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CHILD CARE: EXPLORING PRIVATE AND
PUBLIC SECTOR APPROACHES

MONDAY, MAY 21 1984

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES,

Irving, TX.
The committee rn-A, pursuant to call, at 9:45 a.m., at the Zale

Corp., Irving, TX, Hon. George Miller (chairman of the committee)
presiding.

Members present: Representatives Miller and Bliley.
Staff pre..ent Ann Rosewater, deputy staff director; Jill Kagan,

research assistant, and George Elser, minority counsel
Chairman MILLER. The Select Committee on Children, Youth,

and Families will come to order.
Today's hearing is the second in the Select Committee on Chil-

dren, Youth, and Families' national child care initiative. Through
this bipartisan effort we hope to explore the entire range of issues
surrounding child care, and develop a set of specific recommenda-
tions for Congress.

I am especially pleased that the committee has come to Dallas.
The Texas corporations and voluntary agencies we will hear from
today have devised innovative ways to make child care more avail-
able for millions of working families and their children. The coopera-
tive public-pr.vate solutions they have crafted are unique, and will
give the committee critical guidance as it pi oceeds. These approach-
es include corporate development funds, city and county-supported
vendor-voucher programs for family- and center-based care, resource
and referral services, and after-school programs.

Each of the programs we will hear abort stanr1 out in their
fields Unfortunately, the gap between these pioreering efforts and
the need remains staggering.

[Opening Statement of Chairman George Miller follovv^,}

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON GEORGE MILLER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CGNGRESS FROM
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA. AND CHAIRMAN, SELECT COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN,
YOUTH, AND FAMILIES

Today's hearing is the second in the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and
Families' new national child care initiative Through this bipartisan effort to ex-
plore the range of issues surrounding child care, the Committee intends to develop a
set of specific recommendations to Congress for improving child care services across
the nation

I am especially pleased that the Committee has come to Dallas. The Texas corpo-
rations and voluntary agencies testifying today represent vanguard efforts to devise

as to make child care more available for millions of working families il n d their
Lhiliren The cooperative public private solutions they have crafted are unique, and
will give the Committee critical gu.dancc as it proceeds These approaches include

(1)
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corporate developmant funds, city and county supported vendor-voucher programs
for family- and center-based care, resource and referral services, and after-schoolprograms.

Each of the programs we will hear about stand out in their fields. Unfortunately,
the gap between these pioneering efforts and the need remains staggering.

In fact, in Texas alone, we will learn that there are 500,000 preschool children
whose mothers work, and only 100,000 licensed child care slots. Only 8 percent of
the 200,000 income eligible children in the state receive needed child care services.
Even as the state has identified more and more family day care homes, the combin-
ation of these arrangements and center and school-based programs remains inad-equate.

In virtually every type of program available, waiting lists are common and over-
flowing. Even in thin impressive new facility at the Zale Corporation, 25 infants
remain on a waiting list. Another 300 children, two-thirds of whom are under the
age of 3, are on the waiting list for a nearby Dallas church-sponsored program.

We are compelled to ask just what is happening to the children and families who
are waiting? And what of those who have not been placed on anyone's list?

Child care is en essential tool for remedying many problems faced by families
across the economic and social spectrum. It provides the foundation for women to
become economically self-sufficient. It helps reduce job turnover, and improve pro-
ductivity. It offers development opportunities for all children. For so-called "latza-
key" children who would otherwise be left alone after school, child ca:e provides
opportunities for supervision and safety. And child care serves as a pmventive ap-
proach for parents at risk of abusing their childrtn who, all too often, then became
candidates for costly foster care.

As we pursue this national discussion, we are ol.en to every possible approach
whether public or private; federal, state or local. We will examine employer-spon-
sored benefits, direct public expenditu.es, the tax code, and various combinationsof
these mechanisms. Volunteer, school and church-based initiatives will all be includ-ed in our review.

A consensus on the need to expand child care services is clear. Now it is time to
develop strategies to assure this most basic family support is affordable and avail-able.

Chairman MILLER. I would also, on behalf of the committee, like
to thank the Zale Corp. for all of their help in putting together this
hearing and also for their pioneering efforts in providing child care
services to their employees.

Congressman Bliley and myself just had an opportunity to walk
through the child care center here, and I must say it is a very im-
pressive operation that they have.

Our first witness will be Ben Lipshy, the immediate past presi-
dent of the Zale Corp. board.

Mr. Lipshy.

STATEMENT OF BEN LIPSHY, CHAIRMAN EMERITUS, ZALE CORP.
Mr. LIPSHY. I am really not a witness.
My name is Ben Lipshy and I am the chairman emeritus of the

Zale Corp. My duty this morning is to welcome this illustrious
group to Dallas and to our company. I hope you have a pleasant
stay while in our vicinity, that you enjoy the use of this building. If
there is anything we can do to make your meeting more comforta-
ble, feel free to call upon us.

If any of you need your watch reset since you are now on Dallas
time, we will be happy to arrange that for you. We are willing to
cooperate in anything that you wish to have done while you are
here in Dallas and in our building.

Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
Mr. Bliley?
Mr. BLILEY. I join the chairman in thanking you, Mr. Lipshy and

members of the Zale family, corporate family, for the hospitality

7 BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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that you are showing us today and for what you have done in the
way of example for other corporate citizens around this country in
addressing a need that is growing throughout the country.

Mr. LIPSHY. Thank you very much.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
Our first panel will be made up of Roberta Bergman, executive

for resource development, Child Care Dallas, accompanied by
Wayne Snyder and Kathleen McNemar, child care coordinator,
Houston Committee for Private Sector Initiatives, accompanied by
Becky Graham; and Bruce Ester line, former executive director,
Corporate Child Development Fund for Texas, Austin.

The committee thanks you for helping us. If you have a written
statement, it will be included in the record in its entirety and feel
free to proceed in the manner with which you are most comforta-
ble.

Miss Bergman, we will start with you.

STATEMENT OF ROBERTA L. BERGMAN, EXECUTIVE FOR
RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT, CHILD CARE DALLAS

Ms. BERGMAN. Child Care Dallas, a United Way affiliate, oper-
ates 8 neighborhood-based child care centers, a network of 50
family day homes, a voucher program, and an HHS-funded demon-
stration project of infant and toddler care fir corporate employees.
On any given day, we have the capacity to serve over 1,100 chil-
dren in these programs. We are currently developing an employer-
sponsored child care resource and referral system which will have
the capacity to provide comprehensive information on child care to
parents throughout Greater Dallas.

Child Care Dallas began when a group of concerned Dallas
women arranged for a day care center to be built to serve children
of women working in the cotton mills. The founding mothers
passed the hat among their friends each year to raise the funds
needed to establish and operate first that center, and then two
more. By 1'318, Child Care Dallas had been taken under the wing of
a United Way predecessor to provide a broader base of community
support and to allow the agency to grow in response to growing
needs.

In 1971, Child Care Dallas was sought out to develop the pilot
contract in the State of Texas for federally supported child care.
That title IV-A contract, later replaced by title XX, enabled us to
leverage our United Way dollars to provide services to more chil-
dren and equally important, to offer a level of service that contrib-
uted significantly to the children's development and the ability of
their parents to become self-sufficient.

With the conversion from title XX to the block grant system, we
lost about half of the Federal funds we had been receiving. That
would have meant half of our child care spaces lost as well, a situa-
tion that wa: not uniquE to Dallas. What was unique to Dallas was
that the United Way made up el of the lost Federal funds so that
no children were put out of care.

But even with this unprecedented level of community support,
Child Care Dallas still serves only a fraction of the families who
are in need of subsidized child care. Moreover, in Dallas, as in
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other communities, the ability to pay for good child care does not
mean that a parent can find it. Good child care is in short supplyfor families at all income levels. We believe that we are facing achild care crisis in the eighties that will be, in its way, similar to
the energy crisis in the seventies and that we need to apply the
same vigor to solving it.

Two years ago, Child Care Dallas received a discretionary grant
from HHS to develop and demonstrate an employer-assisted familyday home system as a new approach to solving the severe shortage
of quality care for infants and toddlers. We felt at the time that afamily day home system would offer distinct advantages to employ-
ers since it requires a minimum investment of time and capitaland offers maximum responsiveness to employee needs. We sawthis as a way to increase the number of child care spaces in the
community through an innovative public/private/voluntary part-nership.

The demonstration has been successful. The program works.
Indeed, the idea of family day homes has had appeal to companies
that have been considering child care for employees but cannotprovide on-site child care. It has had appeal to those companies
that are concerned with the specific need for infant carecompa-
nies who have substantial investments in women employees who
find themselves unable to return to work after maternity leave for
lack of child care.

To parents in the six companies currently participating in theprogram, it has provided at )xcellent child care option.
The Federal grant which has paid the initial development and

management cost spurred the participation of employers whowould not have otherwise become involved in a new venture of this
sort. The partnership worked.

But there is another side to this story. Six Dallas companies are
participating in this program. Twenty-one who actively considered
it decided not to participate in this or any other form of employer-
assisted child care. Another 31 employers who were contacted be-
cause they seemed to fit the profile of potential participants wouldnot even consider it. Still another eight companies have been ac-tively considering the program . . . and considering it . . . and con-sidering it. Despite their real interest, child care is simply not apriority for them, and it sits on the back burner.

This experience tells us that, barring some startling develop-
ment, it would be very unrealistic to assume that the corporate
sector is going to play an immediate or major role in resolving the
child care crisis. There are still a lot of barriers to overcome. Many
executives do not recognize that child care is a concern for their
employees. The need for child care is often kept secret, perhaps
analogous to a health problem that an employee thinks might be
perceived as an obstacle to advancement.

given those executives who acknowledge that child care might be
a problem for some employees are often unwilling to commit corpo-
rate resources to solving the problem, either because there are rel-atively too few employees with the problem to justify addressing
the need or too many employees with the problem for the company
to afford it. Others balk at the cost of providing child care of high
quality, opting instead for solutions that perpetuate the low stand-
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ards that are pervasive in the child care industry. Still others say
that their business is business, not child care; "Let somebody else
do it."

The examples of employer involvement here in Dallas are nota-
ble. They should be replicated elsev-nere, and they probably will
be. But can child care become as universally accepted a beneift as
is health insurance? It is clearly more work related. Will corporate
planners and industrial developers recognize that child care is as
much an issue of access to the workplace as is public transporta-
tion? We think that is not likely to happen soon or, at least, not
soon enough.

In the meantime, while we continue working at the local level to
make it happen, we must have public policy which will address the
impending crisis. We need policy recommendations which do not
seek to diminish the role of government but rather to redefine it.
Private initiatives and public/private partnerships must be encour-
aged, but they are only a segment of public policy. They do not sub-
stitute for responsible government. There will be a continuing criti-
cal need for broad public policy and for public dollars to support a
variety of policy options, including direct child care subsidies for
our poorest families, meaningful tax credits for working parents,
and powerful tax incentives for employers.

The elements of sound public child care policy are not a mystery.
We know what young children need in order to grow and develop.
We know that families want an array of child care options to
choose from in order to best meet the needs of different age groups
at different times in different settings. We know that cost is pivotal
to parents' ability to make satisfactory child care arrangements.
Alwe all, we know that something must be done. We cannot hope
that somebody else will do it because, if we take that gamble, we
risk the possibility that no one else will do it.

Thank you.
Chairman MILLER Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Roberta L. Bergman follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERTA L. BERGMAN, EXECUTIVE FOR RESOURCE
DEVELOPMENT, CHILD CARE DALLAS, DALLAS, TX

Child Care Dallas is pleased to have this opportunity to share some views on child
care with the committee view2 that reflect our past as an 83-year-old agency which
has traditionally provided subsidized child care for low income families, and vu
that reflect our vision of the future as w' develop new resources in response to the
changing environment in which we work.

Child Care Dallas, a United Way affiliate, operates eight neighborhood based
child care centers, a network of fifty family day homes, a voucher program, and an
HHS-funded demonstration project of infant and toddler care for corporate employ-
ees On an' given day, we have the capacity to serve over 1,100 children in these
programs. We are currently developing an employer-sponsored child care resource
cind referral system which will have the capacity to provide comprehensive infcrma-
tion on child care to parents throughout Greater Dallas.

Child Care Dallas began when a grotp of concerned Dallas women arranged for a
day ..are center to be built to serve children of women working in the cotton mills.
The founding mothers passed the hat among their friends each year to raise the
funds needed to establish and operate first that center and then two more. By 1918,
Child Care Dallas had been taken under the wing of a United Way predecessor to
provide a broader base of community support and to allow the agency to grow in
response to growing needs.

In 1971, Child Care Dallas was sought out to develop the pilot contract in the
state of Texas for federally supported child care. That Title 1V-A contract, later re-
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placed by Title XX, enabled us to leverage our United Way dollars to provide serv-ice to more children and equally important., to offer a level of service that contribut-ed significantly to the children's development and the ability of their parents tobecome self-sufficient.
With the conversion from Title XX to the Block Grant system, we lost about halfof the federal funds we had been receiving. That would have meant half ofour childcare spaces lost as wellsome 350 children at that time; a situation that was notunique to Dallas. What was unique t.c. Dallas was that the United Way made up allif the lost fede.-al dollars so that no children were put out of care.Even with this unprecedented level of community support, Child Care Dallas stillserves only a f;action of the families who are in need of subsidized child care. More-

over, in Dallas (as in other communities) the ability to pay for good child care doesnot mean that a patent can find it. Good child care is in short supply for families atall income levels. We believe that we are facing a child care crisis in the 80's thatwill be, in its way, similar to the energy crisis in the 70's, and that we need to applythe same vigor to solving it.
Two years ago Child Care Dallas received a discretionary grant from IiHS to de-velop and demonstrate an employer- assisted family day home system as a new ap-proach to solving the severe shortage of quality care for infants and tc,:dlers. Wefelt at the time that a family day home system would offer distinct advantages toemployers since it requires a minimum investment of time and capital and offers

maximum respor.siveness to employee needs. We saw this as s way to increase thenumber of child care spaces in the community through an innovative public/pri-vate/voluntary partnership.
The demonstration has been successful. The program wo:ks. Indeed, the idea offamily day homes has had appeal to companies that have been considering child

care for employees but for valid reasons cannot provide on-site ;had care. It has hadappeal to those companies that have been concerned with tile specific need forinfant carecompanies who have substantial investments in women employees whofind themselves unable to return to work after maternity leave for lack of childcare. To parents in the site companies currently participating in the program, it hasprovided an excellent child care option. The federal grant which has paid the initialdevelopment and management cost spurred the participation of employers whowould not have otherwise become involved in a new venture of this sort. The part-nership worked.
But there's another side to this story. Six Dallas companies are participating inthis program. Twenty-one who actively considered it decided not to participate inthis or any other form of employer-assisted child care. Another thirty-one employerswho were contacted because they seemed to fit the profile of potential participantswould not even consider it. Still another eight companies have been actively consid-ering the program . . . and considering it . . . and considering it. Despite theirreal interest, child care is simply not a priority for them, and it sits on the backburner.
Our experience tells us that, barring some startling development, it would be veryunrealistic to assume that employers are going to pay an immediate or major rolein resolving the child care crisis. There are still a lot of barriers to overcome. Manyexecutives do not recognize that care is a concern for their employees, because par-ents fear losing a competitive edge for higher paying jobs or losing their currentjobs if they admit to having child care problems. The need for child cars is often asecret, perhaps analogous to a health problem that an employee thinks might beperceived as an obstacle to advancement.
Even thew executives who acknowledge that child care might be a problem forsome employees are often unwilling to commit corporate resources to solving theproblem, either because there are relatively too few employees with the problem tojustify addressing it or too many employees with the problem for the company toafford it Others balk at the cost of providing child care of high quality, opting in-stead for solutions that perpetuate the low standards that are pervasive in the childcare industry. Still others say that their business is business, not child care; "letsomebody else do it".
The examples of employer involvem< nt here in Dallas ere notable. They should bereplicated elsewhere, and they probably will be. But can child care become as uni-versally accepted a benefit as is health insurance? (It's clearly more work related).Will corporate planners and industrial developers recognize that child care is asmuch an issue of access to the workplace as is public transportation? We thinkthat's not likely to happen soon or, at least, not soon enough.
In the meantime, while we continue working at the local level to make it happen,we must have public policy which will address the impending cr..is. We need policy
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recomendations %Inch do not seek to diminish the role of government L,ut rather to
redefine it Private initiatives and public private partnerships must be encouraged,
but they are only a segment of public policy They do not substitute for responsible
government. There will be a continuing critical need for broad public policy and for
public dollars to support a variety of policy options, including direct child care subsi-
des for our poorest families, meaningful tax credits for working parents. and power-
ful tar incentives for employers.

The elements of sound public child care policy are not a mystery. We know what
young children need in order to grow and develop We know that families want an
array of child care options to choose from in order to best meet the needs of differ-
ent age groups at different times in different settings. We know that cost is pivotal
to parents' ability to make satisfactory child care arrangements. Above n11, we know
that something must be done. We cannot hope that somebody else will do it because,
if we take that gamble, we risk the possibility that no one else will do it.

STATEMENT OF WAYNE SNYDER, CORPORATE MANAGER OF
EMPLOYEE SERVICES. THE SOUTHLAND CORP.

Mr. SNYDER. I am just going tc make informal comments rather
than a formal reading.

Our interest comes out of a couple of things we see happening in
our society, particularly in Dallas. One is the very, very high di-
vorce rate and the resulting increase in the number of single-
parent families and therefore the need for child care. It also comes
out of an observation that a lot of people are coming to us with
dual careers, both wanting to work. In fact, one young lady, an ac-
countant, came to v, -:k for us and said specifically, 'I joined
Southland because you have a child care service for my child of 6
months." So our program is coming out of a specific need.

Our first effort in terms of meeting that need was our work with
Roberta Bergman working on that project, providing infant care in
private homes. This seemed to be a very good initiative because in
my conversation with the young ladies, they are very concerned
how that child is going to be taken care of in the tender third,
fourth, or fifth month. So this seemed a good thing, to have a pri-
vate home, interview with the mother, see the facilities, get an in-
tuitive sense of what that woman is like, and that interest that the
company showed and the time they took with our people vas
meaningful having that mother pick that home.

We also are providing a hotline where a mother who may lose a
particular resource in terms of a child care provider can call on the
hotline and they can g-i% g? their ZIP Code and with the computer-
based data, the company can give a list of two or three child care
centers in the community who can meet the need. We know the
need is there.

As I comment in my report to you, in a sense we don't have the
option to ignore child care. It is here and it is here to stay. So other
things we are doing as a corporation, we are beginning, in fact, we
are going to open our first child care center in the basement of a
church week after next. It will accommodate 30 children. It is a
brand-new experiment. We have no idea of where it will go. This is
a division of ours who took the initiative without waiting for us to
prod them. They saw ;:he need.

We are going to have a larger child care center whin we open up
our new corporate officeI guess December of 1986and it will ac-
commodate 120 children. So we are going to have those two initia-
tives going.

12



8

We plan to encourage all our 40 field divisions to do that. We
recognize that the need is there. We haw- to make it available
around the country, not just in one or two locations.

If I may make a closing observation. We see the problem of sup-porting families and children as including four other issues.
One is an employee assistance program; in other words, a coun-

seling service for employees which we have just installed.
Two, is a "Wellness" education program making them aware ofthings they can do to help themselves. We have had several coursesin stress management. Sixty-one percent of our people in a surveywanted a course in stress management; 45 percent wanted a coursein weight control. A smaller group requested a course in smoking

cessation. That was the smallest request for a course.
We feel there is a need for physical fitness. We began thinking

about that about 11 /2 years ago. One of our division managers inTampa, FL, has taken over an old, closed 7-Eleven store and turnedthat into a minifitness center with Nautilus equipment and spacefor aerobic exercises.
We are getting into preretirement planning; don't wait until 64

years 9 months and 3 days and give him the ring or the watch andsend him on his way. So we are beginning employee assistance,child care, wellness education, fitness centers, and preretirement
planning as a way of meeting perhaps the broader needs of the em-ployee.

The response from our folks has been great. They appreciate it.They know we are serious about helping them out. I think we willsee lower absenteeism and higher morale and greater productivityand both will winthe employer and the company. The only thingI would ask of the committee would be if you would continue fund-
ing the research and funding the grants, because frankly if wehadn't had Roberta come to us and give us the opportunity to par-ticipate in that program, we probably wouldn't have tried it be-cause it would have been too expensive and difficult to administer,and having someone come to us and say "We have a program orga-nized, ready to go, would you join us and administer it for us andwatch it and help us administer it correctly," because most corpo-rations like mine have no experience in child careif the commit-
tee could support that initiative, encourage other companies to tryit out, make mistakes, pick it up and walk away and try again next
time, I think that would help.

Thank you very much.
Chairman MILLER. Thank ytu.
[Prepared statement of Wayne t). Snyder follows:j
PREPA'IED STATEMENT OF WAYNE J. SNYDER, MANAGER. EMPLOYEE SERVICES, THE

SOUTHLAND CORP.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee, The Southland Corporation is theworld's largest operator and franchisor of convenience stores and the nation's 11thlargest retailer. There are 60,000 employees nationwide and 7,300 conveniencestores in every major market throughout the United States.
Our interest in child cares comes out of a long history of concern for the needs of

our people, beginning as far back as 1949 when we initiated the Employee ProfitSharing Plan.

13



9

As we have observed our people and their changing needs, one of the significant
changes has been the rapid increase in the divorce rate' This has greatly increased
he ni.mber of single parent families and therefore the pressing need for child care.
Still another cnange has been the growing number of dual career families where

both the parents uant to have the pleasure of gratifications of a satisfying career
The company's willingness to provide care for a young infant has been a significant
factor in attracting professional personnel to the corporation. From a review of our
personnel files, this is not an isolated need. Fully 95% of our ladies who went on
maternity leave in 1983 returned to work within 8 weeks, after the baby's birth.

In a very real sense, we ( id not have the option of ignoring the child care issue.
It's here and from all that v e are able to see and studyit's here to stay.

Having observed these c iltural/societal changes we began to carefully initiate
programs to meet this neea. Our first project was initiated with the help of Child
Care Dallas. We are working with them under a government grant to determine the
feasibility of providing child care for infantsin private homes. We currently have
16 employee-mothers in this program. It has worked extremely well and we there-
fore plan to continue this service.

A somewhat broader project has been the establishment of a child care hot-line.
With the help of an outside consultant our employees can call 24 hours a day and
receive help finding a new child care provider.

Southland understands that child care is going to be a significant need f.r our
employees and we therefore are planning to:

1. Open our first field division, Child Care Center on June 5, 1984. It will be one of
many that we feel will be opened over the next five years.

2. Our new corporate office (12/86) will have a large chid care center that will
accommodate approximately 120 children.

Because of the many ways in which our society continues to evolve and change
the corporation has initiated four other programs to support child and family needs

I'll list them briefly and I'll be happy to comment on them in more detailif the
committee wishes.

1. We have established a formal Employee Assistance Program (E.A.P.). It pro-
,ides our employees 24 hours -aday counseling for any legal, financial or psychologi-
cal problem

2. We have initiated a corporate-wide "Wellness" Education Program. It provides
seminars for our employees in stress management, weight control, smoking cessa-
tion, and marriage and family relations.

3 We have opened one mini-fitness center in a vacated 7-Eleven store. Two more
centers are being planned for 1984. A large fitness center (35,000 s.f ) will be includ-
ed in our new corporate office.

4 Two years ago we organized a Pre Retirement Planning program for all of our
people age 55 or older.

In conclusionSouthland Corporation is confident that all these programs are
needed by our people. Their po.itive response and enthusiastic acceptance convinces
us that they appreciated this kind of support for their families It benefits us as em-
ployers in terms of lowered absenteeism, higher morale, greater productivityand
it gives our employees some meaningful support and help as they strive to provide
economic and emotional stability for their children.

We ask that your committee continue to encourage and fund research and grant
programs Ilik^ the work being done by Child Care Dallas) that will get more corpo-
rations in child care initiatives.

[News release May 1984)

THE SOUTHLAND CORP A COMPANY PROFILE

The Southland Corporation, founded in 1927 in Dallas, Texas, the world's larg-
est operator and franchisor of convenience stores and the nation's Ilth largest re-
tailer.

Southland pioneered the convenience store concept during its first year of oper-
ation as an ice company when its retail outlets sold milk, bread and eggs as a con-
venience to customers

Today, its 7,333 7-Eleven stores are located in 42 states, the District of Columbia
and five provinces of Canada. They serve seven million customers every day Each 7-
Eleven store carries a product mix of 3,000 items including magazines, tobacco, soft
drinks, beer, groceries, housewares and health and beauty aids Other items such as
fast foods are constantly being added.

' Dallas unfortunately has the highest divorce rate in the U.S Better than one of every two
marriages ends in divorce
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Other retail operations include 302 Chief Auto Parts stores, 60 Gristede's andCharles & Co. food stores and sandwich shops in metropolitan New York and 39Super 7 multi-pump self-service gasoline outlets. Southland International retail op-erations inclutl, 347 R S McColl confectionery, tobacco and news (CTN) stores in theUnited Kingdom, 47 7-Elcven/Naropet stores in Sweden and an equity interest in 42
Super Siete convenience stores in Mexico. Additionally, 7-Eleven stores are operatedby area licensees around the world: 2,010 in Japan, 64 in Australia, 64 in Taiwan, 65in Hong Kong, seven in Singapore, two in the Philippines and 506 in the UnitedStates.

Under Southland's Manufacturing and Distribution umbrella are its DairiesGroup, one of the nation's major processors of dairy products marketed under 11
regional brand names, four Southland distribution centers, six fast food production
facilities, the Chemical, Reddy Ice and 'Fidel Systems Divisions.

On Aug. 31, 1983, Southland acquired Citgo Petroleum Corporation from Occiden-
tal Petroleum Corporation. Citgo is the refining, marketing and transportation oper-ations formerly owned by Cities Service Company, a subsidiary of Occidental. Citgo
businesses include a refinery complex in Lake Charles, La., ' 65 percent interest in
the Cit-Con lubricants refinery, total or partial ownership in approximately 16,000miles of crude oil and refined products pipelines and 32 refined product terminals.

In addition, Citgo's retail business includes 354 Quik Mart gasoline/convenience
store units. Its wholesale business supplies gasoline and other products to distribu-tors serving 4,600 outlets, and provides jet fuel to a number of major airlines. Citgo
will also supply gasoline to 7-Eleven stores. Self-service gasoline, now at 3,007 7-
Eleven stores, represented 25.5 percent ofstore sales in 1983.

The name 7-Eleven originated in 1946 when the stores were open from 7 a.m. to11 p.m. Today, approximately 95 percent of the stores are open 24 hours.
The neighborhood stores are operated by Southland under an updated and mod-

ernized concept of the "Mom ar4. Pop" stores. Forty percent of the stores are operat-
ed by franchisees; many are couples whose families also work in the store.

Typical 7-Eleven stores are suburban drive-in stores with parking, but 7-Elevenalso operates "city stores" in urban neighborhoods in Queens, Brooklyn, Philadelphia, Boston, Seattle and San Francisco.
John P. Thompson, Southland's chairman of the board and chief executive officer,

Jere W. Thompson, president, and Joe. C. Thompson, Jr., senior executive vice presi-dent, are the sons of the late Joe C Thompson, who as a young ice company execu-tive started the convenience store idea in 1927.
Southland's total revenues for 1983 were $8.81 billion. The company has estab-

llolied an excellent growth record with a 23.3 percent compound growth rate in reve-nues and an 18.6 percent compound growth rate in earnings per share during thepast five years.
Southland and its 7-Eleven stores are a major sponsor of the 1984 Olympic Games

in Los Angeles, and have built an Olympic stadium, the 7-Eleven Velodrome, for the
cycling events as well as a second training velodrome near the United States Olym-
pic Committee Training Center in Colorado Springs, Colo.

The company and its 60,261 employees are active in social awareness and commu-
nity endeavors throughout the country. Southla .d. as a sponsor of the annual Jerry
Lewis Labor Day Telethon for the Muscular Dystrophy Association, has raised morethan $30 million for the campaign in eight years, the largest amount raised by acorporate sponsor.

Southland Dairies were the first corporate sponsor of the March of Dimes andsince 1978 have sponsored the annual Mothers March for Birth Defects. The 7-Eleven stores became the first national sponsor for March of Dimes' WalkAmericain 1981.

Chairman MILLER. Miss McNemar.

STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN McNEMAR, CHILD CARE COORDINA-
TOR, HOUSTON COMMITTEE FOR PRIVATE SECTOR INITIA-
TIVES

Ms. MCNEMAR. The Houston Committee for Private Sector Initia-tives became involved in the latch-key issue at a time when evi-
dence surfaced about the vast numbers of unsupervised children onthe streets after school and the dearth of programs available tosolve the problem. It was appropriate for the Private Sector Initia-
tives to focus on this issue, as the latch-key child is generally a
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product of working parents, particularly lower-income working
families.

The Child Care Subcommittee of the Houston committee devel-
oped a low-cost, affordable model for after-school programs to be
housed in public school facilities. Through a cooperative arrange-
ment with the Houston Independent School District, after-school
programs were to be operated by a licensed child care agency in
the communities. The programs would be supported financially by
parent fees and initiall:- subsidized by the HCPSI until it could
become self-supporting. L sing public school facilities and child care
workers rather than certified teachers being used, the operating
costs would be substantially lower.

The model developed by the committee provides an enrichment
program rather than an extended educational day. A wide variety
of activities and choices are offered the children. Volunteers are
used extensively to provide additional enrichment experiences and
individual attention. A model has now been demonstrated for over
a year.

Our plans to expand into other interested schools have been put
"on hold" temporarily by Houston Independent School District's
announcement of plans to begin expansion of its own extended edu-
cational programs in 17 elementary schools in the fall of 1984. We
are waiting anxiously to see how this program progresses in the
fall.

We believe that the community still needs to make choices about
how these programs are going to be funded, either through parent
fees or ad valorem taxes and programming, either educational, en-
richment, or a combination of both; and three, parent involvement
in program planning.

The corporate world in Houston has remained uncommitted to
providing child care benefits to its employees except through corpo-
rate donations to United Way, which sets high priority on child
care services mostly to low-income working families.

For corporations, frankly, child care is not a pressing issue. In
Houston, partial explanations for this are the economic problems
experienced by the energy-related industries and the depressed
economy. Companies are looking for ways to reduce costs of doing
business and certainly, benefit packages are one important area of
concern in which to lower or control costs.

Child care benefits are usually thought of as one way in which to
entice potential employees, but Houston companies have been
laying off employees for the last two years rather than trying to
find 'says to attract and hold employees.

FL. ther, the working parent is just now beginning to look to the
company as having a possible role to play in solving child care
problems. Companies in Houston who researched the problem sev-
eral years ago found no great need or demand from their employ-
ees for subsidy of child care. Judging from the number of calls I
have received from employees in the last few months, however, I
believe there has been a change in perception on the part of em-
ployees as to whether employers have a rol,, in helping solve child
care problems.

I believe that employers are generally unaware that child care is
a problem for its employees. In Houston, child care is readily avail-
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able but unaffordable for many working families. Infant care isstill very difficult to find and quality of care is a serious problem.HCPSI is contracting with Work/Family Directions under agrant from a still confidential company to provide a new service inHoustona child care resource and referral. This is a significantstep for us as it represents the first major company effort to pro-vide fundirg for child care benefits to its employees. Further, the
CCR&R represents a significant linkage between the private andpublic sector because the service will be housed in the HoustonPublic Library Community Information Service. The grant fromthe company will be used to enhance the computerized child careinformation and provide staff to work with the company employees
to help them select good child care options for their families and tobecome more knowledgeable consumers of child care. Child carequality should improve in the community when parents shop forand demand quality care for their children.

This company has taken a first step which we believe other com-panies will choose to follow. Not only will families be helped to bebetter consumers of child care, but providers of care will have
better knowledge of where and what the child care needs are.The general consensus in the community is that child care bene-fits will become more common when companies move into flexiblebenefit packages. This should begin happening in Houston by 1986.Employees will have to give up something in order to get child carebenefits. This is because child care is not a need experienced by alarge percentage of the employee group, according to the employeebenefits people.

The Federal Government's decision about tax credits and the IRSruling on flexible spending accounts will play a major role in
whether companies add child care benefits to their fringe packages.This is a far more appropriate way for the government to aid fami-lies in the middle-income range. A refundable tax credit would, of
course, aid the lower middle-income wage earner more.The Federal Government will of necessity need to continue pro-viding subsidy through block grants to states to aid workers who
can only access minimum and hourly wage jobs or jobs in smallbusinesses which offer no fringe packages. That group of workers
makes up about 80 percent of the work force around here.

We appreciate the efforts the Federal Government has taken toresearch the problem of child care for working families. The corpo-rate world will be better able to do its part due to the recentchanges in the tax laws. The financing of child care will continueto need subsidy from thc., public and private sectors, particularly ifwe are ever able to deal with the quality of care issue.Thank you.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared Statement of Kathleen McNemar follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN MCNEMAR, CHILD CARE COORDINATOR, HOUSTON
COMMITTEE FOR PRIVATE SECTOR INITIATIVES, HOUSTON, TX

The Houston Committee for Private Sector Initiatives (HCPSI) became involved inthe latch-key issue at a time when evidence surfaced about the vast numbers of unsupervised children on the streets after school and the dearth of programs availableto solve the problem It was appropriate for the Private Sector Initiatives to focus on
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this issue, as the latch-key child is generally a product of working parents, particu-
larly lower income working families.

The Child Care Sub-Committee developed a low cost, affordable model for after
school programs to be housed in public facilities. Through a cooperative arrange-
ment with Houston Independent School District, after-school programs were to be
operated by a licensed child care agency. The programs would be supported finani-
cally by parent fees and initially subsidized by the HCPSI. Using public school fa-
cilities and child care workers rather than certified teachers being used, the operat-
ing costs would be substantially lower.

The model developed by the Committee provides an enrichment program rather
than an extended educational day. A wide variety of activities and choices are of-
fered the children. Volunteers are used extensively to provide additional enrich-
ment experience and individual attention. A model has now been demonstrated for
a year in one elementary school.

Our plans to expand into other interested schools have been put "on hold" tempo-
rarily by Houston Independent School District's announcement of plans to begin ex-
pansion of its own extended educational programs in sixty-eight elementary schools
in the fall of 1984. Whether the programs are designed to meet only the educational
needs of the student or those working families as well, is yet to be seen. But we are
encouraged to see the school district begin to address the problem at some level.

We believe the community still needs choices about (1) funding of after- achool pro-
grams, either through parent fees or ad valorem taxes and (2) programming, either
educational, enrichment, or a combination of both and (3) parent involvement in
program planning.

The Corporate world in Houston has remained uncommitted to providing child
care benefits to its employees except through corporate donations to Unite( Way
which sets high priority on child care services to low income working families.

For corporations, child care is not a pressing issue. In Houstor., partial explana-
tions for this are the economic problems experienced by the energy industries and
the depressed economy. Companies are looking for ways to reduce cost, of doing
business and certainly, benefit packages are one important area of concern in which
to lower or control costs.

Child care benefits are usually thought of as one way in which to entice potential
employees but Houston companies have been laying off employees for the last two
years rather than trying to find ways to attract and hold employees.

Further, the working parent is just now beginning to look to the company as
having a possible role to play in solving child care problems. Companies in Houston
who researched the problem several years ago found no great need or demand from
their employees for subsidy of child care. Judging from the number of calls I've re-
ceived from employees in ...!...e last few months however, there has been a change in
perception on the part of employees as to whether employers have a role in helping
solve child care problems.

There is the belief that employers are generally unaware that child care is a prob-
lem for its employees. In Houston, child care is readily available but unaffordable
for many working families. Infant care is still difficult to find and quality of care is
a serious problem.

HCPSI is contracting with Work/Family Directions under a grant from a still
confidential company to provide a new service in Houstona Child Care Resource &
Referral. This is a significant step for us as it represents the first major company
effort to provide funding for child care benefits to its employees. Further, the
CCR&R represents a signficant linkage between the private and public sector be-
cause the service will be housed in the Houston Public Library Community Informa-
tion Service. The grant from the company will be used to enhance the computerized
child care information and provide staff to work with the company employees to
help them select good child care options for their families and to become more
knowledgeable consumers of child care. Child care quality should improve in the
community when parents shop for and demand quality care for their children.

This company has taken a first step which we believe other companies will choose
to follow. Not only will families be helped to be better consumers of child care but
providers of care will have better knowledge of where and what the child care needs
are Companies will gain better information about their employee child care needs
through a cautious first step which could lead to decisions to do more in the area of
child care benefits.

The general consensus is that child care benefits will become more common when
companies move into flexible benefit packages This should begin happening in
Houston by 1986. Employees will have to give up something in order to get child
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care benefits. This is because child care is not a need experienced by a large per-centage of the employee group.
The federal government's decisions about tax credits and the IRS ruling on flexi-ble spending accounts will play a major role in vhether companies add child carebenefits to their fringe packages. This is a far more appropriate way for the govern-ment to aid families in the middle income range. A refundable tax credit would ofcourse aid the lower middle income wage earner more.
The federal government will of necessity need to continue providing subsidythrough block grants to states to aid workers who can only access minimum andhourly wage jobs or jobs in small businesses which offer no fringe packages. Thatgroup of workers makes up about 80% of the work force.
We appreciate the efforts the federal government has taken to research the prob-lem of child care for working families. The corporate world will b better able to doits part due to the recent changes in the tax laws. The financing of child care willcontinue to need subsidy from the public and private sectors particularly if we areever able to deal with the quality of care issue.

STATEMENT OF BECKY GRAHAM, PARENT
Ms. GRAHAM. My name is Becky Graham and I am a workingparent. I have joined the growing rank of mothers, who for onereason or another, have gone back into the work force. Some had afree choice in the matter and others did not. Unfortunately, I fellinto the latter category. Although I had plans when my childrenwere all in school to attend college for a law degree and thenpursue my career, my choice was made for me earlier than expect-ed.
I was left with total emotional and financial support for myselfand three active young children. Believe me, at the time it seemedextremely overwhelming.
My initial responsibility was to .;,.et a job which, in itself, provedto be very discouraging at times. Since I had been out of the workforce for 5 years, my skills needed some improvement, yet I neededa position with a company that offered good benefits and a salarywhich would cover at least the bare necessities. Luckily, through agood friend, I obtained a secretarial position with a large corpora-tion that offered good benefits, a good starting salary and thechance for eventual promotion.
My second and biggest responsibility was to find good, qualityday care, yet keep the cost as minimal as possible. My two youngerchildren, ages three and five, are with a private individual at a costof $300 per month. The reason I chose an individual was to helpease them into an "all day without mommie" situation and also toease my mind from a little less worry. My oldest child, age nine, isin an "after- and before-school program" at a local day care center.This cost is $116 per month, which includes transportation to andfrom school.
When I first started work, my bring-home pay was $952 permonth, which is approximately $476 per pay check. As you can see,my total child care cost is $416 per month which almost absorbsone whole paycheck. With my remaining $536, I am expected topay utilities, groceries, housing, transportationcar and gasolineclothing, and all other usual necessities.This all prompted me to start doing some research on child carebeing incorporated by some individual corporations. I wanted ini-tially to present information to my company about an "in-house"center, but through my research found this would almost be an im-possibility because of our city and fire codes.
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Our city library was a great source of information to me This
type of information is in such great demand, the library is starting
a new department just to handle all the inquiries. They gave me
names to contact and various sources of information to obtain so I
could look into alternatives corporations may offer their employees.

I obtained articles from newspapers and a woman, Ms. Kathleen
McNemar, with the Private Initiative Sec.,Jr, was a great source of
help to me. One newspaper article in particular secured my feel-
ings about corporations getting involved. It stated President
Reagan was encouraging the "private sector" to take responsibility
for social programs. As I said earlier, there are many alternatives
ranging from referral services all the way to actually starting a
day- care center, which eventually could become self-supporting.

The research package I presented to my company was, in fact,
turned down. They concluded through a "brief study that while
the benefit appeared to be a good one, the number of people that
would utilize such a service was relatively narrow and it would not
be cost effective.

In the presentation, I tried to show them the various options and
the positive side to this type of benefit. I had statistical proof that
it lowered absenteeism and lateness, which in turn, showed an in-
crease in productivity. This mainly due because the worrisome
aspect of this decreased knowing their children were being well
taken care of. If an employer could incorporate this into their em-
ployee benefit package, it could be a good recruitment tool for qual-
ity personnel and reduce the turnover rate.

The biggest fear we should be concerned with is children being
left alone. Frustrated parents either make too much money for a
Government subsidy program, or the programs are unavailable. At
the same time, these parents cannot afford the high price of pri-
vate child care, so they are making the decision to allow their chil-
dren to assume self-care.

Of course, you can imagine the problems that will or have arisen
from this type of care. Children may become fearful, lonely, bored,
confront strong pressure to grow up more rapidly, television abuse,
which could result in low academic performance, juvenile crime,
drugs, and alcohol. There are only a minimal amount of problems
children could face while staying alone at home.

I hope that I will be fortunate enough to not resort to this unfa-
vorable option. Children have a hard enough time growing up and
confronting situations in our society without this added problem.
You must also try to envision the guilt this puts upon a parent. It
would easily lead them to frequently become angry and frustrated.
The constant worry they live with would definitely decrease their
attention span at work all day long.

At this time, I have just received a promotion and an increase in
salary. I am still faced with the daily dilemma of "making ends
meet ' as everyone is with the cost of inflation.

I hope to be able to bring forth my future plans of college and a
law degree and even more future plans for my children. They are
foremost in my life and this issue is very important to them as well
as myself.

Even though I was initially turned down by my company, I will
continue to support and fight for this very important issue.
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Thank you.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Becky Graham follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BECKY GRAHAM, PARENT

My name is Becky Graham and I am a working parent. I have joined the growing
rank of mothers, who for one reason or another, have gone back into the work force.
Some had a free choice in the matter and others did not. Unfortunately, I fell intothe latter category. Although I had plans when my children were all in scnool toattend college for a law degree and then pursue my career, my choice was made forme earlier than expected.

I was left with total emotional and financial support for myself and three active
young children. Believe me, at the time it seemed extremely overwhelming.

My initial responsibility was to get a job which, in itself, proved to be very dis-
couraging at times. Since I had been out of the work force for five years my skills
needed some improvement, yet I needed a position with a company that offered good
benefits and a salary which would cover at least the bare necessities. Luckily
through a good friend, I obtained a secretarial position with a lame corporation that
offered good benefits, a good starting salary and the chance for eventual promotion.

My second and biggest responsibility was to find good, quality day care, yet keep
the cost as minimal as possible. My two younger children ages three (3) and five (5)
are with a private indivieual at a cost of $300.00 per month. Tle reason I chose anindividual was to help ease them into an "all day without raonimie" situation and
also to ease my mind from a little less worry. My oldest child, age nine (9), is in an"after and before school program" at a local day care center. This cost is $116.00 permonth which includes transportation to and from school.

When I first started work my bring home pay was $952.00 per month, which is
approximately $476.00 per paycheck. As you can see my total child care cost is
$416.00 per month which almost absorbs one w'xile paycheck. With my remaining
$536 00, I am expected to pay utilities, groceries, housing, transportation (car & gas-oline), clothing and all other usual necessities.

This all prompted me to start doing some research on child care being incorporat-
ed by some individual corporations. I wanted initially to present information to my
company about an "In-House" center, but through my research found this would be
an impossibility because of our city and fire codes.

Our city library was a great source of information to me. This type of information
is in such great demand the library is starting a new department just to handle allthe inquiries They gave me names to contact and various sources of information to
obtain so I could look into alternatives corporations may offer their employees.I obtained articles from newspapers and a woman (Ms. Kathleen McNemar) with
the Private Initiative Sector was a great source of help to me. One newspaper arti-
cle in particular secured my feelings about corporations getting involved. It statedPresident Reagan was encouraging the 'private sector' to take responsibility for
social programs As I said earlier there are many alternatives ran6;ng from reierralservices all the way to actually starting a day care center, which eventually, couldbecome self supporting.

The research package I presented to my company, was, in fact, turned down. Theyconcluded through a
package

study that while the benefit appeared to be a good onethe number of people that would utilize such a service was relatively narrow and itwould not be cost effective.
In the presentation I tried to show them the various options and the positive sideto this type of benefit. I had statistical proof that it lowered absenteeism and late-ness, which in turn, showed an increase in productivity. This mainly due becausethe worrisome aspect of the decreased knowing their children were being well taken

care of If an employer could incorporate this into their "Employee Benefit Pa-1-age", it could be a good recruitment tool for quality personnel and reduce the turn-over rate.
The biggest fear we should be concerned with is children being left alone. Frus-trated parents either make too much money for a government subsidy program, orthe programs are unavailable. At the same time these parents cannot afford thehigh price of private child care, so they are making the decision to allow their chil-

dren to assume self care.
Of course, you can imagine the problems that will or have arisen from this type of

care Children may become fearful, lonely, bored, co, front f ,rong pressure to grow
up more rapidly, television abuse (which could result in low academic performance),
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juvenile crime, drugs and alcohol. These are only a minimal amount of problems
children could face while staying alone at home.

I hope that I will be fortunate enough to not resort to this unfavorable option
Children have a hard enough time growing up and confronting situations in our so-
ciety without this added problem. You must also Lry to envision the guilt this puts
upon a parent. It would easily lead them to frequently become angry and frustrated
The constant worry they live with would definitely decrease their attention span at
work all day long.

At this time I have just received a pi omotion and as incle., in salary I am still
faced with the daily dilemma of ''making ends meet" as everyone is with the cost of
inflation.

I hope to be able to bring forth my future plans of college and a law degree and
even more future plans for my children. They are foremost in my life and this issue
is very important to them as well as myself.

Even though I was initially turned down by my company, I will continue to sup-
port and fight for this very important issue.

STATEMENT OF BRUCE ESTERLINE, FORMER EXECUTIVE DIREC-
TOR, CORPORATE CHILD DEVELOPMENT FUND FOR TEXAS

Chairman MILLER. Mr. Ester line.
Mr. ESTERLINE. I don't have enough copies of my remarks. I ran

out of quarters at the Quick Print. I just didn't have encagh quar-
ters.

I am pleased though to testify about the work that the Corporate
Child Development Fund has been doing in Texas to involve pri-
vate industry in the support of child development progams for low-
income working parents in the smaller towns and rural areas of
the State. I am particularly glad you chose to hear about the Cor-
porate Fund because so much of the discussion about corporate
support for child care relates to what businesses are doing for their
own employees.

While I commend these efforts enthusiastically, there are lots of
people who don't work for employers who have the requisite re-
source and attitudes. I am talking about a single mother with two
preschool children earning minimum wage working at a cafeteria.
She grosses $600 a month and has to pay $250 of it for child care
or the 16-year-old unweu mother who needs child care so she can
go back and finish high school. These are the people who need com-
munity-support child carenonprofit child care centers that
depend on private and publi' funds so they can offer low-cost care,
usually based on a particular family's ability to pay. In past,
communities have looked to the Federal Government for much of
their financial support. But with reductions at all levels of Govern-
ment, local groups are asking the private sector, particularly corpo-
rations, to play a larger role than before.

In small towns and rural areas, the lack of sufficient private re-
sources make the problem even more difficult. It was this
kind of situation that resulted in the creation of the Co_ porate
Child Development Fund for Texas.

You might ask why we would need a program like this in Texas
with all its oil and its boom economy. Well, uti., is a State of con-
trast; great wealth and considerable poverty. According to research
done by the former Office of Early Childhood Development:

One million children live in poverty; half of these live in the four
most economically depressed regions of the State, including the Rio
Grande Valley, South Texas, and the Coastal Bend.
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Texas has 500,000 preschool children whose mothers work andonly 100,000 licensed day-care slots.
Ten percent of Texas counties have no medical doctor.
Although some fine child development programs do exist inTexas, only 8 percent, or 16,000 of the over 200,000 income-eligible

children, receive needed child care services.
In recognition of these and other social problems, the CorporateFund was established. It was conceived as a public/private partner-ship by the Levi Strauss Foundation in the great State of Califor-nia and the Texas Department of Human Resourcesour Statesocial services agency. Both organizations had come to believe thatit was important to have a mechanism in Texas to be in the busi-ness of generating private support to child care programs for low-income families in the rural parts of the State.
The Levi Strauss Foundation was aware of the needs of manyrural (mmmunities because the parent company has more operatingfacilities in Texas than anywhere else, some 27 at the time, andmost of them were in smaller towns or rural areas of the State.
The Department of Human Resources, as the agency responsible

for administering the State's title XX social service funds alloca-tion, was concerned that historically the small towns and ruralareas were unable to produce thc-: necessary local funds to matchFederal and State funds and therefore did not participate in thepublicly funded child care program.
Key executives of both these organizations get together andagreed to jointly establish an organization that would have as itsprimary purpose to raise funds from private industry which in turnwould be directed to nonprofit child-caring agencies.
We have been at it for almost 5 years now and overall we arevery pleased and encouraged by the response we have receivedfrom th3 Texas corporate community. We have 43 corporate andfoundation sponsors, collectively contributing $150,000 to $200,000year, and with the funds donated to the fund we have made grantsto over 30 community-based programs serving more than 3,000 chil-dren.
To date, most of the local grants have been used to match Stateand Federal funds available through the Department of HumanResources, title XX funds. We calculated that the funds we haveprovided local child care agencies have earned over $1,000,000 inavailable public funds. Other grants have been made to purchaseclassroom and playground equipment and to renovate buildingswhen public funds could not be used for these purposes.We also make scholarships available to child-care staff who areinterested in improving their professional education. With grantsfrom Target Stores, a divison of the Dayton-Hudson Corp. in Min-neapolis, we have awarded more than $25,000 in scholarships toseveral hundred child-care workers. This year, for the first time,we are also offering to pay half of the cost of the Child Develop-

ment Associate credential for a dozen selected CDA candidates inTexas. I believe that the Corporate Fund and Target are the onlyones doing this in the entire country.
So I think you can see that we think that by linking private re-sources with existing public funds and programs, we feel we arehelping to improve the lives of many Texas families.
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As the executive director, I reported to a hoard of directors repre-
senting private corporations, a Texas foundation, and several early
childhood professionals.

The administrative budget is approximately $70,000 a year. That
pays the director's and a secretary's salary and related office ex-
penses. The corporate fund now has 43 corporations and founda-
tions contributing over $150,000 a year. A list of supporters will be
provided to you. They include many oil companies, major retailers,
banks, and insurance companies. The average corporate contribu-
tion is $4,000, and we are pleased that our corporate sponsors con-
tinue to repeat their annual participation.

We are often asked, "Why is your prngram working? What moti-
vates your corporate support?" I can only guess at why people
and it does boil down to peopledo what they do, but let me make
the following observations:

One, major corporations as employers are, by this point in time,
sensitive to the issues of day care for the working parent, usually a
single mother. They recognize the same issues exist for the low-
income working parent, the population we are trying to assist wit!'
subsidized child care.

Two, corporate donors regard our project as having employment
benefits to the individual family served, to the community in which
they live and to society at large.

Three, corporate donors also perceive that quality child care ex-
periences will improve the intellectual and social development of
the children served which may well result in their becoming
mature, responsible and productive adults.

Four, corporate donors recognize and appreciate the fact that
their dollar investment will in the short run generate additional
public dollars and thereby maximize their impact on the problem.

Five, related to the leveraging of public funds, corporate donors
are attracted to the consortium approach of private donors that we
have established. The investment risk is shared among the various
donors.

Six, the corporate donors are attracted to the rural and small
town emphasis which allows their contribution to impact communi-
ties where they may have a comparatively small, nevertheless im-
portant, presence in a particular rural community.

Seven, it is also very important that the Texas Department of
Human Resources, the state agency responsible for administering
child care as a social service program, recognizes the role that pri-
vate sector can play in the delivery of day-care services and has
supported the Corporate Fund financially and coordinated with it
programmatically. The State agency has elected to continue requir-
ing that its local service-providing contractors contribute local
funds to the financial mix of State and Federal funds for day-care
services. This means that private resources will continue to be a
critical component to the funding mix and maintains the incentive
for developing private support at the community level.

To summarize then, the corporations we are working with like
the idea of helping families at the local level where they have a
corporate presence, and they like using a vehicle such as ours
which does not involve another large bureaucracy and which em-
phasizes a businesslike approach to nonprofit services.
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Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Bruce Ester line follows:]

PREPARED STATEMEN OF BRUCE ESTERUNE, FOUNDER AND FORMER DIRECTOR OF THECORPORATE CHILD DEVELOPMENT FUND FOR TEXAS, BASED IN AUSTIN
Chairman Miller, Congressmen and distinguished guest a, my name is Bruce Ester-line, founder and former director of the Corporate Ch.ld Development Fund forTexas, based in Austin.
I am pleased to be asked to testify about the work we have been doing in Texas toinvolve private industry in the support of child development programs for low-income working parents in the smaller towns and rural areas of the state.I have tried to organize my remarks around the objectives of the hearing. First, togive you a description of what we are doing; second, why we feel our efforts at stim-ulating private involvement have met with some success, and then third, how thisprogram might serve as a m.xlel for other states and communities. You might askwhy we would need a program like this in Texas with all its oil and its boom econo-my. Well, ours is a state of contrast; great wealth and great poverty. According toresearch done by the former Office of Early Childhood Development:One million children live in poverty; half of these live in the four most economi-cally depressed regions of the state (incluaing the Rio Grande Valley, South Texasand the Coastal Bend).

Texas has 500,000 preschool children whose mothers work and only 100,000 li-censed day care slots.
10 percent of Texas counties have no medical doctor; 75 percent have no obstetriclan-gynecologist.
The illiteracy rate in Texas is nearly double that of the rest of the nation.The rates of divorce, illegitimate births, child abuse and juvenile crime are in-creasing dramatically.
Although some fine child development programs do exist in Texas, only 8%, or16,000 of the over 200,000 income-eligible children, receive needed child care serv-ices.
In recognition of these and other social problems, the Corporate Fund was estab-li%hed. It was conceived as a public-private partnership of the Levi Strauss Founda-tion from the great state of California and the Texas Department of Human Re-sources (our state social services agency). Both organizations had come to believethat it was important to have a mechanisn. in Texas to be in the business of gener-ating private support to child care programs for low-income families in the ruralparts of the state. The Levi Strauss Foundation was aware of the needs of manyrural communities because the company has more operating facilities in Texas thananywhere else, some 27 at the time, and most of them were in smaller towns orrural areas of the state. The Foundation had received many requests for funds fromlocal child care programs but recognized that it could hardly respond to every re-quest that came along. The Department of Human Resources is responsible for ad-ministering the state s Title XX social service funds allocation. hi 1979, the federalgovernment required a state match of 25% for every federal dollar. The DHR inturn required that local communities come up with most of that matching dollar.Historically, the small towns and rural areas were unable to produce the necessarymatching funds and therefore did not participate in the publicly funded child careprogram.

So, you see, we had two organizations. one public the other private, both con-cerned with difficulties of support for day care in certain parts of the state. Keyexecutives of both organizations got together and agreed to jointly establish an orga-nization that would have as its primary purpose to raise funds from private indus-try which in turn would be directed to non-profit child caring agencies.We have been at it for almost 5 years now and overall we are very pleased andencouraged by the response we have receiv-i from the Texas corporate community.We have 43 corporate and foundation sponsors (collectively contributing $150-200K/yr.), and with the funds donated to the Fund we have made grants to over 30 com-munity -based programs serving more than 3,000 children. To date, most of the localgrants have been used to match state ar.d federal funds available through the De-partment of Human resourcesTitle XX funds. We calculated that the funds wehave provided local child care agencies have earned over $1,000,000 in availablepublic funds. Other grants have been made to purchase classrooa, and playgroundequipment and to renovate buildings vine.: public funds could not be used for thesepurposes. We also make scholarships ivailable to child care staff who are interestedin improving their professional education. With grants from Target Stores, a divi-

25 BEST COPY AVAILABLE



2i

mon of the Dayton-Hudson corporation in Minneapolis, we have awarded more than
S25,000 in scholarships to several hundred child care workers. This year, for the
first time, we are also offering to pay half of the cost of the Child Development As-
sociate credential for a dozen selected CDA candidates in Texas I believe that the
Corporate Funa and Target are the only ones doing this in the entire country

Lastly, we found that when we were talking to local centers about their financial
needs and working with them to raise money, we became familiar with their overall
management situation. More and more we saw a need for someone to provide these
folks management consultation. in budgeting, in structuring their boards and using
board member for fund raising, in their legal liabilities and responsibilities, in just
marketing their services. Assistance of this kind sometime exists in the larger cities,
but here again, there is a dearth of resources in the rural areas. So, For the past two
years we have been putting together a management assistance component.

So, I hope you can see that we think that by linking private resources with exist-
ing public funds and programs, we feel we are helping to improve the lives of many
Texas families.

As the executive director, I reported to a board of directors representing private
corporations, a Texas foundation and several early childhood professionals.

The administrative budget is approximately $70,000 a year (That pays the direc-
tor's and a secretary's salary and office expenses). The Corporate Fund now has 43
corporations and foundations contributing over $150,000 a year A list of supporters
is provided to you. They include many oil companies, major retailers, banks and in-
surance companies. The average corporate contribution is $4.000, and we are
pleased .h.t our corporate sponsors continue to repeat their annual participation

We are often asked, "Why is your program workingwhat motivates your corpo-
rate st'pport ?" I can only guess at why people (and it does boil (kiwi' to people) do
what they do, but let me make the following observations:

1. Major corporations as employers are, by this point hi time, sensitive; to the
issues of day care for the working parent, usually a single mother The., recognize
the same issues exist for the low-income working parent, the population we are
trying to assist with subsidized child care.

2. Corporate donors regard our project as having employment benefits to the indi-
vidual family served, to the community in which they live and to society at large

3. Corporate donors also perceive that quality child care experiences will improve
the intellectual and social development of the children served which may well result
.n their becoming mature, responsible and productive adults.

4. Corporate donors recognize and appreciate the fact that their dollar investment
will in the short run generate additional public dollars and thereby maximize their
impact on the problem.

5. Related to the leveraging of public funds, corporate donors are attracted to the
consortium approach of private donors that we have established The "investment
risk" is shared among the various donors.

6. The corporate donors are attracted to the rural and small town emphasis which
allows their contribution to impact communities where they may have a compara-
tively small, nevertheless important, presence in a particular rural community

7. It is also ye y important that the Texas Department of Human Resources, the
state agency responsible for administering child care as a social service program,
recognizes the role the private sector can play in the delivery of day, care services
and has suppo ted the corporate fund financially and coordinated with it program-
matically. The state agency has elected to continue requiring that its local service-
providing ejntractors contribute local funds to the financial mix of state and federal
funds for da:, care services. This means that private resources will continue to be a
critical component to the funding mix and maintains the incentive for developing
private support at the community level.

To summarize then, the corporation-, we are working with like the idea of helping
families at the local level whore they have a corporate presence, and they like using
a vehicle such as ours which does not involve another large bureaucracy and which
emphasizes a businesslike approach to nonprofit services.

Chairman MILLER. I thank all the members of the panel.
Mr. Ester line, are you using these funds to help small rural com-

munities, match title XX and State funds that they might not
ordinarily match because they are not a top priority or which they
may not have sufficient funds to match?

Mr. ESTERLINE. Everything, yes, until the latter point. Communi-
ty-based organizations, community action agencies, neighborhood
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groups, some church-based who have approached the Departmentof Human Resources, and there are State and Federal funds avail-able, but the local group does not have sufficient local matchingfunds in order to enter into a contract. We have been able to pro-vide for the most part all of the local matching funds necessary.Not always all, but frevently a large portion of it.
Chairman MILLER. So in effect you are able to demonstrate to thecorporations that they are going to get a 3-to-1 match for themoney that they put up?
Mr. ESTERLINE. Correct.
Chairman MILLER. And this is for child care services?
Mr. ESTERLINE. Child care services only.
Chairman MILLER. Ms. Bergman, the effort that you wentthrough that ended up with six corporations finally deciding to par-ticipate, that is in the Dallas area, correct?
MS. BERGMAN. Yes.
Chairman MILLER. Also, it is somewhat distressing that 52 corpo-rations either would not consider it or considered it and then madea determination not to participate. What size generally are thosecorporations?
Ms. BERGMAN. They vary, but we targeted the larger corpora-tions, anywhere from 500 on up to 3,000 or 4,000.
Chairman MILLER. And why did they turn this down?
Ms. BERGMAN. Either they didn't really believe there was a need,because they weren't hearing it from their employees, so we said,"Well, if you are not hearing it, have you looked at what the turn-over has been or at the rate of return from maternity leave?" Theyhadn't thought about that. They did not feel they could justify thecost, because it would be for too few employees, they were con-cerned about the equity issue "if we give this to people with youngchildren, what are we going to do for the person who has a 16-year-old" although it is my understanding that in other programs equityhas not turned out to be an issue.

I could have been trying to sell them anything. I would comeback to my office and say I often felt like a snake oil salesman,that I was trying to sell something that I believed in and I wastrying to be articulate and well-informed, and it was like talking toa wall.
Chairman MILLER. Do you think one of the barriers was a con-cern that they would have to internalize the operation, to take itonsite and run it and make it part of the cost of doing business?What about other corporations? Is that a major threshold for themto become involved in the delivery of this service, as opposed tocontracting-out for a slot at a church or fami'y day care arrrange-ment? Is that easier for them to understand?
Ms. BERGMAN. I think so. From our point of view, what appealedto them was "no fuss". They put dollars into a program that servesa number of employees. What they give up is visibility and owner-ship of the program, although Southland is very proud of it andhas done a good job of promoting it, but it is not something thatyou drive into the parking lot and see it on the premises.
Chairman MILLER. Southland has made an entire range ofchoices. You are involved in making family day care available for
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some employees, you are going to operate the center in the church
and you are planning at least one on-site facility.

Mr. SNYDER. Correct.
Chairman MILLER. What is the corporate decisionmaking process

to determine the extent of your involvement with child care?
Mr. SNYDER. It comes out of a cluster, a philosophy of they be-

lieve that they need to support their people. It goes way back to
the company initiating profit sharing to the employees in 1949 and
a gradual increase in the number of benefits; a commitment to a
belief that they need to support their people no matter what the
needs may be.

Chairman MILLER. Let me be a bit cynical. Most corporations say
that they are committed to thair employees, but 52 of them decided
they were not committed in this area. Using the Southland Corp.
as an example, or Zale, you have arrived at a different level of
commitment. I believe that you are still in a profit making busi-
ness and you have to look at what is referred to as the bottom line.
Somehow a determination was made that this must be in the cor-
poration's benefit also, that this wasn't just benevolence, because
you are hoping to get back reduced absenteeism and maybe an
edge on competitors in recruitment of personnel, I assume.

Mr. SNYDER. I did a quick survey among our ladies in conversa-
tion, and I determined from their conversation that in a given
year, a lady is usually out three times with a small child being sick
and only out about 2 or 3 clays before they come back to work. If
you multiply that by 80 or 100 women in the same situation, that
costs us $60,000 a year in terms of lost wages or overtime or what-
ever. So we are trying to combat that loss of time. So there is a
financial reason why we do it as well.

Chairman MILLER. I think that is part of the threshold as I talk
to corporations in my area, and we have had some fairly positive
responses from corporations; that is, the process that they have to
go through when they cost out either offering the service or not of-
fering it. There are costs related to not offering this that you
absorb almost unconsciously.

The corporations assume that is part of the turnover, part of our
daily operations, so many people won't show up, but there is a cost
associated with that. You are suggesting that if you look at that,
you can make a determination that provision of child care has
some economic benefits.

Mr. SNYDER. Definitely.
Chairman MILLER. Ms. Bergman, you raised the question of em-

ployees perhaps not wanting to raise this issue, that it may end up
being a bias against them if they suggest that they have a young
child. Can you expand on that?

Ms. BERGMAN. For families that don't have satisfactory child
care arrangements, it is hard for them to admit that, and this
seems to work at all levels in companies, but the lower paid em-
ployees are really afraid to mention any kind of personal problems.
You don't bring those problems to work because you can be re-
placed by somebody who doesn't have those problems. What we
have seen that is kind of interesting is in midmanagment and
upper management, if I am in an office and working on building
my career and I a motherI have been a working mother for
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20 yearsI am competing for a job with Mr. Snyder here in the
office next to me. He is not dealing with a child care problem if he
has it. His wife is dealing with it most likely.

It has been traditionally a woman's problem. I am not going to
bring that out if I can avoid it. My ability to pay to solve the prob-
lem doesn't help me solve it very well. It is not something I want
in my personnel jacket.

Ms. MCNLMAR. One of the things that is true for Dallas, and not
Houston, is we have a couple of companies in Dallas who have

already gotten into the business of child care and they serve as a
model. I think we all agree that until somebody steps forward in
Houston, we won't have corporate supported child care benefits.

I visited with people in corporate employee benefits to check out
my assumptions, which are correct, that nobody is asking about
child care in a big way. Of course, when I found Becky, I was so
glad to get someone to speak out. A benefits vice president gave as
an example the dental plan. Before this benefit was offered, em-
ployees knocked on his door, approached him in the elevator and
other places to ask, "When are we going to get a dental plan?" He
said "Nobody is asking for child care." I said, "Do you suppose that
is because nobody else has that benefit yet? Do you think that will
change when somebody else provides child care as a benefit?" He
said, "Of course, it will, but until somebody asks for it, nobody will
do it."

Chairman MILLER. Becky, would that also suggest that it is not
discussed among employees?

Ms. GRAHAM. I have discussed it. I talk to many, many mothers
and fathers, because a lot of fathers are obtaining child care now
and they are all willing to say, "Yes. I want it, but don't put my
name down." I think that is the biggest problem. That is where our
bread and butter comes from.

When I presented my package to the man that is head of employ-
ee relations, he said,

may

did this a couple of years ago. We did a
brief study and nobody wanted it." He would not give me the op-
portunity to speak with him personally. When he saw the package,
he said, "You took great pains to do this. Thank you very much.
We don't need it."

Chairman MILLER. I would like to ask about the flexible spending
plan. I would assume that both the employers and the employees
are starting to look at this plan. It has been offered in a number of
areas around the country with a number of corporations. It is obvi-
ous the Congress has to make a decision about this plan, as the IRS
has now ruled that it is at least suspect and perhaps going to be
prohibited. Does that ruling figure in your future plans?

Ms. MCNEMAR. Definitely. The IRS needs to rule that it is accept-
able to reimburse for child care. I understood that it looked like it.
would be acceptable, and in order to get a package with child care
in it, that has to happen; 1986 oppears to be the time when most of
the large companies will go to cafeteria benefits and that will prob-
ably be one of the items that will be offered.

Mr. SNYDER. That is also true for Southland. We are planning a
cafeteria-style benefit program.

Chairman MILLER What about the employers you work with?
Mr. ESTERLINE. For the most part, yes.
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Chairman MILLER. So it would seem that this proposal knocks
down a lot of the concerns employers might have, in terms of fair-
ness. The employee can pick and choose benefits, and it would kino
of resolve those decisions for the employer.

Ms. BERGMAN. That is right.
Chairman MILLER. Congressman Bliley.
Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Bergman, the chairman has touched on what I was going to

ask, and that is how we change corporate attitudes. Would you say
that one way would be through Congress making clear to the IRS
that we wart this flexibility, the cafeteria-type arrangement for
benefits and we want it to be fully reimbursable. Also Mr. Snyder, a
corporation such as Southland gets hundreds of requests a day for
contributions to various charitable enterprises throughout the com-
munities in which you serve, most of which will be used if at all by a
very small percentage of your employees. An opera, for example, is
very good and worthwhile, as is the symphony and the ballet, but I
would suspect that the direct involvement of your employees in any
of those is very small.

Mr. SNYDER. That is true.
Mr. BLILEY. So would you agree that we need this?
Mr. SNYDER. Yes.
Mr. BLILEY. In line, Ms. Bergman, with what you are trying to do

to change attitudes, I suggest that you get in touch with Mr. James
Coyne at the White House, who is involved with Private Sector Ini-
tiatives on child care. It is surprising how quickly chief executive
officers return calls to the White House. And that is where we
need to go, in my opinion, to change these attitudes.

Mr. Snyder, how many persons are employed by Southland?
Mr. SNYDER. Nationwide, about 55,000.
Mr. BLILEY. And what percentage of these are full -time and part-

time?
Mr. SNYDER. I would say probably 80 percent are full time.
Mr. BLILEY. Do you have any statistics on how many of these are

single parents?
Mr. SNYDER. They are in the computer, but I do not know them.
Mr. BLILEY. You spoke in your testimony about ladies. Of course,
ost child care would go to ladies because traditionally, in most in-
-nces, it is the mother that has the child care. Increasingly,

single - parent families involve men, too.
Mr. SNYDER. That is correct.
Mr. BLILEY. Have you any statistics on how many of your male

employees would fall into that category?
Mr. SNYDER. Probably very small; 1 or 2 percent. It is predomi-

nantly women.
Mr. BLILEY. What percentage of your employees are two-income

families? Do you have any idea about that?
Mr. SNYDER. I would say probably 40, 50 percent.
Mr. BLILEY. Do you have any idea what the average income

would be?
Mr. SNYDER. A statistic I heard on the radio, I guess in Dallas,

about two weeks ago was $34,000 for two of them; the father and
mother both work. Whether that is a national statistic, I am not
sure, but that is the figure I heard for Dallas.
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Mr. BLILEY. You mentioned that you include as a benefit to your
employees marriage and family relations counseling. Have you
had anyhad enough experience with that to indicate if it has had
any noticeable impact on the divorce rate?

Mr. aNYDER. We have just had it in place nationwide for about 3
months, so we have no data as yet. It is too soon.

Mr. BLILEY. Ms. Graham, do your children receive any supprt
from their father?

Ms. GRAHAM. No, they do not.
Mr. BLILEY. How much would you benefit from an increase of

$1,000 as a personal exemption for dependents?
Ms. GRAHAM. I don't understand.
Mr. BLILEY. For dependent child care, do you participate in that

program where you get tax credit for dependent care?
Ms. GRAHAM. Wellon my income tax, you mean?
Mr. BLILEY. Yes.
Ms. GRAHAM. Yes, I have, at the end of the year.
Mr. BLILEY. Right.
Ms. GRAHAM. Yes.
Mr. BLILEY. How much would you benefit if that exemption were

increased by $1,000?
Ms. GRAHAM. I tookwhen I first started work, I started as a

mother of three children, no dependents, and classified as married
and I went and changed it to head of household with three depend-
ents and it didn't change my salary at all. I don't knowbecause I
was single, they were penalizing me for that, even though I had
three children. At the end of the year, it would help me, but during
the year, it is not going to help me on the day-to-day basis of
living.

Mr. BLILEY. In your own estimate, what percentage of employees
in your company would have used a child care benefit had your
company decided to go along with it?

Ms. GRAHAM. My company overall internationally has 9,000 em-
ployees. They are it the Houston area. We have 900 and something
and I would say out of the 900, at least 200 or 300 working moth-
ers.

Mr. BLILEY. So between 20 and 30 percent?
Ms. GRAHAM. At least, yes.
Mr. BLILEY. Would benefit.
Ms. GRAHAM. Because the ones that I talked to, on a personal

basis, the contacts that I had, I had over 100 people that were in-
terested.

Mr. BLILEY. Ms. McNemar, in your study, would you tend to
agree with that?

Ms. MCNEMAR. I think that is true. One of the problems is that
companies don't know what the child care needs of their employees
are. When I mentioned to a vice president of employee benefits
that one of the major companies that he works with is going to
fund a child care referral, he was very surprised that that was
going to happen in Houston. I explained that what happens for this
company when they fund a child care resource referral is that they
get information on who their employees are, what their child care
needs are, and how many of them have needs. He was excited
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about that because that is the one thing that companies cannot get
at in a useful way.

The company can get much better feedback on employee needs. I
believe that is going to help press the child care benefit issue and
make it more known to the corporate executives who make these
decisions. I think several of the large companies in downtown
Houston will be forced into having to provide this benefit to their
employees also. Three or 4 years from now they will know a lot
more about their employees child care needs through feedback
from the child care resource and referral service.

Mr. BLILEY. I was very impressed when you mentioned about the
dental care, because I was chief executive officer of a very small
company before coming to Congress, and my employees were very
interested in the program, but I think one of the things that helps
get private companies involved in things like dental care and other
benefit programs is the fact that they are entrepreneurs mainly
and in the case of dental care insurance agents, they are interested
in selling a product for which they get a commission.

The problem with day care is that the greater percentage of it is
taken care of in private homes by people who don't have the mar-
keting resources to get their message across to extol the benefits,
and I think that is where groups such as yours and Ms. Bergman's
can come into play, by getting the record of testimony of companies
who have participated and what it has meant to them.

Ms. MCNEMAR. One of the comments that I got from an execu-
tive with an insurance company about an employee benefit plan;
was that his experience is that companies are so concerned about
getting the health insurance costs down and that until we get cost
control in the health field that all the other benefits such as child
care are going to suffer. That is a serious problem in companies
with 40 percent of the personnel salaries going to the benefit plan;
40 percent is an extremely high number.

So there is another issue affecting our ability to get into the
plan.

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MILLER. What happens once we get past information

and referral? You made the statement that the ability to pay for it
does not necessarily make it available. What do you find, as you
look at Houston and Dallas or the rural areas you do surveys in, in
terms of the availability, whether it is in-home family care or
center-based day care?

Ms. BERGMAN. We typically find long waiting lists for service, a
lot of frustration, parents who are making patchwork arrange-
ments for 2 days a week. They put the child in one form of care
and the other 3 days somebody else cares for the child. It is frag-
mented. It is very frustrating to parents. There is an enormous
unmet need. We have been seeing this and talking about it. We,
too, are part of this resource and referral system. We will be doing
it here in Dallas and we are very pleased it is a major initiative,
but by itself, it is not going to create any more child care spaces.

We see it as a foot in the door to companies understanding of
who the employees are and what children they have, and maybe
then they will be willing to go a step further.
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Chairman MILLER. If you look at the figures of women in the
workforce, this year among women who have children under the
age of one, 45 percent of them are in the work force. That tells us
something about child care needs at least for the next 6 to 10
years. If you look at the economic resources that these womenbring in the workplace, either as the head of that household or
with their spouse in terms of earning, the overwhelming number of
those women appear to be working out of economic necessity.

MS. BERGMAN. Absolutely.
Chairman MILLER. The salary that is dedicated to child care is

quite substantial in terms of a percentage of income. We come back
again to the issue of affordability of quality day care. I think one of
the things we are going to be looking at is how to help families find
affordable care, whether it is through the tax system or through
cafeteria plans. But even there availability is a problem. We have
horror stories from working parents who want their child taken care
of in a quality setting and to be healthy, yet so often they cannot get
that kind of care and go to work 8 to 5 every day.

We listened to a number of working mothers in Connecticut de-
scribe having a caregiver call and say, "I am not going to take
care of your child anymore," and trying to figure out how to findthe child care, or leaving them with relatives. In some cases low-
income familes have really absolutely no alternatives. Aren't corpo-
rations going to acknowledge and address the difficult issues con-
nected to finding quality care?

Ms. MCNEMAR. Good child care, of course, is something we have
talked aboutthere is a lot of child care available, but because the
centers have had to keep prices so low in order for families to pay
for them, they have sacrificed a lot of quality to do that. Quality is
another issue we have to look at. Somebody has to pick up the cost
of good care. I hope the corporate world and tax credits can begin
to do someting about that, but we are a long way from that.

Chairman MILLER. How did Zale decide to make this extensive
commitment?

Mr. ROMAINE. The concept started in 1968 when Donald Zale, the
current chairman of the board was traveling in Switzerland with
his wife and visited the Omega watch factory and saw a day-care
center there for the employees. They came back with the idea and
said, "We would like to do that some day." In 1978, management
decided that it had seen enough in the press about child care andthat there seemed to be a need. Management polled the employees
and found out there was a need and built a center.

Chairman MILLER. Thank you all for your help, and your testi-
mony. When we talked to the employees this morning, we saw a
very positive attitude about the corporation, which has made a
decision to meet the needs of the children of its employees.

Much has been written over the last couple of years about the
ability of American corporations to compete and the attitudes and
employee-employer councils and trying to develop a true corpo-
rate family, if you will. In the San Francisco Bay area, we find thatin the development of an industrial park like this, cities are asking
thatwe used to ask for schools and parks and amenities like that,that one of the amenities they are asking the developers and em-
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ployers to contribute to is a child care center-based facility for the
employees.

The telephone company and Safeway stores and others have
come forward, and they share the cente7.. Again, those corporations
will testify that they are now being sought out by people who want
to work for them because of this benefit, because they can have
both the job opportunity and the security of that family setting.

So I think this is a badge that the corporations are going to start
wearing on their sleeves with some pride and be able to start to
pick and choose among people who want to work for them and also
want to have families.

Thank you very much for your testimony and for your help.
Mr. ESTERLINE. I think I speak for the rest of us. We are glad

that you and your committee members are holding these hearings
and we hope that you have positive results in terms of your work
too.

Chairman MILLER. The next panel will be made up of Teresa
Gilius, the executive director of Austin Families, Inc., accompanied
by Gayland Walker; and Beverly Schmalzried, who is the Air Force
Family Activities Administrator, Morale, Welfare, and Recreation
Directorate, Air Force Manpower and Personnel Center, Randolph
Air Force Base; Gloria Rodriguez, executive director, Avance Edu-
cational Program for Parents and Children, San Antonio; and
Jerry L. James, vice president, YMCA of San Antonio.

Welcome. Your written statements will be placed in the record in
their entirety.

To the extent that you would like to comment or expand on what
you have heard from the previous panel, that would obviously be
helpful to us, particularly if you have a little different slant or
impression of some of the concerns and interests that were raised by
the first panel.

Teresa, we will start with you.

STATEMENT OF TERESA GILIUS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AUSTIN
FAMILIES, INC.

Ms. thuus. I am Teresa Gilius, executive director of Austin Fam-
ilies, Inc., a nororofit organization that was formed in 1978 to de-
velop resources for working parents and their children. Our first
involvement in the area of child care began with our information
and referral servicethe Childcare Switchboardthat we started
in 1980. Its purpose is to help parents find child care that meets
their needs and preference.

When elected officials of the city of Austin and Travis County de-
cided to address the need for affordable child care through a part-
nership with private sector employers, they selected Austin Fami-
lies, Inc. to develop and administer the program. Public funds were
used to begin the effort, covering the initial administrative costs
and child care subsidies for participants of several job training pro-
grams. The intent was for employer funds to be sought to subsidize
their employees and to pick up a gradually increasing share of the
program s administrative costs.

For the past 3 years, we have been working with local employers
to make them aware of the child care needs of their employees and
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to help them determine the most appropriate way to address those
needs. We have conducted feasibility studies for several companies,
including a detailed survey of their employees and an analysis
the various child care assistance options. Wc use these data to help
each employer choose the option that best fits employee needs end
management objectives.

The option that has shown a great deal of promise in our din-munity is the child care voucher program. Briefly, the voucher r4o-
gram is a cost-sharing arrangement in which participating employ-
ers assist their employees with the cost of child care. The employ-er's portionwhich can be based on a percentage of the cost or aflat dollar amountis paid to any licensed day care enter or regis-
tered family day home of the parent's choosing.

The voucher program can be implemented 1.4 on.,,anies that are
too small to justify the capital expenditures and management re-
sponsibility involved in operating their own center. It is also suited
to employers with multiple sites. Other advantages of the voucher
program include: parental choice in location and type of care; the
ability to accommodate school-age children as well as infants and
pre-schoolers; and quick start-up, since it draws on existing child
care resources. Ultimately, it may also improve the quality of care
throughout the community by giving parents information and pur-
chasing power so that they can select the best care available for
their children.

To make the child care voucher program accessible to employers,
Austin Families, Inc. has developed a community-wide system. This
system can centrally administer the voucher program for any local
employers that choose to participate.

Some of our responsibilities in running this system include: one,
maintaining an active and detailed listing of all licensed day care
centers and registered family day homes in the area; two, assisting
employees of participating companies in the selection of appropri-
ate child care; three, handling all the enrollment and st.rvice docu-
mentation forms and making payments to the child care providers.

The centralized system saves the employer the trouble and ex-
pense of hiring staff to manage the program. It has proved to be a
cost-effective approach that streamlines the procedures for all par-ties and avoids unnecessary duplication of effort.

We currently have three Austin employers participating and the
voucher system has been functioning very well. However, we have
found a number of barriers have kept other employers from begin-
ning programs. One is lack of awareness of child care problems ex-
perienced by their employees; and another is the need for informa-tion about the range of options. Some are unwilling to have the
employees surveyed for fear of raising their expectations that a
child care program is imminent.

Yet, even some employers for whom we have conducted feasibili-
ty studies have been reluctant to begin a child care benefit. Some
are hesistant to be among the first to start a new benefit; they
want to know that other local companiesand preferably similartypes of companiesare participating. They also want projections
of the benefits: how much of the program cost will be offset by im-
proved productivity and reduced turnover. Unfortunately, data are
not yet available from other employers.
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During the past several months, Austin Families has successfull3
responded to some of these barriers with two major efforts. The
first is a child care resource and referral program that makes it
possible for an employer to offer their employees assistance with-
out an actual subsidy.

Under the resource and referral contract, Austin Families offers
the company's employees personalized consultation to help them
find appropriate child care in the community. The service offers
parents guidance in selecting child care and encourages providers
to accommodate any special needssuch as longer hours, night
shifts, and weekend care. We prepare periodic reports for the em-
ployer that summarize the needs of employees who have used the
service and the ability of the child care supply to accommodate
those needs. This information can help the employer plan addition-
al forms of child care assistance, making the service an excellent
first step.

Our second major effort involves the use of community develop-
ment block grant funds to demonstrate the effectiveness of the
child care voucher program. The public funds, made available to uP
by the city of Austin, enable us to implement and evaluate the pro-
gram for an employer at very little cost to the company. The avail-
ability of the funds is making the program attractive to companies
that might otherwise see it as too costly to start on their own at
this time. The CDBG demonstration project is creating new inter-
est, providing us evaluation data, and will prove to be an excellent
in "estment as the participating employers continue the program
with their own funds.

In conclusion, our experience suggests that governmental action
is needed to further the goal of private sector involvement in child
care. Most companies are not going to start programs on their own;
they need assistance from organizations like ours. Public funds are
needed for seed money to attract private funds into the effort. The
Federal Government should also support research and demonstra-
tion projects and continue to explore further tax incentives.

We appreciate your interest in our programs, and we hope that
you will encourage innovative efforts that combine public and pri-
vate resources at the community level.

I would like to introduce Mr. Gayland Walker, who is the first
Austin employer to implement a child care voucher program.

[Prepared statement of Teresa Gilius follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TERESA DMUS, PH.D., EXECUTIVE DIRE,TOR, AUSTIN
FAMILIES INC.

I um Teresa Gilius, executive director of Austin Families Incorporated: a private,
non-profit organization that was formed in 1978 to develop resources for working
parents and their children. Our first involvement in the area of child care began
with our information and referral servicethe Childcare Switchboardthat we
started in 1980 Its purpose is to help parents find child care that meets their needs
and preferences.

When elected officials of the City of Austin and Travis County decided to address
the need for affordable child care through a partnership with private sector employ-
ers, they selected Austin Families to develop and administer the program. Public
funds were used to begin the effort, covering the initial administrative costs and
child care subsidies for participants of several job training programs. The intent was
for employer funds to be sought to subsidize their employees and to pick up a gradu-
ally increasing share of the program's administrative costs.

3.13AJIAVA Y4403 8238

36



32

For the past three years we have been working with local employer:3 to make
them aware of the chili care needs of their employees and to help them determine
the most appropriate way to address those needs. We have conducted feasibility
studies for several companies, including a detailed survey of their employees and an
analysis of the various child care assistance options. We use these data to help each
employer choose the option ,hat best fits employees needs and management objec-tives.

The option that has shown a great deal of promise in our community is the child
care voucher program. Briefly, the voucher program is a cost-sharing arrangementin which employers assist their employees with the cost of child care. The employ-
er's portionwhich can be based on a percentage of the cost or a flat dollar
amountis paid to any licensed day care center or registered family day home ofthe parent's choosing.

The voucher program can be implemented by companies that are too small to jus-tify the capital expenditures and management responsibility involved in operating
their own center. It is also suited to employers with multiple sites. Other advan-
tages of the voucher program include: parental choice in location and type of care;
the ability to accommodate school-age children as well as infants and pre-schoolers;
and quick start-up, since it draws on existing child care resources. Ultimately, it
may also improve the quality of care throughout the community by giving parents
information and purchasing power so that they can select the best care available fortheir children.

To make the child care voucher program accessible to employers, Austin Families
has developed a community-wide system. This system can centrally administer the
voucher program for any local employers who choose to participate. Some of our re-
sponsibilities in running this system include: (1) maintaining an active and detailed
listing of all licensed day care centers and registered family day homes in the area;
(2) assisting employees of participating companies in the selection of appropriate
child care; (3) handling all the enrollment and service documentation forms and
making payments to the child care providers. The centralized system saves the em-
ployer the trouble and expense of hiring staff to manage the program. It has proved
to be a cost-effective approach that streamlines the procedures for all parties and
avoids unnecessary duplication of effort.

We currently have three Austin employers participating and the voucher system
has been functioning very well. However, we have found a number of barriers that
have kept other employers from beginning child care assistance programs. One is alack of awareness of the child care problems experienced by their employees and
another is the need for information about the range of options. Some are unwilling
to have the employees surveyed for fear of raising their expectations that a child
care program is imminent. Yet even some employers for whom we have conductedfeasibility studies have been reluctant to begin a child care benefit. Some sre hesi-
tant to be among the first to begin a new benefit; they want to know that other
local companies (and preferably similar types of companies) are participating. They
also want projections of the benefits. how much of the program cost will be offset by
improved productivity and reduced turnover. Unfortunately, these data are not yetavailable from other employers.

During the past several months, Austin Families has successfully responded to
some of these barriers with two major efforts. The first is a Child Care Resource and
Referral program that makes it possible for an employer to offer its employees as-
sistance without a direct subsidy. Under the resource and referral contract, Austin
Families offers the company's employees personalized consultation to help them
find appropriate child care in the community. The service offers parents guidance inselecting child care and encourages providers to accommodate any special needs
such a; longer hours, night shifts, and weekend care. We prepare periodic reports
for the employer that summarize the needs of employees who have used the serviceand the ability of the child care supply to accommodate those needs. This informa-
tion can help the employer plan additional forms of child care assistance, making
the service an excellent first step.

Our second major effort involves the use of Community Development Block Grant
funds to demonstrate the effectiveness of the child care voucher program. The
public funds, made available to us by the. City of Austin, enable us to implementand evaluate the program for an employer at very little cost to the company. The
availability of the funds is making the program attractive to companies that mightotherwise see it as too costly to start on their own at this time. The CDBG demon-
stration project is creating new interest, providing us evaluation data, and will
prove to be an excellent investment as the earticipating employerscontinue the pro-gram with their own funds.
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In conclusion, our experience suggests that governmental action is needed to fur-
ther the goal of private sector involvement in child care. Most companies are not
going to start programs on their own, they need assistance from organizations like
ours. Public funds are needed for seed money to attract private funds into the effort.
The federal government should also support research and demonstration projects
and continue to explore further tax incentives.

We appreciate your interest in our programs and we hope that you will encourage
irnovaive efforts that combine public and private resources at the community
level.

STATEMENT OF GAYLAND WALKER, DIRECTOR OF PUPIL
TRANSPORTATION, AUSTIN INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT

Mr. WALKER. My name is Gayland Walker. I have been employed
by the Austin Public Schools for 24 years, serving the last 14 as
director of pupil transportation. Our transportation department in-
cludes 4 operational facilities and 519 personnel, of which 349 are
women.

For the past 2 years, the district has provided a child care bene-
fit for our department. The district currently pays 50 percent of the
child care expense for 42 employees involving 61 children. We con-
tract with Austin Families for administration of the program. Our
budget includes a line item of $40,000 for this program. I am hope-
ful of continuing this program; however, 1984-85 appears to be a
tough budget year, and we are the only department in our school
system providing this benefit.

During 1981, a group of approximately six employees approached
me about the possibility of providing some kind of child care. They
suggested that it might decrease our driver turnover as well as
have a positive effect an our safety record. As I believe that driver
turnover affects our safety record, I suggested that they contact
several districts that were providing child care for bus drivers and
investigate their experience.

They approached our board with their data and their request.
The board directed the administration to study the issue.

In October 1981, Austin Families provided the district with a
study of the issue. We considered the positives and negatives associ-
ated with several options. Die to the multiple locations of our oper-
ational facilities, we chose the voucher program as the service best
fitting our needs. Our board subsequently approved he voucher
recommendation.

One of our administrative concerns was how to determine which
employees received the benefit. I referred the problem to the origi-
nal group of employees who had lobbied for the program, and this
group became known as the child care committee. Later, we had
our employees elect the members of this committee. They selected
a lottery system establishing priorities for each type of employee.
The first priority was assigned to bus drivers. There is generally a
waiting list for this benefit. At this point, all employee concerns re-
garding child care are directed to the child care committee.

Our turnover rate in 1981-82 was 58.1 percent, and we experi-
enced 101 accidents resulting in workmen's compensation. '1 urnov,-
er percentage for the current year stands at 10.8 percent, and to
date we have experienced 45 accidents involving workmen's com-
pensation. I cannot, in all good conscience, attribute this reduction
to our child care benefit as in all probability economic conditions
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played a large part in reducing our turnover. However, it is my
personal belief that the child care program has a direct influence
on employee productivity.

A chapter in John Naisbitt's book "Megatrends" is entitled
"High Tech/High Touch." My understanding of this chapter is that
as our lives are increasingly regimented by our system, our system
must be proportionally responsive to the humanistic needs. As I
have observed my older daughter's "life after divorce" and noted
the regimentation imposed on her life by the cost and availability
of child care, it is my opinion that if we are serious about women's
equality in the workplace, child care is a preliminary and basic
issue that must be addressed.

Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Gayland Walker follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GAYLAND WALKER, DIRECTOROF PUPIL TRANSPORTATION,
AUSTIN INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT

My name is Gayland Walker I have been employed by the Austin Public Schools
for 24 years, serving the last 14 as Director of Pupil Transportation. Our Transpor-
tation Department includes 4 operational facilities and 519 personnel of which 349
are women.

For the past 2 years the district has provided a child care benefit for our depart-
ment The district currently pays 50 percent of the child care expense for 46 employ-
ees involving 61 children. We contract with Austin-Families for administration of
the program Our budget includes a line item of $40,000 for this program. I am
hopeful of continuing this program, however, 1984-85 will be a tough budget year
and we are the only department in our school system providing this benefit.

During 1981, a group of approximately six employees approached me about the
possibility of providing some kind of child care. They suggest that it might decrease
our driver turnover as well as have a positive effect on uur safety record. As I be-
lieve that driver turnover affects our safety record, I suggested that they contact
several districts that were providing child care for bus drivers and investigate their
experience.

In October of 1981 Austin-Families provided the district with a study of the issue.
We considered the positives and negatives associated with several options. Due to
the multiple locations of our operational facilities, we chose the voucher program as
the service best fitting our needs.

One of our administrative concerns was how to determine which employees re-ceived the benefit I referred the problem to the original group of employees who
had lobbied for the program and this group became known as the Child Care Com-
mittee Later we had our employees elect the members of this committee. They se-
lected a lottery system establishing priorities for each type of employee. The first
priority was assigned to bus drivers. There is generally a waiting list for this bene-
fit All employee conceras regarding child care are directed to the Child Care Com-
mittee.

Our turnover rite in 1981-82 was 58.1 percent and we experienced 101 accidents
resulting in workman's compensation. Turnover percentage for the current year
stands at 10 8 percent and to date we have experienced 45 accidents involving work-
man's compensation I cannot in all good conscience attribute this reduction to our
child care benefit as in all probability economic conditions played a large part in
reducing our turnover. However, it is my personal belief that the child care pro-
gram has a direct influence on employee productivity.

A chapter in John Naisbitt's book "Megatrends" is entitled "High Tech-High
Touch" My understanding of this chapter is that as our lives are increasingly regi-
mented by our system, our system must be proportionally responsive to the human-
istic needs As I have observed my older daughter's "life after divorce" and noted
the regimentation imposed on her life by the cost and availability of child care, it is
my opinion that if we are serious about women's equality in the work-place, child
care is a preliminary and basic issue that must be addressed.

Chairman MILLER. Beverly Schmalzried.
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STATEMENT OF BEVERLY SCHMALZRIED, AIR FORCE FAMILY
ACTIVITIES ADMINISTRATOR, MORALE, WELFARE, AND RECRE-
ATION DIRECTORATE, AIR FORCE MANPOWER AND PERSON-
NEL CENTER, RANDOLPH AIR FORCE BASE, TX, ACCOMPANIED
BY COL. JOHN P. O'NEILL, CHIEF, MWR OPERATIONS DIVISION

Ms. SCHMALZRIED. I am Beverly Schmalzried. I have with me Col_
Johr, P. O'Neill, Chief of the Operations Division, Morale, Welfare,
and Recreation. U.S. Air Force.

It is my intention to describe the child care program offered by
the U.S. Air Force for the benefit of the military families that need
and use these services. The U.S. Air Force, with child care centers
located worldwide, is one of the largest employer-sponsored child
care programs in the world, riot only contributing to the optimal
development of the children Lttending but also providing a service
which contributes to the national defense.

The Air Force operates child care centers at all Air Force bases
with a dependent population large enough to support a program.
Centers are located on 124 Air Force installations and additional
centers will open as needed. These programs are located in the con-
tinental United States, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, Italy, England, Ger-
many, Spain, Japan, Okinawa, the Philippines, Greece, and
Turkey. Including two Alaska and 2 Hawaii bases, 43 of the 124
programs are located outside the continental United States. At
most locations, the centers are on the bases convenient to the mili-
tary members' work sites.

Air Force child care centers are housed in buildings which have
been built or renovated for child care. Only 27 of uhe 124 programs
are located in buildings that were not built for child care. Since
1975, the Air Force has built or completed major renovations at
over one-third of the sites.

Prior to 1983, nonappropriated funds generated by the Army and
Air Force Exchange Service were used to build these facilities.
Since 1983, Congress has approved the construction of 20 facilities
with appropriated funds. These facilities include separate activity
areas for each age group, kitchens, playgrounds, administrative
areas, isolation rooms for ill children, and other support space.

The Air Fore offers one of the most comprehensive child care
programs in the country with weekly, full-day, care provided as
well as hourly, drop-in, care for patrons' use while they meet clinic
appointments, serve as volunteers for other Air Force activities, or
participate in educational or recreational Not:rams. Hourly care is
difficult to find in the civilian center and is one of the unique fea-
tures of our program.

In addition, the centers are open some evenings, Saturdays, and
on SLndays. so that military members and their spouses can par-
ticipate in functions during those times. This type of care is impor-
tant because Air Force families are separated from their extended
families and cannot rely on granddad cr grandmother to provide
respite from their active youngsters.

In 1981, the Air F orce tested the concept of 24-hour care for shift
workers and found that there was little demand for the service.
However, our centers average over 80 operating hours per week.
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Another unique aspect of the program is the high percentage of
children under age 3 that we serve. Many civilian centers restrict
care to children over 2 years of age or accept only a small number
of infants and toddlers. Air Force centers serve children 6 weeks
through 10 years of age, with over one -third of the care being pro-
vided for children under 3. Afterschool programs are provided as
part of our Air Force youth activities program.

Air Force child care centers operate using a combination of non-
appropriated funds generated by parent-paid fees and charges,
earnings from other MWR activities, and some limited appropri-
ated fund support. The facility, director's salary, maintenance, and
some equipment and supplies are typically provided with appropri-ated moneys.

Air Force child care fees, consequently, are 10 to 20 percent
lower than those at off-base centers, although the range and typeof services offered are more comprehensive. Average hourly fees
are $1 per hour, and weekly fees are approximately $35. A reduced
fee usually is offered for additional children in the family. In some
centers, parents pay a slightly higher fee for infant care.

Air Force child care centers participate in the U.S. Department
of Agriculture Child Care Food Program and in the commodities
distribution program. Consequently, parents pay only part of the
costs of the meals and snacks. Breakfast, lunch and one snack are
served in all centers. Because of the nonavailability of the USDA
program at overseas bvses, we provide a parallel program subsi-
dized by the Air Force Welfare Board using nonappropriated funds.

The Air Force Child Care Program serves over 25,000 children
per day in full-day, hourly, and part-day nursery ecl--,c1t;pe pro-
grams. Over three- fourths of these children are children of enlistedfamilies; most of the remainder are children of officers. Ten per-
cent of the children are from single-parent families; another 10 per-
cent are from military couple families. The majority of the families
served are families in which both members are working. In most
cases, the other parent also works on base; this is the case for 65percent of the families in continental United States, and over 95percent of the families overseas.

In addition to providing quality child care services for Air Force
members, the Air Force Child Care Program serves as a major
source of employment for Air Farce family members. Over 75 per-cent of the persons employed as caregivers and preschool teachers
in Air Force programs are Air Force family members. Each center
serves an average of 250 children per day, and employs 20 to 80
family members in part-time and full-time jobs. These persons areprovided training in child care as part of a child care training initi-
ative the Air Force started in 1978.

Air Force centers operate under stringent child care regulations.
Unlike most civilian centers, Air Force centers are inspected fre-
quently by environmental health, fire, safety, and other base of-
fices as well as by major command and Headquarters USAF child
care specialists. Most major commands have a child care specialist
overseeing the centers in their commands, and the Air Force has a
staff of three child care specialists.

In October of 1982, the Air Force launched a test of family daycare at 10 Air Force bases. The purpose of this test was to expand
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the types and amount of child care available to Air Force families.
A family day care regulation and guidance on how to implement a
program have been published and bases are authorized to move for-
ward on this program. This alternative will provide needed care for
young infants, handicapped children, children of shift workers, and
children who do not adapt well to group environments.

In summary, although care of children remains the responsibility
of the Air Force member, the Air Force operates child care pro-
grams to assist Air Force personnel in meeting this responsibility.
The services are provided to help personnel enjoy the challenges of
mission accomplishment and a high quality of life, secure in the
knowledge that their children are being well cared for when they
are at work and participating in educational, recreational, and
social activities.

This concludes my opening statement.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement of Dr. Beverly Schmalzried follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. BEVERLY SCHMALZRIED, AIR FORCE FAMILY ACTIVMES
ADMINISTRATOR, AIR FORCE MANPOWER AND PERSONNEL CENTER, HEADQUARTERS,
U.S. AIR FORCE

Chairperson and members of the panel, I am Dr. Beverly Schmalzried, Air Force
Family Activities Administrator, Morale, Welfare, and Recreation Directorate, Air
Force Manpower and Personnel Center, Randolph Air Force Base, Texas. I have
with me Colonel John P. O'Neill, Chief, MWR Operations Division.

Consistent with your guidance, Mr. Chairman, it is my intention to describe the
child care program offered by the United States Air Force for the benefit of the
military famillies that need and use these services. The United States Air Force,
with child care centers located worldwide, is one of the largest employer-sponsored
child care programs in the world, not only contributing to the optimal development
of the children attending but also providing a service which contributes to the na-
tional defense.

The Air Force operates child care centers at all Air Force bases with a dependent
(child) population large enough to support a program. Centers are located on 124
Air Force installations and additional centers will open as needed. These programs
are located in the continental United States, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, Italy, England,
Germany, Spain, Japan, Okinawa, the Philippines, Greece, and Turkey. Including
two Alaska and two Hawaii bases, 43 of the 124 programs are located outside the
continental United States. At most locations, the centers are on the bases conven-
ient to the military members' work sites.

Air Force child care centers are housed in buildings which have been built or ren-
ovated for child care. Only 27 of the 124 programs are located in buildings that were
not built for child care. Since 1975, the Air Force has built or completed major ren-
ovations at over one-third of the sites. Prior to 1983, nonappropriated funds generat-
ed by the Army and Air Force Exchange Service were used to build these facilities.
Since 1983, Congress has approved the construction of 20 facilities with appropriated
funds. These facilities include separate activity areas for each age group, kitchens,
playgrounds, administrative areas, isolation rooms for ill children, and other sup-
port space.

The Air Force offers one of the most comprehensive child care programs in the
country with weekly (full-day) care provided as well as hourly (drop-in) care for pa-
trons' use while they meet clinic appointments, serve as volunteers for other Air
Force activities, or participate in educational or recreational programs. Hourly care
is difficult to find in the civilian center and is one of the unique features of our
program In addition, the centers are open some evenings, Saturdays, and on Sun-
days so that military members and their spouses can participate in functions during
those times. In 1981, the Air Force tested the concept of 24-hour care for shift work-
ers and found that there was little demand for the service. However, our centers
average over 80 operating hours per week.

Another unique aspect of the program is the high .percentage of children under
age three that we serve. Many civilian centers restrict care to children over two
years of age or accept only a small number of infants and toddlers. Air Force cen-
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tors serve children six weeks through ten years of age with over one-third of the
care being provided for children under three.

Air Force child care centers operate using a combination of nonappropriated
funds generated by parent-paid fees and charges, earnings from other activi-ties, and some limited appropriated fund support. The facility, director's salary,
maintenance, and some equipment and supplies are typically provided with appro-priated monies.

Air Force child care fees consequently are 10 to 20 percent lower than those at
off -base centers although the range and type of services offered are more compre-hensive. Average hourly fees are $1 per hour and weekly fees are approximately
$35. A reduced fee usually is offered for additional children in the family. In some
centers, parents pay a slightly higher fee for infant care.

Air Force child care centers participate in the United States Department of Agri-
culture (USDA) Child Care Food Program and in the commodities distribution pro-
gram. Consequently, parents pay only part of the costs of the meals and snacks
which meet USDA food requirements. Breakfast, lunch, and one snack are served inall centers. Because of the nonavailability of this USDA program at overseas bases,
we provide a parallel program subsidized by the Air Force Welfare Board using non-appropriated funds.

The Air Force Child Care Program serves over 25,000 children per day in full-day,hourly, and part-day nursery scnool-type programs. Over three-fourths of these chil-dren are children of enlisted families; most of the remainder are children of officers.
Ten percent of the children are from sine,: parent families; another ten percent are
from military couples. The majority of the families served are families in whichboth members are working. In moat cases, the other parent also works on base; this
is the case for 65 percent of the families in continental United States and over 95percent of the families overseas.

In addition to providing quality child care services for Air Force members, the AirForce Child Care Program serves as a major source of employment for Air Force
family members. Over 75 percent of the persons employed as caregivers and pre-school teachers in Air Force programs are Air Force family members. Each center
serves an average of 250 children per day, and employs 20 to 80 family members inpart-time and full-time jobs. These persons are provided training in child care aspart of a child care training initiative the Air Force launched in 1978.

Air Force centers operate under stringent child care regulations. Unlike most ci-vilian centers, Air Force centers are inspected frequently by environmental health,
fire, safety, and other base offices as well as by major command and Headquarters
USAF child care specialists. Most major commands have a child care specialist over-seeing the centers in their commands and the Air Force has a staff of three childcare specialists.

In October of 1982, the Air Force launched a test of family day care at ten Air
Force bases. The purpose of this test was to expand the types and amount of child
care available to Air Force families. A family day care regulation and guidance onhow to implement a program have been published and bases are authorized to moveforward on this program. This alternative will provide needed care for young in-fants, handicapped children, children of shift workers, and children who do notadapt well to group environments.

In summary, although care of children remains the responsibility of the Air Forcemember, the Air Force operates child care programs to assist Air Force personnel inmeeting this responsibility. The services are provided to help personnel enjoy the
challenges of mission accomplishment and a high quality of life, secure ir_ the
knowledge that children are being well cared for when they are at work and partici-
pating in educational, recreational, and social activities. This concludes my openingstatement.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Rodriguez.

STATEMENT OF GLORIA G. RODRIGUEZ, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
AV ANCE EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM FOR PARENTS AND CHIL-
DREN, SAN ANTONIO

Ms. RODRIGUEZ. Good afternoon, my name is Gloria Rodriguez
and I am the executive director of the Avance Educational Pro-
grams for Parents and Children in San Antonio.

I want to thank the members of the Select Committee on Chil-
dren, Youth and Families for having invited me to present testimo-
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ny on a very crucial issue facing this Nationthe need for child
care. The focus of my presentation will be specifically on the
Avance Educatic nal Programs for Parents and Childrenand how
child care has been an integral component of every program that is
provided to predominantly Hispanic families.

The word "Avance" means advancement in Spanish. We want
the individuals that we serve to have an opportunity to advance
and improve the quality of life for themselves and their children.
We want the vicious cycle of poverty that has existed for genera-
tions to cease. Avance is a nonprofit organization that has been in
operation for over 10 years in San Antonio, TX. The program was
initially funded with seed money from the private sectorin fact,
by the Zale Corp.and now receives local funds from United Way,
the city of San Antonio, the State department of human resources,
and the private sector.

From the research that was conducted in 1980 on the target pop-
ulation comprised of all women respondents, we found the average
educational level to be eighth grade. The dropout rate was 80 per-
cent. Of those 20 percent who graduated from high school, only 1
percent worked. The majority of the target population was on
AFDC. The mean household income was $473 per month. Eighty-
five percent of the women were unemployed, 9 percent worked in
unskilled jobs, and 6 percent held semiskilled positions.

Of major significance, 57.5 percent of the respondents reported
lack of child care as a primary reason for not working outside the
home. Half of the women were single parents. Other data reflect-
ing their competence in the parental role indicated that 99 percent
were deficient in knowledge of child growth and development. Data
indicated that 88 percent lack effective usage of social services; 91
percent of the women were isolated from social networks; 84 per-
cent suffered from frequent depression and nervousness; and 23
percent had attempted suicide at least once.

In this Nation of affluency and opportunity, and in a city desig-
nated as an "All-American City," we find poverty and all the de-
bilitating conditions associated with it that prevent individuals
from becoming contributing and productive members of society.
The needs of low income Hispanic children, youth, and families
must be imms;ctiately addressed, for similar conditions can be found
throughout this Nation. The Hispanic community is growing very
rapidlyespecially the Mexican-Americanwhose population
gains in 10 years have been 93 percent, versus the Anglo popula-
tion of 9 percent in the same time period. The problems will not go
away, but will only worsen.

Avance has always responded to these problems and has consid-
ered them serious concerns. It has been truly committed to serve
the community and to change these depressing statistics. For the
past 10 years, Avance has evolved naturally from one project into
another. However, it has always been imperative that child care be
provide,: to enable the individuals to participate.

The Avance service delivery model assumes a comprehensive,
multifaceted, community-based approach. Its emphasis is on pre-
vention. In fact, Avance's Project C.A.N. Prevent Program, funded
in 1979 by the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect, was
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designated as one of nine primary prevention programs in child
abuse and neglect prevention.

The Avance model consists of various program components. Thefirst is the Avance Parent-Child Education Program. Through the
10-month Parent Child Education Program, Avance helps the
young child from zero to 3 years of age by providing the mother
with the necessary knowledge and skills for becoming a more effec-
tive parent. The parent helps the child acquire a strong learning
foundation; she also provides a strong, loving parent-child relation-
ship; and helps the child develop a strong positive self-concept. As
a result, we are preventing educational problems; we are prevent-
ing child abms and neglect; and we are preventing poverty.

Avance participants have an average of three children, and the
impact of that parent on those children will last a lifetime. As a
result of our success with the Avance Parenting Program and our
experience with Project C.A.N. Prevent, the Texas Department of
Human Resources requested that we accept a contract working
with confirmed cases of child abuse and neglect. The main purpose
is to prevent the reoccurrence of the abuse or neglect by providing
a homebound parenting education program.

In this program, we again work with both parents and children
but in their home. Strengthening the home is more desirable than
removing the children. Our observations to date have been that
child care and education are necessary for abusive parents and are
alternatives to foster care.

Avance also works with parents of pre-adolescents and adoles-
cents by addressing their specific needs and concerns. When inter-
vention occurs early on, the positive parent-child relationship thatis established in the formative years will continue, especiallyduring the time when peer pressure is so great. Through these
services, we are attempting to prevent teenage pregnancy, sub-
stance abuse, juvenile delinquency, and runaways.

Our emphasis is on assisting the child to maintain his positive
self-concept and to continue to stress academic achievement, re-
sponsibility, independence, and start introducing him to various
career options. Through this program, Avance continues to equip
parents with knowledge and skills in strengthening family and
community life. Although the child is older and more independent,
the need for adult supervision is still critical.

After the parents acquire the necessary skills to strengthen and
support the home, it becomes evident to them that they are instru-
mental in changing the future of their children. They realize thatit is not too late for themselves and they become motivated and
committed to change the course of their own lives. By entering the
Avance Academic and Employment Training Program, various op-
portun'ties to obtain salable job skills are made available.

The program has been extremely successful. Since the program's
inception 2 years ago, 36 women have completed basic Oral English
classes; 26 have completed their G.E.DGeneral Equivalency Di-
ploma; 22 have completed up to 36 college hours; and 40 have com-
pleted specialized skills training. Of the 26 Avance employees, 17 aregraduates of Avance.

Avance is now gradually approaching the area of job place-
ment outside of the organization. However, we are very much
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aware of the child care problems that exist in San Antonio for the
working woman. It is an issue that the city government is trying to
address. Through a recent survey of downtown employees, 1,100 ad-
ditional child care slots in the business district alone have been
identified.

Because of the desperate need and unavailability of child care for
the women that are undergoing our job training program,
Avance felt compelled and is now in the process of entering into
the for-profit commercial child care business. A commitment has
been made by a prominent developer, Mr. Dave Saks, in San Anto-
nio, to donate a parcel of land to Avance in the middle of a $200
million downtown development. A major fund raiser is scheduled
in November to raise sufficient funds for the initial payment of the
Avance Education and Training Center, which will house a 24-
hour child care center for 200 children, on-the-job training, job
placement, and employee assistance. In fact, Mr. Ben Lipshy is on
our steering committee for that event.

A proposal has been submitted to the Office of Community Serv-
ices for a grant to help offset some of the initial expenses. Thereaf-
ter, the financial obligations will be met through the support of the
private sector and the community at our annual fund raising event
and from the profits generated.

This is a rendition of the child care center that is being proposed.
This is a prime example of how the public and private sector can
provide solutions to the problems of child care. In fact, the City of
San Antonio desires the first 100 slots for their own city employees.
The city has put a city task force together and they have already
notified us.

It is not an easy task to change attitudes and lifestyles from a
state of dependency and hopelessness to one of self-sufficiency and
pride; the changes certainly will not occur overnight. The
Avance model is a comprehensive approach dealing with the
deep-rooted problems associated with poverty. Our program works!
It has been validated through research, and we see the results
daily.

It is more cost-effective to fund preventive programs during criti-
cal periods of a child's life and involve the entire family rather
than paying the cost for treatment, rehabilitation, and compensato-
ry programs. Support of such programs would decrease the nega-
tive environmental effects. Programs such as Avance need to be
supported and expanded.

I would like to reiterate that child care is vital; for individuals
would not fully engage in these activities of growth and develop-
ment if child care were not made available.

I strongly urge the members of this committee to seriously con-
sider the testimony preserted herein and the implications it has in
the establishment of policy affecting children, youth and families.

I also urge the Government and the private sector to invest in
funding programs that pertain to training, education and child
care. The benefits derived from that investment will be multiplied
in human resources that will strengthen and protect this Nation;
that will improve the economic conditions that we now face; and
that will make this Nation a safer and happier place to live in for
everyone.
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Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement and "Avance" pamphlet of Gloria Rodri-

guez follows:]

PREPAEF:D STATEMENT OF GLORIA G. RoDRI(.1.,Ez. ExF:( ((TIFF: DIRF:(TOR. AVAN(T.
EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS FOR PARENTS AND CHILDREN, SAN ANTONIO, TX

Congressman Miller, Congressman Bliley, my name is Gloria G. Rodriguez, I amthe Executive Director of the Avance Educational Programs for Parents and Chil-dren.
I want to thank the members of the Select Committee on Children, Youth andFamilies for having invited me to present testimony on a very crucial issue facingthis nationthe need for child care. The focus of my presentation will be specifical-ly on the Avance Educational Programs for Parents and Childrenand how childcare has been an integral component of every program that is provided to predomi-nantly low income Hispanic families.
The word Avance means "advancement" in Spanish. We want the individualsthat we serve to have an opportunity to advance and improve the quality of life forthemselves and their children. We want the vicious cycle of poverty that has existedfor generations to cease. Avance is a non-profit organization that has been in op-eration for over 10 years in San Antonio, Texas. The program was initially fundedwith seed money from the Zale Corporation, and now receives local funds fromUnited Way, the City of San Antonio, the State department of Human Resourcesand the private sector.
The Avance Program is located in three different communities in or adjacent toa Federal Housing Project. From the research that was conducted in 1980 on thetarget population comprised of all women respondents, we found (1) the averageeducational level to be 8th grade. (2) the drop-out rate was 80 percent. Of those 20

percent who graduated from high school, only 1 percent worked. (3) The majority ofthe target population was on A.F.D.C. (4) The mean household income was $473.00per month. (5) 85 percent of the women were unemployed, 9 percent worked in un-skilled jobs and 6 percent held semi-skilled positions. Of major significance, 57.5 per-cent of the respondents reported lack of child care as a primary reason for not
working outside the home. (6) Half of the women were single parents. (7) Other datareflecting their competence in the parental role indicated that 99 percent were defi-cient in knowledge of child growth and development. (8) Data indicated that 88 per-cent lacked effective nroge of social services. (9) 91 percent of the women were iso-lated from social networks; (10) 84 percent suffered from frequent depression andnervousness and (11) 23 percent had attempted suicide at least once.In this nation of affluency and opportunityin a 'ity like San Antonio, whichwas designated as an "All American City" we find poverty and all the ciqbilitatIngconditions associated with it that prevent individuals from becoming contributingand productive members of society. The needs of low-income Hispanic children,youth and families must be immediately addressedfor similar conditions can befound throughout this nation. The Hispanic community is growing very rapidlyespecially the Mexican Americanwhose population gains in 10 years have been 93percent vs. the an to population of 9 percent in the same time period. The problemswill not go awaybut will only worsen.

Avance has always responded to these problems and has considered them seri-ous concerns. It has been truly committed to serve the community and to changethese depressing statistics. For the past 10 years Avance has evolved naturallyfrom one project into another and serves over 1,000 individuals annually. However,i has always been imperative that child care be provided to enable the individualsto hzrticipate.
The Avance service delivery model assumes a comprehensive multi-faceted,

community based approach. Its emphasis is on prevention. In fact, Avance'sProject C.A.N. Prevent Program, funded in 1979 by the National Center on ChildAbuse and Neglect, designated Avance as 1 of 11 national primary prevention
programs in child abuse and neglect.

The Avance model consists of various program components. The first is theAvance Parent-Child Education Program. Through the 10 month Parent-Child
Education Program, Avance helps the young child from 0 to 3 years of age byproviding the mother with the necessary knowledge and skills for becoming a moreeffective r-:_mot. The parent helps the child acquire a strong learning foundation;helps provide a strong loving parent-child relationship; and helps the child develop
a strong positive self-concept. As a result, we are preventing educational problems;we are preventing child abuse and neglect; and we are preventing poverty.
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Avance participants have an average of 3 children and the impact of that parent
on those children will last a life time.

As a result of our success with the Avance Parenting Program and our expenence
with project C A N Prevent, the Texas Department of Human Resources requested
that we accept a contract working with confirmed cases of Child Abuse and Neglect.
The main purpose is to prevent the reoccurrence of the abuse or neglect by provid-
ing a homebound parenting education program. In this program we again vvirk with
both parents and childrenbut in their home. Strengthening the home is more de-
sirable than removing the children. Our observations to date have been that child
care and education are necessary support for abusive parents and are alternaCves
to foster care.

Avance also works with parents of pre-adolescents and adolescents by address-
ing their specific needs and concerns. When intervention occurs early on the posi-
tive parent-child relationship that is established in the formative years will contin-
ue-especially during the time when peer pressure is very emminent Through these
services, we are attempting to prevent teenage pregnancy, substance abuse, juvenile
delinquency and run-aways. Our emphasis is on assisting the child to maintain his
positive self-concept and to continue to stress academic achievement, responsibility,
independence ar.d introduce him to various career options. Through this program,
Avance continues to equip parents with knowledge and skills in strengthening
family and community life Although the child is older and more independent, the
need for adult supervision is still critical.

After the parents acquire the necessary skills to strengthen and support tf.,
home, it becomes evident to them that they are instrumental in changing the future
of their children They realize that it is not too late for them and they become moti-
vated and committed to change the course of their own lives. By entering the
Avance Academic and Employment Training Program various opportunities to
obtain saleable job skills are made available. The program has been extremely suc-
cessful since the program's inception two years ago, 36 women have completed basic
Oral English, 26 have completed their G.E.D. (General Ec .,valency Diploma); 22
have completed up to 36 college hours; and 40 have competed specialized skills
training Of the 36 Avance employees, 17 are graduates of Avance who live in
the community and who could have qualified for welfare. That alone covers a sub-
stantial amount of our budget.

Avance is now gradually approaching the area of job-placement outside of the
organization However, we are very much aware of the child care problems that
exist in San Antonio for the working woman. It is an issue that the City govern-
ment is trying to address Through a recent survey of downtown employees, 1,400
additional child care slots in the business district alone have been identified.

Because of the desperate need and inavailability of child care for the women that
are undergoing job train ng, Avance felt compelled and is now in the process of
entering into the for-profit commercial child care business. A commitment has been
made by a prominent developer, Dr Dave Saks, in San Antonio to donate a parcel
of land to Avance in the middle of a $200 million downtown development. A
major fundraiser is scheduled in November to raise sufficient funds for the initial
payment of the Avance Education and Training Center, which will house 24 hour
child care for 200 children, on-the-job training, job placement, and employee assist-
ance A proposal has been submitted to the Office of Community Services for a
grant to help offset some of the initial capital expenses. Thereafter, the financial
obligations and operations of the building will be met through the support of the
private sector and the community at our annual fund raising event hopefully from
C.D.B G. funds and from the profits generated

Even though we are still in the planning stages, we propose to have the child
cares fees based on a fixed scalewith subsidies from the employers, City c Inds,
United Way or the private sector to help defray some of the fees for those women
entering the job market and earning minimum wages or slightly higher. We would
like the State Department of Human Resources to subsidize some slots for those
women still in training All others slots will be made available to employees in the
downtown area The City's child care Task Force has already approached us on
needing 100 slots for city employees. This initiative is a prime example of how the
public and private sector can work together at attempting to solve the problem of
child care. I have brought an artist's rendition of the building.

As part of the ten month parent child education program, the parents are re-
quired to assist in the child care program They vclunteer working with infants,
crawlers, and toddlers twelve times during the year. With their extensive knowledge
gained in child growth and development and this child care practicum experience
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they would be prime candidates for child care employees of the proposed child care
center.

It is not an easy task to change attitudes and life styles from a state of dependen-
cy and hopelessness to one of self sufficiency and pride; the changes certainly will
not occur overnight. The Avance model is a comprehensive approach dealing with
the deep rooted problems associated with poverty. Our program works! It has been
validated through research and we see the results daily. Significant findings from
Project C.A.N. included the effectiveness of our curriculum on physical abus3 of
young children. In addition to these proven findings, observable outcomes have been
the following: a) the children are remaining in scaool, b) parents are more actively
involved in chilren's activities, c) women are considering employment and further-
ing their education, d) women are increasing their community involvement.

It is more cost-effective to fund preventive programs during critical periods of a
child's life and involve the entire family, rather than paying the cost for treatment,
rehabilitation, and compensatory programs. Support of such programs would de-
crease the negative environmental effects. We know that women on welfare want to
work and improve the living conditions for themselves and their children. The
system as it is now, is ineffective for one receives minimal training why 'h may get
them minimal jobs. The subsidy is only temporary. When the women do go out to
work, they realize that they cannot make ends meet when they have to pay for
child care, clothing, transportation, medical and other expenses. As soon as the sub-
sidy of child care anc medicaid is removed they return to the welfare system again
feeling powerless and dejected.

The Avance Program is a more viable alternative, for they will receive training
that will enable them to obtain higher salaries. Also, because of their knowledge in
child growth and development they are better able to guide their children. There
will be fewer family dysfunctions since they will be able to prevent problems before
they occur. Programs such as Avance need to be supported and expanded. I would
like to reiterate the integral role of child care in the Avance effort; for individuals
would not fully engage in these activities of growth and development if child care
were not made available.

I strongly urge the members of this committee to seriously consider the testimony
presented herein and the implications it has in the establishment of policy affecting
children, youth and families. I also urge the government and the private sector to
invest in the funding programs that pertain to training, education and child care.
The benefits derived from that investment will be multiplied in human resources
that will strengthen and protect this nation, that will improve the economic condi-
tions that we now face, and that will make this nation a safer and happier place tolive in for everyone.

49
BEST-COPY AVAILABLE 3.12A.NAVA P103 Te38



45

.AVANCE
EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS

FOR PARENTS & CHILDREN

3190.11AVVY(103

Gloria G. Rodriguez
Executive Director

Administrative Office
1226 NW 18th

San Antonio, Texas 78207
(512, 734-7924

WI limn 741e Centel
132 Tort -s

Sr Z Antonio, Teas 78237
(512) 434-7248

Raul Jimenez Center
733 West Mayfie.d

San Antonio, Texas 78211
(512) 927 5375

5



46

BACKGROUND
The Avance (Avansey) Educational Programs for Parents
and Children is a private, non-profit organization whose
main purpose is to strengthen and support families. In 1973,
the 74k Foundation of Dallas. Texas provided seed monks
to establish Avame in San Antonio. Avance is a Spanish
word meaning advancement or progress. The agency is
supported by the City of San Antonio, United Way. The
Department of Human Resources. Federal monies, and
contributions from the private sector.

Direct srrvues have been initiated and structured to address
the nerds of all children and families but .n particular the
needs of lowincome Hispanics residing in the Avance
communities A sury -y of the target pooulation indicates
that the following conditions have existed for at least
three generations:

Poverty

A 80% High School chopout rate among the parents
A high degree o' stress and isolation
Lack of knowledge of Child Growth and Development
Significantly high potential for child abuse and neglect
Lack of saleable Job skills

Avame was created for the purpose of

I) ['lounging and conducting research (or the
advantemem of Isnman knowledge and the alleviation
Of human suffering

2) Providing die -(t services whereby.

patents am: children can realize the.r fullest potential:
families are strengthened:
child abuse. c hild neglect. and educational problems in
young childrt . mes.ented: and

onomsc snditions (.1 the family are stabilized

THE AVANCE PARENT EDUCAT )N
"RCGRAM a comprehensive parenting education
prob, tin at three sites for low income parents and their

dine years and younger
GOAT c

1 s familtanze the parent with the basic social.
emotional. physical. and cognitive nerds of young

hIcht ti as well as practical ways in which these
needs can b met through the family.

2 I0 puw.de assistance, lamination, and support
to parents for the purpose of alleviating problems
and ()fishy les that may rnpede improvement of
effective parenting skills
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Center based activites include:

Weekly bilingual class discussions on child growth and
development
Toy-making classes
Field trips
Onsite child care services for participants
Transportation to and from classes
Child care practicums
Magazine and book I.brary
Information and referral services
Community holiday celebrations

Home based activities provide:

Weekly observations of parentchild interactions
Parent self assessments through videofilins
Counseling services

The parenting classes utilize the Avance curriculum which
includes the following-

Effective Parenting. Parental Expectations. Pre and
Perinatal Information. Physical Needs, Emotional Needs,
Discipline. Cognitive Needs. Language Development.
PreReading Skills. Child Abuse and Neglect. Coping With
Stress, and Birth Control Methods

THE AVANCE EDUCATIONAL AND
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENTPROGRAM opportunities
for families who ha' successfully completed the Parenting
Program and are .n need of economic stabilny and
educational advancement.

GOAL To foster individual self-sufficiency and economic
self support among low SES minority women
whose chances for employment are almost
non-existent.

Services include

ESL (English as a Second Language) Classes
GED (General Equivalency Diploma)
Basic Skills Classes
College Courses (Onsite and external campus)
Onthe Job Training
Job Placement
Personal Development Classes
Career Development Sessions
Field trips
Driver Education
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THE AVANCE HOMEBOUND PARENTING
EDUCATION PROGRAM a support program for
abusing parents with young children
GOALS

I lb provide a support system for families
confirmed as child abuse and neglect cases
thiough an individualizes! program in the home.

2 10 prevent the reoccurence of abuse and neglect
by developing more effective parenting practices
and positive parental role attitudes

Sets tees ine lode

Weekly visits

IndividualizedParenting Education Classes
Projects to relieve stress
Social activities to break isolation
Comprehensive program for meeting needs through.
servo e integration

THE AVANCE CONCERNED PARENTS NATIONAL
DEMONSTRATION PROJECT. A PREVENTION
MODEL A isvo year project for the prevention of
adolescent pregnancy

GOAL
I IO help prevent or reduce the Incidence of

.Mole seem premarital sexual a( tivity by
olganiong volunteer parents of adolescents and
pioviding experiences that will increase parental
knowledge. attitudes, and skills relevant to
limiting the problem

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT

Puma 'CAN (Child Abuse and Negle( 0 Prevent a 3If
year Rescue h and Demonstra grant funded by the
National (a rater on Child Abuse and Neglect, Washington.
D (. prodli«al a doe tunent deu raring the development.
implemenwion, and resultslif 1) a formal NEEDS
ASS!. SSMN1 SURVEY of the community 2) a PrePost
Lest designed 10 1111..1%01 the impac t of patio ipanon in the
10 month As .111C c Program

Currie Mum Devlopment llie Avail( e Parenting
Edo( ahem Currie Minn consists of bilingual lessons in child
growth and des( lopnt

1hi /Wine I oyinaking Book was compiled to emphasize `
h al IIIIIg through play and guides parents in making toys at
home Mai meet the needs and interests of young children
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Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
Mr. James.

STATEMENT OF JERRY L. JAMES, VICE PRESIDENT, YMCA OF
SAN ANTONIO

Mr. JAMES. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bliley, ladies and gentlemen: My
name is Jerry James. I am Vice President of the YMCA, San Anto-
nio, with specific responsibilities in development and operations.
My statement this morning is addressed solely to after-school child
care, and we use the term "Prime Time," so I will be uPing that
term through the paper.

Two years ago, the Se- Antonio YMCA realized the seriousness
of this whole area of chi...! zare. For approximately 4 years, one of
the branches had been conducting a Prime Time Program at its
local facility by busing school-aged children from the school to the
local YMCA. After consultation with the Miami, FL YMCA, and
one of the larger school districts in San Antonio, the Northeast In-
dependent School District, the Northeast YMCA branch staff took
a plan to their local board. The board established a Prime Time
Standing Committee, asked for input from one of the key deputy
superintendents, and asked for an interest survey from the local el-
ementary schools.

The Northeast branch is a large, nonfacility YMCA with a broad-
based community participation, primarily youth and families. In its
short 15-year history, that branch's credibility with the community
and other organizations had been well established. The branch had
been sensitive to the growing and changing structure of the family
and the whole area of supervised child care.

After much discussion with the Northeast Independent School
District Administrators and the Judson Independent School Dis-
trizt Administrators, the YMCA assured them that the Prime Time
Program would be well planned and well organized. The YMCA
staff and the school administrators analyzed the 31 schools sur-
veyed. They had approximately 22 to 23 percent return on all those
surveys. The survey basically asked the question: If after-schocl
child care were to be i lvided at your local elementary school with
an approximate cost of $18 per child per week, would you be inter-
ested? It was determined after analyzing the surveys that one
school in the Judson Independent School District and five schools
in the Northeast Independent School District would offer a Prime
Time Program at their schools for the school years, and to be ana-
lyzed 6 months later.

Funding, obviously, became a real issue. The current school dis-
tricts agreed to offer the public schools on a nocost basis. Based
upon the costs of the Northwest YMCA Program, and advice from
the Miami, FL YMCA, the San Antonio YMCA decided to keep the
costs as low as possible. All branches agreed to keep the basic cost
for at least the first year at $15 to $18 per chile per week. For the
first year, even though there was no guarantees of outside subsidy
funding, the staff and Northeast YMCA Board of Management
committed to hire a full-time professional director and secure
enough schools to break even on the projected costs. The local De-
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partment of Human Resources was contacted and appraised of allplans.
In September 1983, the Metropolitan Board of the YMCA of San

Antonio established the Prime Time Program as its No. 1 priority
program goal. Approximately the same time the Mayor of San An-
tonio, Henry Cisneros, established a Target 90 task force to look at
future needs. After months of city community meeting and hear-
ings, Target 90, too, established that after-school child care was ahigh priority and that the YMCA was dealing effectively with the
"latch-key" child, and was to be used as a program model. The
Northeast YMCA branch did receive a small donation for Prime
Time from an oil company.

As of last Friday, we have received word that the San Antonio Y
will be receiving small funds for Prime Time seed money for the
future years. By January 1984, the Y was expanded and it was in
discussion with five other school districts for future Prime Time
implementation. As of today, we have six school districts that are
committed.

The National YMCA Program Resource published a basic Prime
Time school-age child care curriculum manual that was gleaned
from various YMCA experiences across the United States. The San
Antonio YMCA utilized this manual as the basic Prime Time cur-
riculum with adaptions. Basically, during the hours from 3 to 6, it
includes a variety of activities especially designed for elementary
school-age children encompassing indoor and outdoor games, arts
and crafts, community service projects, and educational and safety
seminars. A nutritious natural snack is served daily. Staff consistsof area college students, certified school teachers, parents, and
teachers' aides who have educational or emple.,ment backgrounds
in child care, child development, education, or recreation.

In addition to daily school programming, the YMCA offers the
children planned group activities during all school breaks so thatthe child c- re services are being provided. During the summer
months, tht area has 26 day camps and resident camps that are
available for those families interested in all-day care.

Establishment of each child care center involves licensing by the
Texas Department of Human Resources and certification of occu-pancy by the city of San Antonio and area suburbs. These proce-dures have undergone some adaptions by all parties involved due
to the uniquenes of this program, since it was after-school care.

The State of Texas and the city of San Antonio do not have regu-
lations specifically for school-age child carefor strictly after-school care-3 hours per day. Therefore, this after-school programis being "molded" into standards and regulations for total daycarethat which is primarily designed for preschool children
many of which are not relative to the Prime Time Program. Statelicensing agents and city inspection officials, and school adminis-
tration officials, have shown considerable interest, support and co-
operation in the establishment of this program. This has been akey factor for the success and ease of the programming.

Currently, licensing procedures with the Texas Department of
Human Resources are under way to expand the Prime Time Pro-
gram to 26 centers for the school year 1984-85, with additional sites
beginning midschool year. Registrations, as of today, and staff re-
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cruitment are currently in progress. Preregistrations already indi-
cate a high enrollment for this fall. We expeNlt Iv May 1985 to
reach 1,000 children, requiring a staff of 75 to 80 members in ap-
proximately 40 elementary schools. Preschool and school-age child
care is one of the fastest growing programs in the YMCA nation-
wide.

The YMCA Prime Time Program can begin in any community.
Contacting the nearest YMCA and expressing the need is the first
step. The YMCA historically has reacted rapidly to serious needs in
local communities. With 2,200 autonomous units throughout the
United States, the YMCA is fulfilling its goal by serving the fami-
lies and youthover 12 million in 1983. With proper subsidization,
child care needs can be met more rapidly at the YMCA or any
viable organization.

Lastly, our success in San Antonio, in summary, has been pri-
marily dealing with the local elementary schools, and we are defi-
nitely pleased about the extreme cooperation and expect nothing
but growth in the future.

Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement of Jerry L. James follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JERRY L. JAMES, VICE PRESIDENT, YMCA OF SAN ANTONIO

Two years ago the San Antonio YMCA realized the real seriousness of the latch-
key child. For four years the Northwest YMCA Branch had been conducting a
Prime Time (after school child care) program at its facility by busing school-age chil-
dren from school to the YMCA. After much consultation with the Miami, Florida,
YMCA and one of the larger school districts in San Antonio, the Northeast Inde-
pendent School District, the Northeast YMCA Branch staff took a plan to their local
Board of Management. The Board established a Prime Time Standing Committee,
asked for input from one of the key Deputy Superintendents, and asked for an inter-
est survey from the local elementary schools.

The Northeast YMCA Branch is a large, non-facility YMCA with a braadbased
community participation, primarily youth and families. In its si ort fifteen year his-
tory the YMCA's credibility with the community and other organizations had been
well established The Branch had been sensitive to the growing and changing struc-
ture of the family and the whole area of supervised child care.

After much discussion with the Northeast Independent School District and the
Judson Independent School District administrators, the YMCA assured them that
the Prime Time program would be well planned and well organized. The YMCA
staff and the school administrators analyzed the thirty-one schools' surveys. It was
determined to offer the program at one Judson Independent School District elemen-
tary school and five Northeast Independent School District elementary schools as
pilots to be evaluated after six months.

Funding became a real issue. The current school districts agreed to offer the
public schools on a no-cost basis. Based upon the costs of the Northwest YMCA pro-
gram, and advice from the Miami, Florida, YMCA, the San Antonio YMCA decided
to keep the costs as low as possible. All Branches agreed to keep the basic cost for at
least the first year at $15-$18 per child per week. For the first year, even though
there were no guarantees of outside subsidy funding, the staff and Northeast YMCA
Board of Management committed to hire a full-time professional Director and
secure enough schools to break even on the projected costs. The local Department of
Human Resources was contacted and apraised of all plans.

In September, 1983, the Metropolitan Board of the YMCA of San Antonio estab-
lished the Prime Time program as its number one priority program goal. Approxi-
mately the same time the Mayor of San Antonio, Henry Cisneros, established a
Target 90 Task Force to look at future needs. After months of City community meet-
ings, Target 90, too, established that after-school child care was a high priority and
that the YMCA was dealing effectivley with the "latch-key" child, and was to be
used as a program model. The Northeast YMCA Branch did receiv( a small dona-
tion for Prime Time from Valero Oil Company.
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By January, 1984, the YMCA was in discussion with five other scnool districts for
future Prime Time implementation.

The National YMCA Program Resource published a basic Prime Time school age
child care curriculum manual that was gleaned from various YMCA experiences.
The San Antonio YMCA utilized this manual as the basic prime time curriculum
with adaptions.

The daily programming consists of a variety of activities especially designed for
elementary school age thildren encompassing indoor and outdoor games, arts and
crafts, community service projects, and educational and safety seminars. A nutri-
tious natural snack is served daily. Staff consists of area college students, certified
school teachers, parents, and teachers aides who have educational or employment
backgrounds in child care, child development, education, or recreation.

In addition to daily school programming, the YMCA offers the children planned
group activ;.ies during all school breaks so that child care services are being provid-
ed. During the summer months regular Day Camps and Resident Camps are avail-
able for those families interested in all day care.

Establishment of each child care center involves licensing by the Texas Depart-
ment of Human Resources and certification of occupancy by the city of San Antonio
and area suburbs. These procedures have undergone some adaptions by all parties
involved due to the uniqueness of this program. The State of Texas and the city of
San Antonio do not have regulations specifically for school age child care (for strict-
ly after school care-3 hours per day). Therefore, thi. after school program is being
molded" into standards and regulations for total day care (that which is primarily

designed for pre-school children) many of which are not relevant to the Prime 'rime
Program. State licensing agents and city inspection officials have shown consider-
able interest, support, and cooperation in the establishment of this program. This
has been a key factor for the success and ease of the programming.

Currently, licensing procedures with the Texas Department of Human Resources
are underway to expand the Prime Time program to twenty-six centers for the
school year 1984-85 with additional sites beginning mid-school year. Registrations
and staff recruitment are currently in progress. Pre-registrations alreakr indicate a
high enrollment. Enrollment is expected to reach one thousand children by May,
1985, requiring a staff of seventy-five to eighty members in approximately forty ele-
mentary schools. Pre-school and school age child care is one of the fastest growing
programs in the YMCA nationwide.

The YMCA Prime Time program can begin in any community. Contacting the
nearest YMCA and expressing the need is the first step. The YMCA historically has
reacted rapidly to serious needs in local communities. With twenty-two hundred au-
tonomous units throughout the Ur.ited Statt. the YMCA is fulfilling its Christian
mission by serving the families and youth (over twelve million in 1983). With proper
subsidization child care needs can be met more rapidly at the YMCA or any viableorganization.

Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
Mr. James, how many young people are participating in your

Prime Time Program?
Mr. JAMES. We started out, sir, in six elementary schools, and

started out with an average of 15 children per school. As of a few
weeks ago, that has increased in those same elementary schools to
approximately 150 to 175 children.

Chairman MILLER. You went from 15 children per school, and
now you are looking at 150 children per school?

Mr. JAMES. No; total, sir.
Chairman MILLER. Oh, total.
Mr. JAMES. Right.
Chairman MILLER. What are your expectations in terms of

growth of those programs?
Mr. JAMES. Well, sir, we are following H.R. standards and each

school varies with the amount of enrollment they are able to take.
That is 30 to 50 children per school with the area that we are cur-
rently licensing. We are going to be restricted as to the total
number of children, but the expansion is going to come by spread-
ing to additional schools in various areas in San Antonio.
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Chairman MILLER. So the programs won't necessarily become a
great deal larger within those present schools?

Mr. JAMES. Not at the present time, unless they determine a way
to expand the facilities at the local schools.

Chairman MILLER. Under licensing, you would have to provide
additional staff personnel?

Mr. JAMES. That is no problem. The restriction is the area of the
school that we ar,, getting licensed.

Chairman MIL_i.R. Are there other functions going on at those
schools at that time?

Mr. JAMES. There are some, but very minimal. The Girl Scouts
may meet there, and a local group may meet in the areas. The
areas we use are the gymnasiums and a segment of the cafeteria.
We are not going into the classrooms.

Chairman MILLER. When an employer supplies a voucher to an
employee, what happens next?

Ms. GIuus. The employee works with our agency to select child
care, and then once they make their choice of any licensed center
or registered home, then we make the employer's payment directly
to the provider. The parent pays their portion to the provider.

Chairman MILLER. If you were an employee participating in the
program, could I make an assumption about the facilities you
would refer me to? Are there guarantees here?

Ms. GIuus. There are not. We make referrals rather than recom-
mendations. We make sure every facility is licensed or registered.
However, we can't guarantee that any particular center or home is
better than another one.

We try to give the parents some guidance and information about
how to select a program. We give them a checklist and some tips
on how to assess the quality; also, how to monitor that quality, be-
cause even if we had enough funds to have staff go out and monitor
all those centers, that would be at most quarterly. Whereas, the
parent is there twice a day, 5 days a week. We think they need to
be in a position to monitor the quality.

Chairman MILLER. Is there a requirement that a voucher be used
for a licensed facility?

Ms. Glut/S. In our area; licensed or registered.
Chairman MILLER. You, in effect, follow the parent to see what

that parent has decided with regard to day care; but you also deter-
mine if it is also a licensed facility?

Ms. GIuus. Yes; we verify that before we enter into an agree-
ment with the provider.

Chairman MILLER. The provider, meaning the person who supplies
the voucher?

Ms. Gmus. The provider, being the day care center or home that
the parent selects. After the parents make their selection we enter
into an agreement with that child care provider to make the pay-
ments on behalf of the employer.

Chairman MILLER. I see.
Since the voucher travels with the employee, with the child, if

you will, what do you find about stability of care under your
system?

Ms, Gmus. Most of the parents who have participated in the
voucher program tend to stay with one provider. However, we
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make it very clear in the parent agreement that they sign that if
they become dissatisfied with their care for any reason, they should
let us know and we will help them find other care.

There have been occasions where a parent becomes dissatisfied
with a particular center; maybe they loved the teacher that thechild had in the two-year-old group, but with the three-year-old
group teacher they are not pleased. Also, there are some family
day homes that don't stay in business very long.

Chairman MILLER. Is that a problem?
Ms. GIuus. It can be. Probably the ones that we have dealt with

tend to be more stable than the average ones. But it means we mayneed to be able to find them other care in the same area.
Chairman MILLER. The Air Force program, is it provided to civil-

ian employees on base as well?
Ms. SCHMALZRIED. Usually not. It is on a space-available basis.

Only in a few sites can civilians use it, usually on the weekends. Itis almost entirely active duty.
Chairman MILLER. Do you encounter the problem of waitinglists?
Ms. SCHMALZRIED. Yes. Each centi keeps a waiting list. Wedon't have enough space for everyolie to use the facility at onetime.
Chairman MILLER. In the provision of hourly day care, do youfind that it helps mitigate the requirement for full-day care; that,in factthe ability to place the child in care for 1 or 2 hours a day,or for 1 or 2 days a week, provides flexibility in terms of fitting the

various spouses' schedules?
Ms. SCHMALZRIED. It helps some military couples. If there were acouple each working a different shift, there could be 2 hours when

they need care, because 1 person is leaving their job and another is
coming on. If they can buy 2 hours of care at that time, that isvery helpful.

Chairman MILLER. So that 2 hours of care may relieve the neces-sity for providing 8 hours of care, because the family can nork out
providing care for the child?

Ms. SCHMALZRIED. On most bases, we reserve a few spaces for
drop-in care, because for clinic appointments, PCS, TDY. all the
things military people do, they need temporary care. That is expen-sive to provide because you are tying up a space that you could usefor full-day care. But we do try to do that. It is an inefficient, and
an expensive type of care to provide.

Chairman MILLER. Let me carry this over to your Prime Time
program.

Do you know if there are parents who use it only when school is
out at 2 o'clock, and at 3 o'clock, and they can avoid full time careby allowing care just for a couple of hours until one of the parents
can ,ome home?

Mr. JAMES. Right.
Chairman MILLER. So a parent may only need an hour of that

care because they are home at 3:30.
Mr. JAMES. Yes, sir. In fact, one of the schools that we are having

the program managed is near a military base. By virtue of those
folks being military, I am confident that is a part of the population.

59



55

Chairman MILLER. This fills a gap where, if that gap wasn't
filled, you would need a larger block of time for care. But you run
up against licensing, because the child has to be counted.

If you are only allowed 30 slots, for whatever the staffing ratio
required, does it matter for those purposes whether the children
were there hourly or full time?

Ms. SCHMALZRIED. We have a capacity- -
Chairman MILLER. You write your own recommendations?
MS. SCHMALZRIED. We can serve a certain number of children at

any one time. So, after school, you can only take those that you
have space for.

In our situation, we use the youth activity center also for before-
and after-school care, so that we can extend our capacity at that
time of day.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. ttodriguez, one of the policy questions
that we are looking at with respect to child care is the extent to
which it allows people who are on public assistance to find em-
ployment.

Can you expand on what you have learned at Avance with re-
spect to the role child care plays in helping these families venture
into the private sector?

Ms. RODRIGUEZ. My experience with many of these families has
been that the welfare system really doesn't work. Individuals go
out initially to work, and they are allowed so much timeI think
it is a yearto receive child care and health benefits while they
are employed. Then they are removed. When one determines the
cost of child care, transportation, clothing, and other job related ex-
penses, people revert back to public assistance because they can't
make ends meet. Child care was one of the primary needs that was
not really made available to them.

Maybe they would stay employed for a short period of time, but
once child care is taken away from them after 1 year or so they go
back to the dependency of the Welfare System.

Chairman MILLER. Is your program able to fill that gap?
Ms. RODRIGUEZ. We feel it is, most of these women have minimal

type jobs that makes it difficult to make ends meet. Avance offers
job training and assistance that will enable them to obtain more
salable skills that will qualify them for higher paying jobs. Also,
they are very concer-- al about what is happening in the home and
the child care situation.

Many problems could arise had they not known about child
growth and development, and had they not provided the children
with the basic needs. They are not worried about their children
being in an adverse type of environment, getting in trouble, or
things like this, because they now have that knowledge and com-
mitment to guide them in the right paths.

Chairman MILLER. Mr. Bliley.
Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Schmalzried, what is the staff-child ratio for infant care at

your centers?
Ms. SCHMALZRIED. One to 4 for children 6 weeks to 6 months of

age; 1 to 8 for children 6 months to 18 months of age.
Mr. BLILEY. Have you any idea what the program costs altogeth-

er, including both public and private funds?
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MS. SCHMALZRIED. In fiscal year 1083, our total budget was about
$34 million. $L; million of that was appropriated funds.

Mr. BLILEY. I see.
What percentage of your time is allotted for hourly care? I heard

you say in response to the Chairman's question that you did allot
some time for this.

Ms. SCHMALZRIED. The average is 25 percent. it is a decision
made by the base commander usually based upon what he/she
feels the needs are at the base.

Mr. BLILEY. Do you have any statisticsor perhaps maybe the
colonel mightwhether this care has any effect on the retention
rate of personnel?

Ms. SCHMALZWED. AF has conducted two studies related to that.
In 1980, we conducted a study called "Families in Blue" in which
we asked people: What causes you to stay in the Air Force? Child
care was one of the prime services listed.

Recently, we asked base commanders what are the important
services on an Air Force base, and child care was listed in terms of
retention, readiness and ability to get the work done.

Mr. BLILEY. Ms. Rodriguez, how much seed money did Avance get
from the Zale Corporation?

Ms. RODRIGUEZ. $100,000 annually for 3 years.
Mr. BLILEY. So $300,000 altogether.
Ms. RODRIGUEZ. And I would like to say that until we were get-

ting support from the local government, Zale gradually decreased
our funO'ng from $100,000 to 30 percent of that.

Mr. BLILEY. I see.
As the government came on, they reduced the funds?
Ms. RODRIGUEZ. Yes.
Mr. BLILEY. When do you expect your new facility to be ready?
Ms. RODRIGUEZ. Well, in about 11/2 years, or 2, hopefully. It just

depends-1 year to organize the plans and acquire the financing
and 1 year to construct it.

Mr. BLILEY. How will your operating costs he funded?
Ms. RODRIGUEZ. The operating costs would be generated from the

subsidies and from the parents.
Mr. BLILEY. The parents' fees?
Ms. RODRIGUEZ. Yes.
Mr. BLILEY. Will they pay all of it, or what do you project- -
Ms. RODRIGUEZ. Part of it will be funded by the city of San Anto-

nio, I am sure, and the Texas Department of Human Resources. As
we are now currently planning for those costs, we are setting up a
committee of prominent businessmen and city employees, and also
some members of our board, to determine how it is going to come
about.

BUG we are foreseeing that we would be looking at CDBG moneys
and private sector for the construction cost. We now currently re-
ceive over $200,000 from the city of San Antonio alone for oper-
ation costs.

Mr. BLILEY. But you haven't worked out your goals yet exactly
on the ratio of what percentage will be paid by parents versus

Ms. RODRIGUEZ. No. We al e still in the planning stages right
now.
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Mr. BLILEY. Mr. James, were you able to meet your budget goal
of $15 to $18 maximum per family?

Mr. JAMES. So far, sir, yes, we have. We still have a few more
months yet in this fiscal year.

Mr. BLILEY. So far you are on target?
Mr. JAMES. So far, sir.
Mr. BLILEY. Is that true for the part that you estimated to be

picked up by the Y?
Mr. JAMES. Yes, sir.
Mr. BLILEY. That is very good. Maybe you ought to teach us how

to stick to a budget.
Mr. JAMES. Ask me again in about 4 mont'as and I will be able to

give you more accurate figures.
Mr. BLILEY. Ms. Gilius, you say three employers are participating

now. How many participated in the past?
Ms. Gn Aus. A total of three.
Mr. BLILEY. On page 2 of your testimony, you refer to referral

contracts. How does it work, that is, what does it provide and what
does it cost?

Ms. Gmus. Under that contract, the employer contracts with our
agency for consultation for their employees, and that can be done
either by telephone or through on-site consultation. One of the em-
ployers that we are working with now has a combination of those
two. They have a staff person from our office go out to the work
site for 21/2 days each week, and employees can come by during
that time to meet with the child care referral coordinator and get
assistance from her. Also, their employees can phone our office, if
that is more convenient for them.

Regarding the cost of the program, if they have a staff person go
out to the work site for a certain number of hours per week or per
month, we charge according to the number of hours that person is
there.

Mr. BLILEY. At what rate?
Ms. Gil Aus. It varies with the number. We are charging an em-

ployer $80 per 4-hour time block.
Mr. BLILEY. So, $20 an hour-
Ms. Gitrus. Right.
Mr. BLILEY [continuing]. With a 4-hour minimum?
Ms. Gmus. Yes. And there is an economy of scale, so the more

time that they contract for, the less the unit rate would be.
Mr. BLILEY. What does the phone service cost them?
Ms. Gnius. We are currently charging $20 per employee that

uses the service for the first 200 employees. After that, the cost
goes down to $10 per employee.

Mr. BLILEY. So really you are not paying that much more.
Ms. Gmus. It depends on the utilization.
Mr. BLILEY. Unless you have a big number. But if you had big

numbers, you might have your own program.
Thank you.
Mr. Walker, how much improvement took place among those em-

ployees in regard to retention that participated in the program
versus before? Or do you have figures for that?

Mr. WALKER. I don t have those figures with me. Terry might.
Ms. Gmus. We don't have the figures available.
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Mr. WALKER. I imagine that is going to be an issue at budget
time, though.

Mr. BLILEY. I would imagine the board members would want to
know that.

Why are the employees that participated in the program chosen
by lottery rather than by financial need or other relevant circum-
stances, such as the number of children, presence of other family
members, et cetera?

Mr. WALKER. Well, one of the administrative concerns was that
we didn't know how far the money would go, and the group that
lobbied for the program were very interested in being involved in
the program. So they got together, and it was a very interesting
session. They debated for some time how they would deal with
that. Finally, they recommended the lottery system.

Basically, it is directed toward part-time bus drivers, and after
that, other employees can use the money as it is available.

Mr. BLILEY. Have you been satisfied with that arrangement, or
do you propose to change it in any way; and if so, how?

Mr. WALKER. Well, my feeling is that possibly there may need to
be changes insofar as priorities for various employee groups. How-
ever, I would prefer for that to come from the employees. And I
would suggest they probably will deal with that issue if there is a
problem at budget time.

Mr. BLILEY. Would you care to express what your preference
would be?

Mr. WALKER. My personal opinion is that I would prefer it to be
set up on some type of need basis. But my approach to administra-
tion is that if, in fact, you ask for employee input, then you need to
be responsive. Otherwise--

Mr. BLILEY. It has a negative effect?
Mr. WALKER. Yes; you affect the balance of the system. So I like

to ride with their recommendations to the degree that I can.
This is congruous with my approach to dealing with all our em-

ployee concerns. We have a group that is elected to make recom-
mendations regarding operational policy, and a group elected to
hear appeals of supervisor decisions, and those kinds of things.
This is the same kind of system. I would like to affect the balance
sometimes, but I try not to.

Mr. BLILEY. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I appreciate your indul-
gence.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Gilius, if you have three employers, what
is the incentive? How do we crack that barrier? You heard the pre-
vious panel. Do you have some ideas, after working with these
people, what it would take to get them to see their way clear?

Ms. Gluts. From our experience we have been very pleased to
see the recent surge o' interest. When we can go out and tell em-
ployers that their employees may be eligible for some Federal
funds through the community development block grant, that seems
to pique their interest.

I think it is also causing them to move more quickly than if they
were just going to wait for employee pressure. I agree with the
other panelists that that is going to take a few more years. So I
think having the seed money available is a very good attraction;
also having a community organization available.
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But many employers are still going to need to see what these
programs will do for productivity. Research and demonstration
projects are essential to show an employer what benefits have ac-
crued to other employers that have tried these models. Otherwise, I
don't think they know what to expect in terms of costs of benefits.

Chairman MILLER. Mr. Walker, you indicated that you weren't
ready to attribute your entire change in turnover to child e.

Let me ask you, those figures that you have, the really rather
dramatic improvement one year over the other, are they continu-
ing to hold up as the recovery comes along?

Mr. WALKER. It ha' continued to hold up over the last 2 years. Of
course, I want to attribute some of it to this program, and that is
the reason I mentioned the numbers.

The other side of it is, I have to be straight about the economy,
also.

Chairman MILLER. I understand.
I wondered if now, as the economy shows improvement, wheth r

you are not seeing people fleeing the job for other jobs, or are they
sticking with the company?

Mr. WALKER. No. We are continuing to improve. My personal ra-
tionale is that driving a school bus is a very responsible job, and we
don't pay high salaries nor do we allow them to draw unemploy-
ment during the summer.

One of our best markets, just from an operational standpoint, is
a female who has not had any formal training, and for one reason
or another, reenters the work force, and we can give them certifica-
tion and training. I like the child care benefit because it makes us
competitive. If they stay with us for 4 or 5 years, and have received
a step raise each year; then we are very competitive. So philosophi-
cally, I think we will be able to keep those employees.

Chairman MILLER. You also get to amortize your training invest-
ment over a longer period of time.

Mr. WALKER. Yes, sir.
I believe that we experience 70 to 80 percent of the problems

that an employee is going to encounter during their first 7 months.
So if you don't retain these people you are running through that
problem area over and over of course, our staffing problem has
been more catalystic, because we have handled court orders for de-
segregation. So I think we need to be more responsive to these
people. It has been a tough tour of duty.

I don't mean to be a reverse sexist, but most men are easier to
train on the handling of the vehiclebut the primary difficulty in
our job is dealing with students, and my reality is that women
have more experience dealing with children. You tell most women
to stop at a railroad track one time, and that is all you have to tell
them. And loading and unloading is essentially the same. If a male
is used to driving an 18-wheeler, he handles a vehicle extremely
well. But you may have to remind them several times about load-
ing and unloading and stopping at railroad tracks. So I guess I am
sensitive in that regard.

Chairman MILLER. Thank you for your time and contribution to
our efforts.

Mr. Bliley?
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Mr. BLILEY. Mr. Chairman, I wondered if I could make the unani-
mous-consent request to keep the record open to receive that
report, Ms. Schmalzried, that ycu are doing on effectiveness as far
as retention is concerned?

MS. SCHMALZMED. Yes.
[The following was submitted for inclusion in the record:]

RESPONSE FROM BEVERLY SCHMALZRIED, TO CHAIRMAN MILLER'S QUESTIONS

Question. Wha'c is the relationship between retention and child care?
Answer. Air Force members with families now comprise nearly two-thirds of total

Air Force personnel. A 1980 Air Force study provided information about Air Force
families, their gratifications, problems, and needs. Included in the report were find-
ings regarding the relationships between various aspects of Air Force life and reten-
tion decisions.

This report identified child care as one of the most urgent needs of Air Force fam-
ilies, especially single parents and married military couples with children. Among
the recommendations were that child care centers have longer hours to accommo-
date the military work schedule and far better quality programs.

The Air Force p'iblished a Morale, Welfare, and Recreation (MWR) QuantificationStudy in Jannary 1983. The purpose of this study was to determine the effect of
MWR programs on morale, mission accomplishment, discipline, retention and sever-al other a "eas. The survey consisted of two phases: personal interviews with com-
manders" ranging from detachment commanders to four-star level and a mail survey
to active duty Air Force members worldwide. Every one of the 240 commanders
intnrviewed stated that MWR was essential to mission accomplishment; 99.9 percent
fe), that there would be an adverse impact on family life if MWR were reduced or
eliminated; and 96.4 percent saw a reduction in the retention rate if there were siza-
b.e reductions or elimination of MWR programs. Among the top MWR programs,
according to the commanders, was child care. There was a strong similarity between
the responses of the commanders and the active duty member mail survey.

Many Air Force parents rely on Air Force child care for their children. Among
married parents, two out of three have used base child care facilities. Most parents
are pleased with the service. However, improvements are still needed at some loca-tions.

Chairman MILLER. We will keep the record open for that pur-
pose. Also, your testimony will raise additional questions as we go
through, and we would like to be able to contact you in writing for
some questions that we may raise later.

Thank you very much.
[Whereupon, at 12 noon, the committee recessed, to reconvene at

1:20 p.m., the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Chairman MILLER. The committee will reconvene and we will
hear from our third panel, which is made up of Jean English, who
is the chief policy specialist for the Texas Department of Human
Resources in Austin; Ann Schneider, who is the executive director,
Neighborhood Centers, Inc., Houston; Gail Schmitt, district manag-
er, Kinder-Care Learning Center, Deer Park; Jeannette Watson,
governing hoard, National Association for the Education of Young
Children, past president, Austin AEYC, past president, Southern
Association for Children Under Six. She will be accompanied by
Doug Meyer and Dave Connell.

Jean, if you will start off and identify yourself for the court re-
porter.
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STATEMENT OF JEAN ENGLISH, CHIEF POLICY SPECIALIST,
TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES

Ms. ENGLISH. Chairman Miller and Congressman Bliley, I am
Jean English. I am with the Texas Department of Human Re-
sources, the day-care standards and policy specialists for the licens-
ing branch.

Texas child-care licensing law states its purpose as being the pro-
tection of the health, safety, and well being of children of the State
who are in child-care facilities by: one, establishing statewide mini-
mum standards for their safety and protection; and, two, regulating
the facilities through a licensing program.

:since all facilities, unless specifically exempt, are required by
law to be regulated and since the law prescribes that there shall be
minimum standards, it is our belief that the standards adopted
must be standards which are achievable and enforceable. The
standards are the publicly agreed upon lowest level of care that the
people of Texas will accept for children in out-of-home care. Many
facilities, of course, achieve a quality of care much higher than the
minimum.

The department inspects licensed facilities on a regular basis. In
order to receive and retain a license, the facilities must maintain
compliance with the standards. When facilities do not maintain
compliance with the standards, their applications must be denied
or their licenses must be revoked.

During the last fiscal year, 146 licenses and registrations were
revoked or denied and 5 licenses were suspended. The department
further has the responsibility of seeking injunctions against facili-
ties \vhich operate without regulation or in violation of standards.
Last year, the department obtained injunctions against 14 facilities.

The Nation has viewed the Texas statute as a model licensing
law. Changes do need to be made, and some of these will be ad-
dressed later.

The law requires licensing staff to inspect each licensed facility
once each year in an unannounced visit and to investigate all com-
plaints. In 1977, licensing staff were required to make quay' arly in-
spection visits to each facility. Between 1978 and 1983, the number
of regulated facilities increased by 53 percent but the number of li-
censing staff decreased by 43 percent.

Today, there are more than 25,000 facilities in regulation and ap-
proximately 123 day-care licensing inspectors. Currently, it is the
department's policy to make a visit to each licensed facility at least
every 9 months and to investigate all complaints concerning facili-
ties.

The policy of the department in relation to family day-care
homes is that visits are made only when a complaint is received
concerning a home. The department is preparing a legislative re-
quest for a decreased allocation for adequate staff to increase the
number of visits to licensed day-care facilities and to intensify reg-
ulation of registered family homes.

The figure that was quoted of 100,000 licensed slots was perhaps
a 1977 statistic Today the licensed capacity is more than 450,000.

The department is preparing a draft of revisions to minimum
standards for all types of day-care facilities. Those standards will
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be proposed later this year and sent to every licensee and other in-
terested persons for their review and comment.

Some of the changes which are being recommended include:
more stringent standards related to the release of children to per-
sons other than their parents; requirements that the facility have
written plans for dealing with specific emergencies; and that they
provide training to all staff concerning the emergency procedures;
an increase in the director qualifications and in staff qualifications
and a requirement rai.-'.ng the minimum age of the director from
18 to 21; decrease in the maximum number of children to be super-
vised by one staff person, and decrease in the maximum number of
children in a group.

The law requires the department to offer consultation to poten-
tial applicants, applicants, and license and certificate holders about
meeting and maintaining standards for licensing and toward
achieving programs of excellence in child care, and to prospective
and actual users of the facilities.

However, after the session in which the law was passed, there
have been no funds allocated to provide these consultative activi-
ties.

The department is requesting funds in order to provide informa-
tion to the public about licensing and about child care and in order
to provide opportunities for regulated facilities to obtain training.
In two State senate hearings conducted recently, public testimony
indicated a great need for training for child-care staff.

The law requires that aftei receiving an application, the division
shall investigate the applicant. Currently, when an individual re-
quests to register or applies to operate a licensed child-care facility,
the department does check its own records to determine if there is
a record showing that the individual has been found to have
abused or neglected a child.

If there is such a record, a study of that record is included in the
investigation of the application and it is the policy of the depart-
ment that the application is denied unless there are circumstances
which would give the department reason to license the facility in
spite of this record. In that case, the license can be issued only with
the concurrence of the Director of Licensing.

In addition to the check of department records that takes place
during the investigation of an application, there have been recom-
mendations to the department that it undertake criminal investiga-
tion checks on applicants and staff in child-care facilities. The de-
partment is currently requesting authorization from the legislature
to do such checks.

As across the Nation, family day care is a growing industry,
there continues to be a divergence of opinion about the necessity
for and the best method of regulation of family day care.

It is recognized that there are many families who choose to place
their children in family day care as opposed to center care. There
are many people who do provide family care, and the State 1.-3 no
interest in discouraging the provision of such care or the parent's
option to place their children in this type of care.

However, it is almost impossible for the State to be aware of
every family day home. In Texas, it is required that any individual
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who regularly cares for even one child who is not related to her
must register with the licensing branch of the department.

It is the policy of the department that the individual who ex-
presses an inquiry concerning registration is given registration ma-
terials including a set of minimum standards for registered family
homes. The individual is required to fill out a request to register
and return it to the department.

One of the items on the req' It to register is a statement by the
provider that she will mainta compliance with minimum stand-
ards for registered family homes and that she will give the parent
of every child in care a copy of the Parents' Guide to Registered
Family Homes.

The Parents' Guide, produced by the department, includes a set
of minimum standards so that the parents have the opportunity to
know what is required of the registered family home and have the
opportunity to make a determination regularly of the facility's
compliance with requirements. The parents are also informed in
the guide of their responsibility to report to the department non-
compliances with the standards.

Earlier today, it was mentioned that the parents are in facilities
usually twice a day and it is they that would be most apt to see
noncompliance. It is hoped that if increased training opportunities
are made available, that registered family home providers will par-
ticipate in training and that this will improve the quality of care
provided.

There are also recommendations concerning the possibility of re-
quiring the individual operator of the home to be certified as a
caregiver. In that case, the home in which the caregiver operates
would not necessarily be regulated.

Other regulatory concerns of the department include the follow-
ing.

Across the Nation, there seems to be an increase in abuse in
child-care facilities, both physical and sexual abuse. The antiregu-
latory mood which has caused many States to experience staff re-
ductions in a program that is regulating the care of some of soci-
ety's most vulnerable and valuable citizens, and the church-state
issue in the regulation of religiously sponsored child-care facilities.

In closing, it is hoped that additional staff, more training, and re-
vised standards and procedures will result in further reductions of
risk, better care for children outside of their own homes and en-
hanced public support for a vital regulatory program.

Thank you.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Jean English follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JEAN ENGLISH, DAY CARE STANDARDS AND POLICY SPECIAL
!ST FOR THE LICENSING BRANCH OF THE TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES

Mr. Chairman, members of the select committee, my name is Jean English. I am
the Day Care Standards and Policy Specialist for the Licensing Branch of the Texas
Department of Human Resources. We thank you very much for inviting our office
to present information concerning the day care licensing program in Texas.

BACKGROUND

In comparing licensing programs across the nation, it is necessary to compare not
only the standards by which the facilities are regulated and the varying definitions
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of types of facilities, but the philosophy of regulation, including the statutory basefor regulation. In Texas, the child care licensing law became effective January 1,1976. It has been codified into law as Chapter 42 of the Human Resources Code. The
law states the purpose as being the protection of the health, safety and well-being ofchildren of the state who are in child care facilities by: (1) establishing statewide
minimum standards for their safety and protection, and (2) regulating the facilitiesthrough a licensing program. Since all facilities, unless specifically exempt, are re-quired by law to be regulated and since the law prescribes that there shall be mini-
mum standards, it is our belief that the standards adopted must be standards which
are achievable and enforceable. We believe that the standards are the publiclyagreed upon lowest level of care that the people of Texas will accept for children in
out of home care. Many facilities, of course, achieve a auality of care much higherthan the minimum. The Department inspects licensed facilities on a regular basis.In order to receive and retain a license, the facilities must maintain compliance
with the standards. By law, when facilities do not maintain compliance with the
standard, their applications must be denied or their license must i)e revoked. During
the last fiscal year 146 licenses and regulations were revoked or denied and five li-
censes were suspended. The Department further has the responsibility of welting in-junctions against facilities which operate without regulation or in violation of stand-ards. Last year the Department obtained injunctions against fourteen facilities.
Many people across the nation have viewed the Texas statute as a model licensing
law. We recognize some changes which do need to be made and some of these willbe addressed later.

Last September press coverage of day care and the licensing program in Texas
caused the Commissioner and the Board of Human Resources to request a review ofthe licensing program by Department staff. A review committee began its work inOctober and presented its report to the Board of Human Resources and the Commis-sioner at the Board's February meeting. The recommendations of that committeefor changes in the licensing program were accepted by the Board and the Depart-
ment has begun the process of implementing the recommendations.

VISITS TO FACILITIES

The care licensing law requires licensing staff to inspect each licensed facili-ty once each year in an unannounced visit and to investigate all complaints. In 1977licensing staff were required to make quarterly inspection visits to each facility. Be-tween 1978 and 1983 the number of regulated facilities increased by 53% and thenumber of licensing staff decreaseu by 43%. Today there are more than 25,000 facili-ties in regulation and approximately 123 day care licensing inspectors. Currently, itis the Department's policy to make a visit to each licensed day care facility each 6-9months and to investigate all complaints concerning facilities. The policy of the De-
partment in relation to registered family homes is that visits are made only when acomplaint is received concerning a home. A registered family home cares or nomore than 12 children in the provider's own home. The Department is preparing alegislative request for an increased allocation for adequate staff to increase thenumber of visits to licensed day care facilities and to intensify regulation of regis-tered family homes.

STANDARDS

The Department is currently preparing a draft of revisions to minimum standardsfor all 0 pes of day care facilities. Those standards will be proposed later this yearand sem, to every licensee and other interested persons for their review and com-ment after which a revised draft will be presented to the Board for adoption to
become effective around the first of next year. Some of the changes which are being
recommended include: More stringent standards related to the release of children topersons other than their parents; more specific requirements on information the fa-cility must obtain from parents concerning the medical history of the children; re-quirement that there be a person at the facility at all times trained in cardiopul-
monary resuscitation and a person at the facility at all times trained in first aid;requirements that the facility have written plans for dealing with specific emergen-
cies; and that they provide training to all staff concerning the emergency proce-dures; requirements for smoke detectors and emergency lighting in facilities; re-quirements that fire, sanitation and licensing inspection reports be posted at the fa-cility for parents and public to read; requirements concerning fall zone safety under
play equipment; requirements for additional emergency telephone numbers to beposted; requirements for child safety restraint devices to be used in the transporta-
tion of children; an increase in the director qualifications and in staff qualifications
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and a requirement raising the minimum age of the director from 18 to 21, a require-
ment that facility staff provide a list of previous employers, decrease in the number
of children to be supervised by one staff person and decrease in the maximum
number of children in a group, and specialized staff -child ratio requirements for
field trip activities.

TRAINING

In addition, there are recommendations that funds be made available for in-
creased training to child care providers. The law requires the Department to offer
consultation to potential applicants, applicants, and license and certificate holders
about meeting and maintaining standards for licensing and toward achieving pro-
grams of excellence in child care, and to prospective and actual users of the facili-
ties. However, after the session in which the few was passed there have been no
funds to provide these consultative activities. The Department is requesting funds to
provide these conoliltative activities. The Department is requesting funds in order to
provide informal ,n to the public about licensing and about child care and in order
to provide opportunities for regulated facilities to obtain training. In two state
senate hearings conducted recently, public testimony indicated a great need for
training for child care staff. Child care experts across the state requested that li-
censing standards be increased to require more training for child care staff. Facili-
ties requested that the Department provide training and make facilities aware of
opportunities for staff training.

As a part of the licensing review, the Department compared Texas' licensing pro-
gram with the ten most populous states and New York City and found that Texas
was one of only two states which required orientation for new staff in a facility and
required a specified amount of in s-trvice training for staff in licensed ft cilities.
There is a recommendation that we ircrease the orientation requirements .," 1 in-
crease the required number of hours. Standards currently require that staff and di-
rector must have 12 clock hours of training each year. There is a recommendation
to increase the requirement to 15 clock hours eacy year for facility staff and 20
clock hours each year for the director of a licensed facility. There is no training re-
quirement for the registered family home caregiver and there are recommendations
that a requirment for 15 clock hours of training each year be added to the regis-
tered family minimum standards.

DEPARTMENT STAFF TRAINING

The Department's review committee made several recommendations concerning
training Some of those recommendations were not increased training of Depart-
ment staff Specialized complaint investigators in licensing, complaint investigators
in protective services who investigate abuse and neglect complaints in child care fa-
cilities; and specialized training for licensing supervisory staff.

NVESTIGATING THE APPLICANT

The law requires that after receiving the application, the division shall investi-
gate the applicant Currently when an individual requests to register or applies to
operate licensed child care facility, the Department does check its own records to
determine if there is a record showing that the individual has been found to have
abused or neglected a child If there is such a record, a study of that record is in-
cluded in the investigation of the application and it is the policy of the Department
that the application is denied unless there are circumstances which would give the
Department reason to license the facility in spite of this record. In that case, the
license can be issued only with the concurrence of the Director of Licensing.

In addition to the check of department records that takes place during the investi
gation of an application, there have been recommendations to the Department that
it undertake criminal investigation checks on applicants and staff in child care fa-
cilities The Department is currently requesting authorization from the legislature
to do such checks. We are also exploring with the Texas Department of Public
Safety the method by which such checks could be undertaken, We currently are au-
thorized to do criminal investigations checks on applicants and licensees but not on
facility staff.

In all sets of standards there is a prohibition against any person being presei.t at
the facility who has been convicted of or has pending an indictment or official crimi-
nal complaint in the areas of commission of a felony or misdemeanor classified as
an offense against the person or family or public indecency or felony violation of the
Texas controlled substances act It would be in these areas that our criminal record
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checks would center, ie. unless there had been a conviction in one of these areas a
criminal record would not be a basis for revocation or denial of a license.

FAMILY DAY emit

One of the areas which licensing staff are studying carefully at this time is the
regulation of family day care. As across the nation family day care is a growing in-
dustry, there continues to be a divergence of opinion about the necessity for and thebest method of regulation of family day care. It is recognized that there are many
families who choose to place their children in family day tare as opposed to center
care. There are many people who do provide family care, and the state has no inter-est in discouraging the provision of such care or the parent option to place their
children in this type of care. However, it is almost impossible for the state to be
aware of every family day home. In Texas, it is required that any individual whoregularly cares for even one child who is not related to her must register with thelicensing branch of the Department of Human Resources. It is the policy of the De-partment that the individual who expresses an inquiry concerzing registration is
given registration materials including a set of Minimum Standards for Registered
Family Homes. The individual is required to fill out a request to register and return
it to the Department. One of the items on the request to register is a statement by
the provider that she will maintain compliance with minimum standards for regis-
tered family homes and that she will give the parent of every child in care a copy ofthe Parents' Guide to Registered Family Homes. The Parents' Guide, produced by
the Department, includes a set of minimum standards so that the parents have the
opportunity to know what is required of the registered family home and have theopportunity to make a determination regularly of the facility's compliance with re-quirements. The parents are also informed in the guide of their responsibility to
report to the department noncompliances with the standards.

Frequertly it is alleged that there are many, many, homes operating without the
knowledge of a regulatory office. In Texas, a pattern is very clear. In 1975, prior tothe enactment of the child care licensing law, Texas had 1900 licensed facilities inthis category. On August 31, 1976, there were 2,520 registered family homes. OnAugust 31, 1980, there were 11,134 registered family homes and on April 26, 1984,there were 17,851 registered family homes in the state. We feel sure that a larger
percei.4age is regulated today than in 1975. But the trade off has been the stringen-
cy of eguiation. Shortly after the homes were required to be registered, we began atedia campaign to inform people of the requirements of registration. Included inthat campaign was the statement that Licensing staff would not be regularly in-
specting the homes. There are many people who believe that the "threat" of licen-sure is greater than that of registration and that to impose licensure on family dayhomes causes many homes to operate underground as opposed to allowing them todeclare themselves to the state as offering service. Experience would also indicate
that many parents are more in support of registration than of licensing.In addition to the legal requirement, an incentive to individuals to make their ac-tivity known is the availability of consultation and resources from the USDA food
program. In Texas there are several organizations which are making the food pro-gram available to registered family homes.

It is hoped that if increased training opportunities are made available that regis-
tered family home providers will participate in training and that this will improvethe quality of care provided.

There are persons who believe that all family day homes should be required bylaw to belong to a child placing agency or to an association of family day homes
which certifies that the homes are meeting standards. In Texas, we license agencies
which operate family day home systems. However, a day home is not required to bea part of such a system. The majority operate independently.

There are also recommendations concerning the possibility of requiring the indi-vidual operator of the home to be certified as a caregiver. In that case the home in
which the caregiver operates would not necessarily be regulated.

OTHER CONCERNS

Other regulatory concerns of the Department include the following:
Across the nation there seems to be an increase in abuse in child care facilities.

both physical and sexual abuse. It is possible, of course, that a part of the increasecan be accounted for by the fact that regulatory agencies have become more awareof the posibility of such abuse in facilities and that because of press coverage par-ents are becoming more aware of and willing to report such abuse. There is a con-tinuing need to inform parents and the public of their responsibility of vigilant
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awareness of what goes on in their children's care arrangements and of the respon-
sibility to report situations which are believed to be abusive.

The Department regrets the elimination of the day care divisions in the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services. The information dissemination role which was
p'ayed by that division seems not to have been picked up entirely in the Depart-
ment reorganization.

A concern; that the anti-regulatory mood which is a reality across the nation for
economic reasons has infected the regulation of child care facilities. Many states
have experienced staff reductions in a program that is regulating the care of some
of society's most vulnerable and valuable citizens.

A concern over a continuing issue in several parts of the country, including
Texas, the church state issue in the regulation of religiously sponsored child care
facilities. In Texas religion is not a basis for exemption under the child care licens-
ing act. In the last legislative session a bill was introduced which would have ex-
empted religious schools from regulation. The bill was amended to exempt all pri-
vate schools meeting certain criteria. Therefore, religious facilities were not set
apart from other private schools.

In Texas, as in other states, there are several law suits in progress concerning the
state's right and responsibility in regulating religious child care facilities.

CLOSING

In closing, I would like to say that licensing staff are acutely aware of the impor-
tance of the work they do as it relates to reducing the risks to children in day care.
I believe licensing staff have an earnest desire to do a thorough and effective job.
With over 500,000 cnildren in regulated day care facilities in Texas a significantly
small number of children are injured as a result of violation of minimum standards
or the law. In spite of staff reductions, licensing staff are enforcing the minimum
standards and taking enforcement actions against noncomplying facilities on a daily
basis It would be unrealistic however, to view the licensing program as an insur-
ance policyit is risk reduction, not risk elimination. It is hoped that additional
staff, more training, and revised standards will result in further reductions of risk,
better care for children outside their own homes, and enhanced public support for
vital regulatory program.

Chairman MILLER. Ann Schneider.

STATEMENT OF ANN SCHNEIDER, DIRECTOR OF
ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES, NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS, INC.
Ms. SCHNEIDER. I am Ann Schneider, the director of administra-

tive services for Neighborhood Centers. We are a United Way
agency, providing services in the Houston area since 1907. We re-
ceive funding from the United Way, the Department of Human Re-
sources, the city of Houston, fees and private contributions.

Day care is one of many services that Neighborhood Centers pro-
vides. We operate six day-care centers, 80 family day homes and a
vendor voucher system in which we use over 200 private day-care
centers.

We have 1,400 children in day care on a daily basis. We also
have a program which provides temporary day-care subsidies for
families experiencing financial crises as a result of medical or em-
ployment problems.

Our Chatters program offers telephone reassurance and training
to latch-key children, and we operate a preschool program to pre-
pare non-English-speaking children to enter public schools. We
have an after-school program to provide after-school care for
school-age elementary children.

There are many different reasons for providing day care and the
reasons for providing day i'far. are based on the needs and interests
of the various funding sources. The funding sources for day care in-
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elude families with childrer in care, corporations, governmental
bodies, and private nonprofit philanthropic organizations.

Child care is provided in a number of different settings. Day care
centers provide group care. Family day homes provide care for chil-
dren in small groups in the caregiver's own home. Day care may
also be provided by a person who comes into the child's home.

Licensing or regulation of day care is performed by governmen-
tal bodies. Licensing standards usually relate to staff-child ratios,
space per child, fire, safety and health standards. Day care profes-
sional groups also set quality of care standards.

The real choice in day care relates to the quality of care provid-
ed, rather than the setting in which it is offered. The quality of day
care may range from custodial care or baby sitting to specific cur-
riculum focusing on child development and learning. In addition,
ancillary services such as health screening, nutrition, and counsel-
ing may be offered to families.

The type of day care chosen is the result of two primary factors:
the reason(s) that child care is needed; and the amount of money to
be spent for care.

High quality day care clearly costs more than custodial care. The
necessary ingredients in high quality child care are: equipment,
materials, and staff. Of these three ingredients, staff are the most
important factor in providing high-quality child care.

Several factors affect the qurdity of day-care staff, including: one,
the number of staff available, staff/child ratio, to provide children
with individual attention; two, the knowledge staff have of child
development and the needs of children; three, the amount of expe-
rience staff have working with children; four, the amount of staff
turnoverchildren need consistency from the adults in their lives
and constant staff turnover emotes confusion and concern for chil-
dren.

Staff turnover can be reduced by providing staff with an ada-
quate salary plan, a fair fringe benefits package and an opportuni-
ty for job satisfaction. The funding source has the final determina-
tion of the type and quality of day care provided.

Frequently economic realities, rather than the well being of the
children in care, dictate the type and quality of day care in a com-
munity.

When considering subsidizing day care for low-income or welfare
families to obtain employment, the. costs and benefits to the fami-
lies and governmental funding sources should be weighed.

Consider the example of an AFDC mother who is earning $3.35
an hour from employment, earning $134 weekly, who has three
children in Government subsidized day care. The cost of the day
care subsidy is $150 a week, or $16 a week more than what she
earns from employment. Is this a sound use of Government funds?

Further, how much education and training does that AFDC
mother need before she is able to even obtain a job? If she has less
than an eighth grade education, has never worked, has little
awareness or understanding of the world of work and its require-
ments, and is not motivated toward work, is it realistic to assume
that a short-term training program can adequately prepare het for
employment?
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How much does an AFDC mother have to earn through employ-
ment to offset the benefits she is receiving from the Government's
welfare system? These benefits include a monthly welfare grant,
medicaid, food stamps, subsidized rent and utilities, and local char-
ity assistance.

Although all parents want high-quality day care for their chil-
dren, can they afford to pay the full costs of care? Or, because of
economic limitations, are parents forced to select and use low-cost
and low-quality child care even though they recognize and believe
in the value of high-quality programs?

Can Government funding sources continue to purchase care from
day-care programs at an amount less than the actual cost of care?

Are Government funding sources stretching their resources so
far in order to reach the greatest number of children that they are
diluting the quality of services offered?

Are Government funding sources forcing service providers to be
so concerned about containing col ts for day care that the providers
have lost sight of the importance of high-quality care?

For example, title XX is administered differently in each State.
In Texas, title XX pays a flat rate per day per child. The State is
not considering the cost to a center of meeting day-care licensing
standards. Thus, a dichotomy exists in Texas in which the State
sets day-care licensing standards but does not take the cost of
meeting these standards into consideration when reimbursing
under title XX.

Funding sources should evaluate carefully their basic interests in
child-care programs. The level of their financial support should
relate to the type of program selected, and should be based on an
accurate and realistic understanding of the cost of that service.

Over the past 20 years, we have seen a gradual increase in the
number of for profit day-care centers, both large national chains,
and independent family-owned and operated centers.

The current day-care delivery system is a combination of for-
profit, Government supported, and philanthropic nonprofit day-
care centers.

The public educational system is beginning to express an in
creased interest in providing day-care services. In the future, the
public schools may be assuming the responsibility for the provision
of day-care services. This public school involvement may be inde-
pendent of, in addition t or in cooperation with the existing day-
care delivery system.

In summary, the following factors should be considered. What
family groups should be served by subsidized child care?

What are the goals set for the child-care program? Ale these
goals realistic? Are they affordable?

What type of quality child care should be provided? Who will set
the standards?

Do funding sources know the true cost of child care? Are they
willing to pay this cost? Are they willing to support, financially,
child-care systems which will offer quality child care?

Thank you.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Ann Schneider follows:1
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANN SCHNEMER, NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS, INC.

THE REASONS FOR DAY CARE

There are many reasons for providing day care outside a child's home. The rea-
sons differ depending upon the needs and interests of the various fui Sing sources.Funding sources include families with children in care, corporations, governmental
bodies and private non-profit philanthropic organizations.

The FamilyA family's reason for wanting day care foi their children to be pro-
vided outside of their own home are: To enable the parents to work; to provide chil-
dren with a positive pre-school experience and prepare them for school; and to pro-
vide children with the opportunity to interact with other children their own ages.The CorporationA corporation's reasons for providing day care for the children
of its employees are: To provide employees with an additional fringe benefit; to im-
prove employee productivity by reducing interruptions and distractions to work re-lated to day care; to recruit qualified employees; and to reduce employee absentee-
ism because of day y care problems.

The GovernmentPublic funding of day care services comes from federal, state
and city governments. Reasons for public funding of day care are: To prevent child
abuse and reduce child neglect; to allow low income families to obtain day care serv-
ices; to allow low income adults to return to school, receive job training, or work; to
enable families receiving welfare to obtain jobs outside their homes AL order to getoff welfare and become self- supporting; to provide children from low income families
with additional stimulation and learning experiences; to previde children from wel-
fare families with the education and stimulation necessary to help them break out
of "the welfare cycle;" and to respond to pressure from feminist groups for day care.

THE TYPES OF DAY CARE

Child care is provided in a number of different settings. Day care centers provide
group care, with group size determined by government regulatory standards for
state licensed centers. Family day home provide care for children in small groups in
the "care-givers" own home. Day care may also be provided by a person who comes
into the child's home during the day when the parents are at work.

Licensing or regulation of day care is performed by governmental bodies. Licens-ing standards usually relate to staff-child ratios, space per child, fire, safety and
health standards. Licensing standards primarily apply to day care centers, with
family day homes regulated by much less stringent standards. Day care professional
groups also set quality of care standards.

The real choice in day care relates to the quality of care provided, rather than the
setting in which it is offered. The quality of day care may range from custodial care
or baby sitting to specific curriculum focusing on child development and learning.In addition, ancillary services such as health screening, nutntion and counseling
may be offered to families.

The type of day care chosen is the result of two primary factors: The reason(s)
that child care is needed; and, the amount of money to be spent for care.

THE COSTS OF HIGH QUALITY DAY CARR

High quality day care clearly costs more than custodial care. The necessary ingre-
dients in high quality child care are: equi: ment; materials; and, staff.

Of these three ingredients, staff are the most important factor in providing high
quality child care. Several factors affect the quality of day care staff including; (1)
the number of staff available (staff/child ratio) to provide children with individual
attention; (2) the knowledge staff have of child development and the needs of chil-
dren; (3) the amount of experience staff have working with children; and (4) the
amount of staff turnover (Children need consistency from the adults in their lives
and constant staff turnover creates confusion and concern for children.).

Staff turnover can be reduced by providing staff with an adequate salary plan, a
fair fringe benefits package which includes health insurance and retirement, and an
opportunity for job satisfaction through training and the availability of adequateequipment and materials.

FUNDING CONSIDERATIONS

The funding source has the final determination of the type and quality of day
care provided. Frequently economic realities, rather than the well-being of the chil-dren in care, dictate the type and quality of day care in a community.
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THE COSTS AND BENEFITS OF DAY CARE

When considering subsidizing day care for law income or welfare families to
obtain employment, the costs and benefits to the families and governmental funding
sources should be weighed.

Consider the example of an AFDC mother, who is earning $3.35 an hour from em-
ployment (earning $134 weekly), who has 3 children in government subsidized day
care. The cost of the day care subsidy is $150 a week, or $16 dollars a week more
than what she earns from employment. Is this a sound use of government funds?

Further, how much education and training does that AFDC mother need before
she is able to even obtain a job? If she has less than an eighth grade education, has
never worked, has little awareness or understanding of the world of work and its
requirements, and is not motivated toward work, is it realistic to assume that a
short-term training program can adequately prepare her for employment?

How much does an AFDC mother to earn through employment to offset the bene-
fits she is receiving from the government's welfare system? These benefits include a
monthly welfare grant, medicaid, food stamps, subsidized rent and utilities, and
local charity assistance.

Will the fringe benefits received from an employer even come close to matching
her current benefits from AFDC? Further, how many minimum wage jobs provide
any fringe benefits at all?

Although all parents want high quality day care for their children, can they
afford to pay the full costs of care. Or, because of economic limitations, are parents
forced to select and use low cost (and low quality) child care even though they recog-
nize anti believe in the value of high quality programs?

Can government funding sources continue to purchase care from day care pro-
grams at an amount less than the actual cost of care? In other words, can govern-
ment funding sources expect private day care programs to subsidize the government
subsidized clients?

Are government funding sources stretching their resources so far in order to
reach the greatest number of children, that they are diluting the quality of services
offered' Are government funding sources forcing service providers to be so con-
cerned about containing costs for day care that the providers have lost sight of the
importance of high quality care?

In dealing with the many issues and optima available, funding sources should
evaluate carefully their basic interests in child care programs. Based on their inter-
ests, they should then make public to all concerned the types of programs that they
are choosing to support. The level of their financial support should relate to the
type of program selected, and should be based on an accurate and realistic under-
standing of the cost of that service.

THE DAY CARE DELIVERY SYSTEM

After examining the reasons, types, elements, costs, funding sources and benefits
of day care, the delivery system itself should be examined. Before 1962, with the
exception of World War II, day care was provided by non-profit social service organi-
zations. Since 1962, there has been a gradual increase in government interest and
support for day cere. This government supported day care has been provided
through the existing social service and social welfare legislation.

Over the past 20 years we have seen a gradual increase in the num..,er of for-
profit day care centers, both large national chains, and independent family owned
and operated centers. The current day care delivery system is a combination of for-
profit, government supported, and philanthropic non-profit day care centers.

The public educational system is beginning to express an increased interest in
providing day cam services. In the future, the public schools may be assuming the
responsibility for the provision of day care services. This public school involvement
may be independent of, in addition to, or in cooperation with the existing day care
delivery system.

SUMMARY: THE FOLLOWING FACTORS SHOULD BE CONSIDERED

What family groups should served by subsidized child care?
What are the goals set for the child care program? Are these goals realistic? Are

they affordable?
What type of quality child care should be provided? Who will set the standards?
Do funding sources know the true cost of child care?
Are they willing to pay this cost? Are they willing to support, financially, child

care systems which will offer quality child care?
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Chairman MILLER. Gail Schmitt?

STATEMENT OF GAIL SCHMITT', DISTRICT MANAGER, KINDER-
CARE LEARNING CENTER

Ms. ScHmrrr. My name is Gail Schmitt. I am a district manager
with Kinder-Care Learning Centers. On behalf of Kinder-Care, I
wish to thank the committee for the opportunity to give this testi-
mony.

Kinder-Care currently operates 815 centers throughout the coun-
try serving approximately 83,000 children of America's young
working families.

For working parents, the hours they are away from their child
can be the longest hours of the day. In an effort to provide quality
licensed child care at an affordable cost, we offer full- and part-
time care, before and afterschool programs, summer activities, and
24-hour care where parents work in shifts around the clock.

Recognizing that approximately 52 percent of American women
are working and that by the year 1990 over two-thirds of our
female population will be in the work force, we have a serious issue
to address. Kinder-Care and enlightened business management rec-
ognized the new wave of the future by showing concern for the em-
ployee and their needs: quality child care at an affordable cost.

Many employers are realizing the benefits of lower absenteeism
and less employee turnover by contributing to quality child care
for their employees' children. Kinder-Care Learning Centers began
offering employer sponsored child care, entitled Kindustry, in the
spring of 1981.

Kindustry is a cooperative effort between Kinder-Care and indus-
try designed specifically for working families who need child care.
Kinder-Care, the Nation's leading child care provider, recognizes
that with the increasing number of women entering the work force,
and the stringent application of Federal EEOC laws and regula-
tions, business must offer a variety of competitive benefits to at-
tract and retain qualified personnel.

In several instances, notably Campbell Soup Co. and CIGNA, we
operate an onsite facility for the children of the employees. Kinder-
Care through the Kindustry program offers an array of options
from onsite management of operations to on-site construction or
renovations.

Although business participation has been limited, attributable
primarily to the lack of regulatory guidance by the IRS, Kinder-
Care currently maintains 72 Kindustry accounts across the country
with three in Texas.

To date, industry has expressed little interest in day care. How-
ever, with Kindustry there is no need for a company to invest in
the overhead, furnishings, the support materials, and the construc-
tion costs of a child care facility.

Now business can take advantage of Kinder-Care's time-tested
expertise and experience and offer to employees a comprehensive
benefit package that includes the highest quality, most economical
child care available today. Discounts on the cost of tuition at
Kinder-Care will be made to employees of participating companies.
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Kindustry works much like any employer group benefit plan be-
cause Kinder-Care shares in the cost of the child care benefit with
the company, but it, is unique because Kinder-Care offers a direct
discount of 10 percent which is matched by the company. Kin-
dustry is flexible; it may be handled through payroll deductions or
tailored to fit a company's specific needs.

As a participating employer giving child care benefits, a compa-
ny is making a public, moral, and philosophical statement showing
support of employees and concern for working families and their
children's needs.

Kinder-Care, believing that quality child care is a good invest-
ment in a child's future, regardless of race, creed, or economic
status, is happy to be involved with Neighborhood Centers, Inc., in
Houston as a vendor for subsidized child care.

We hope that Congress will direct its attention to legislation that
will provide more spendable dollars directly to the parents, rather
than spending dollars on direct and duplicate child care services.
This type of support cnn be achieved through an improved and eq-
uitable child care tax credit or additional incentives to businesses
to pursue partnerships with the child care community.

Additionally, we believe that by providing more spendable child
care dollars to working parents through an improved child care tax
credit, more working parents would be able to avail themselves of
the licensing child care arrangements of their choice.

An improved fmancial outlook would enable more parents to
purchase quality, licensed child care in order to seek employment
rather than rely on social service support and enable those families
with low incomes to have the added resources to obtain child care,
and remain in the work force.

Child care tax credit dollars can fuel the market, and the private
sector can expand to meet the increased demand without direct
Federal Government involvement in providing child care.

As the select committee focuses on child care, we urge you to rec-
ognize that we all have the same goal: to increacze the quality and
quantity of affordable, accessible child care services to America's
young working families. To accomplish this goal, we must create
partnerships between providers and communities and businesses.

We all recognize the wisdom of our investments in today's chil-
dren by providing them with the opportunity to develop skills and
to grow in a healthy, safe environment with adequate supervisions
and stimulation. This investment will generate productive, contrib-
uting adult citizens for tomorrow's society.

Thank you very much.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Gail Schmitt follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GAIL ScHMITT, DISTRICT MANAGER, KINDER-CARE LEARNING
CENTER, INC.

On beiialf of Kinder-Care Learning Centers, Inc., I wish to thank the Committee
for the opportunity to give testimony on Cs iren, Youth and Families. Kinder-Care
currently operates 815 centers throughou the country; serving approximately
85,000 children of America's young work' g families.

For working parents, the hours the' way from their child can be the longest
hours of the day. In an effort to pro% licensed child care at an affordable
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cost, we offer full and part time care, before and after school programs, summer
activities, and twenty-four hour care where parents work in shifts around the clock.

Recognizing that approximately 52 percent of American women are working and
that by the year 1990 over two-thirds of our female population will be in the work
force, we have a serious issue to address. Kinder-Care and enlightened business
management recognized the new wave of the future by showing concern for the em-
ployee and their needs; quar'y child care at an affordable cost. Many employers are
realizing the benefits of lower absenteeism and less employee turnover by contribut-
ing to quality child care for their employees' children. Kinder-Care Learning Cen-
ters began offering employer sponsored child care, entitled Kindustry, in the spring
of 1981.

Kindustry is a cooperatives effort between Kinder-Care and industry designed spe-
cifically for working families who need child care. Kinder-Care, the nation's leading
child care provider, recognizes that with the increasing number of women entering
the work force, and the stringent application of Federal EEOC laws and regulations,
business must offer a variety of competitive benefits to attract and retain qualified
personnel.

In several instances, notably Cairrbell Soup Company and GIGNA, we operate an
on-site facility for the children of the employees. Kinder-Care through the Kin-
dustry program offers an array of options from on-site management of operations to
on-site construction or renovations.

Although business participation has been limited, attributable primarily to the
lack of regulatory guidance by the IRS, KinderCare currently maintains 72 Kin-
dustry accounts across the country with three in Texas.

To date industry has expressed little interest in Day Care however, with Kin-
dustry there is no need for a company to invest in the overhead, furnishings, the
support materials, and the construction costs of a child care facility.

Now business can take advantage of Kinder-Care's time-tested expe tise and expe-
rience and offer to employees a comprehensive benefit package that includes the
highest quality, most economical child care available today. Discounts on the cost of
tuition at Kinder -Care be made to employees of participating companies.

Kindustry works much like any employer group benefit plan because Kinder-Care
shares is the test of the child care benefit with the company, but it is unique be-
cause Kinder -'are offers a direct discount of 10 percent which is matched by the
company Kindustry is flexible; it may be handled through payroll deductions or tai-
lored to fit a company's specific needs.

As a participating employer giving child care benefits, a company is making a
public, moral, and philosophical statement showing support of employees and con-
cern for working families and their children's needs.

Kinder-Care, believing that quality child care is a good investment in a child's
future, regardless of race, creed, or economic status, is happy to be involved with
Neighborhood Centers, Inc. in Houston as a vendor for subsidized child care.

We hope that Congress will direct its attention to legislation that will provide
more spendable dollars directly to the parents, rather than spending dollars on
direct and duplicate child care services. This type of support can be achieved
through an improved and equitable child care tax credit cr additional incentives to
businessas to pursue partnerships with the child care community.

Additionally, we believe that by providing more spendable child care dollars to
working parents through an improved child care tax credit, more working parents
would be able to a%4il themselves of the licensed child care arrangements of their
choice An improved financial outlook would enable more parents to purchase qual-
ity, licensed child care in order to seek employment rather than rely on social serv-
ice support, and enable those families with low incomes to have the added resources
to obtain child care and ren. oi in the work force. Child care tax credit dollars can
fuel the market, and the private sector can expand to meet the increased demand
without direct Federal government involvement in providing child care.

As the Select committee focuses on child care, we urge you to recognize that we
.il have the same goal . . . to increase the quality and quantity of affordable, acces-

sible child care services to America's young working families. To accomplish this
goal, we must create partnerships between providers and communities and business-
es.

We all recognize the wisdom of our investments in today's children by providing
them wit)- the opportunity to develop skills and to grow in a healthy, safe environ-
ment witl. adequate supervision and stimulation. This investment will generate pro-
ductive contributing adult citizens for tomorrow's society.
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EMPLOYER SPONSORED CHILD CAREA BENEFIT FOR FAMILIES AND BUSINESS, TOO

By 1990, 60 percent of American women will be emplc,ed and almost half of the
American workforce will be female The percentage has risen from only 12 percent
of mothers with children under 6 working in 1947 to more than 47 percent in 1980.
Twenty two million children under the age of 13 are in working families and only
half of these children have identifiable child care arrangements.

This year the White House Task Force on Private Sector Initiatives has focused
on employer sponsored child care through a series of meetings held around the
country, designed to increase the awareness of working families' needs for child
care. These meetings are hosted by chief executive officers of local companies for
their colleagues. It is believed these meetings spark interest in the business commu-
nity for child care alternatives. Employer sponsored child care accounts for less
than one percent of the market; but, at the same time is the fastest growing type of
care today.

According to employers, the major benefits to their business are decreased turnov-
er and lower absenteeism, enhancement of recruitment, improved productivity, posi-
tive public relations and company image. Employees report improved morale, re
duced tardiness, less need for overtime and less need for temporary or substitute
help as well as scheduling flexibility. Employer sponsored care comes in many
forms. Some centers are on-site company owned or contract managed. Some centers
are owned by community groups and supported by business and many are private,
for-profit centers accepting vouchers or contract payment for care. Companies with
child care benefits range in size from small, family owned business to large corpora-
tions. The large companies tend to have centers on-site or near the workplace.
These companies also tend to have a larger workforce of women . . . often as many
as 75 percent of their employed. Small companies tend to provide vouchers or direct
support to local community and neighborhood facilities. Some companies have infor-
mation and referral programs to help employees find quality licensed care.

A good example of Kindustry is the participation of Kentucky Fried Chicken em-
ployees in nine centers in Louisville, Kentucky. The employees have the option to
select the center of their choice, near home or the workplace. Employers who par-
ticipate agree that benefit based child care is good business and employees second
that view because of peace of mind and convenience, not to mention the positive
aspect of an employer who recognizes and meets a need in a professional manner.
Hundreds of inquiries come to Kinder-Care headquarters in Montgomery, Alabama
monthly Awareness of this concept is increasing, and coupled with the tax benefit,
it is making employer sponsored child care the fastest growing market today!

The Economic Tax Act of 1982 made child care a bonafide tax-free benefit for em-
ployees which means this benefit is tax-free income. Both employers and employees
can benefit frern a variety of deductions and credits available through the federal
tax structili-e. Several states have passed or are considering child care tax provi-
sions. The child care tax credit allows working parents to claim up to 30 percent of
their child care expenses depending on family income; and with few exceptions, the
cost of child care benefits is a deductible business expense for the employer. It is a
good business decision . . . it is a partnership in which everyone benefits . . . the
child, the working parent and the employer. It is the brightest benefit on the busi-
ness horizon.

In 1981 Kinder-Care Learning Centers began its Kindustry Plan. Over the last
three years more than 100 emplorrs have participated in this benefit based child
care plan Now with more than 8Li centers in 40 states and Canada, Kinder-Care
cperates centers on-site or companies such as Campbell Soup in Camden, New
Jersey, CIGNA in Hartford, Connecticut and Walt Disney World at Lake Buena
'fists, Florida These centers offer reduced child care to employees and are open to
the community at large when the employer needs are met. The most common form
of Kindustry is utilization of neighborhood centers by parents who receive e 10 per-
cent discount from Kinder-Care and a matching 10 percent or more from their em-
ployer. The charges are payroll deductible and the billing is bi-monthly from
Kinder-Care. The process is so convenient that both payroll and personnel adminis-
trators are comfortable with the process. The benefit appeals to all types of business
and health care. Small, well managed businesses led by concerned executives have
sought out Kindustry to assist in recruiting the top notch people and retaining well
trained employees. Working parents appreciate the acknowledgment that child care
is a major budget expense for them and once a participant in Kindustry their
morale, peace of mind and productivity increase.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Watson?
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STATEMENT OF JEANNETTE WATSON, GOVERNING BOARD, NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE EDUCATION OF YOUNG CHIL-
DREN

Ms. WATsoN. We are delighted to have you in Dallas. I am Jean-
nette Watson, and I am speaking today as a member of the govern-
ing board of the National Association for the Education of Young
Children; also, as a former director of the Texas Office of Early
Childhood Development, and almost a quarter of a century of advo-
cating for young children's programs. I want you to know that we
are very pleased with the child-care initiative of the Select Com-
mittee on Children, Youth and Families. It is most welcomed by
the early childhood profession.

The committee's interest in innovative initiatives in the field of
child care is both timely and most appropriate. I want to tell you
about a major, national effort that has been initiated by NAEYC to
improve the quality of group programs for young children in this
country.

Over 21/2 years ago, NAEYC began developmental work on its
most challenging task to datea long-term, private sector response
to the problem of promoting good quality group programs for
young children and of offering both parents and caregivers a prac-
tical means for identifying those quality programs. The result of
this effort is NAEYC's Center Accreditation Project, which I will
refer to as CAP.

The CAP will be a national, voluntary accreditation system for
early childhood centers and schools serving children from birth
through age 5 and 5 through 8-year-olds before and after school.

The developmental work that has been done so far is currently
being field tested in four areas of the country. It is particularly ap-
propriate that this hearing should be held here in Dallas since
Dallas is one of the four field test sites for the CAP.

Why has NAEYC committed to such an effort at this time? The
increased need for child care in this country is a well-known fact.
All parents who choose to use child care deserve the assurance that
their children will receive good care in their absence.

It is apparent that in response to the tremendous need, group
care programs for young children will increase in quantity. It is es-
sential that an increase in quality of programs occurs simulta-
neously.

Currently, parents have little assurance that the group program
they select is safe, healthy, and developmentally sound. At a time
when the number of programs is increasing rapidly, there is a di-
minishing public role in the regulation of child care.

In response to these needs, NAEYC, as the largest professional
association of early childhood educators in the country, initiated
the CAP. It represents an attempt by the early childhood profes-
sion to exert major leadership in improving the quality of services
offered by the profession and also to apply the vast knowledge base
which exists in this field to improvement of professional practice.

The purpose of the CAP is to improve the quality of group pro-
grams for all families who choose to use them. This purpose cannot
be achieved by simply inspecting centers, approving some and fail-
ing others.
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NAEYC's approach to accreditation is to involve centers in a sys-
tematic process of self-evaluation and improvement, provide access
to information and resources needed for improving programs, and
facilitate linkages with other programs with similar goals and
needs.

NAEYC's approach to accreditation is as inclusive as possible:
not by degrading standards but by working with centers to make
program improvements. Although more difficult, I think this ap-
proach will ultimately be of greater benefit to children and fami-
lies.

NAEYC's center accreditation project is designed to meet the
unique needs of the child care community. It is based on the con-
cept of collaboration. The participants in the programdirectors,
staff members, parents, and childrenwork together to assess and
improve the quality of the program. At the same time, NAEYC
works with programs to assist them in obtaining the information
and resources that are necessary for program improvement.

Early childhood centers and schools will have positive incentives
for choosing to participate in CAP: access to information and re-
sources, materials for staff training, professional recognition by col-
leagues, and the community recognition that comes from achieving
and maintaining accreditation. Parents and employers who partici-
pate in the financial support of child care will be able to identify
accredited centers and to obtain information about the criteria
used to establish accreditation.

NAEYC's Center Accreditation Project represents a commitment
on the part of early childhood professionals to ensuring that good
quality early childhood programs are provided to all families in
this country.

Program personnel who voluntarily choose to participate will
demonstrate a commitment to their own professional development.
Parents will benefit from this not only by being able to identify
good programs for their children but by working with professionals
to improve the quality of programs in which their children are en-
rolled. No nationwide system currently exists to assist parents as
consumers in identifying good quality programs.

Regarding child care in Texas, which was another point that I
was asked to speak to, I have just one statement: We don't really
know the quality of care overall at this particular moment in
Texas because of the drastic dollar cuts in State staffing and the
dramatic increase in child caring facilities.

You heard Jean English speak to the fact that there has been a
53-percent increase in the number of facilities and yet there has
been a 43-percent decrease in the number of State staff.

I think that improvements can be achieved in Texas with an in-
creased funding for training opportunities for child care providers
as well as for regulation staff.

Thank you very much.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Jeannette Watson follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JEANNETTE WATSON, MEMBER OF THE GOVERNING BOARD OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE EDUCATION OF YOUNG CHILDREN (NAEYC)

My name is Jeannette Watson and I am speaking today as a member of the Gov-erning Board of the National Association for the Education of Young Children(NAEYC). In addition to representing the national organization, I speak to day asthe former Director of the Texas Office of Early Childhood Development, past-Presi-dent of Austin Association for the education of Young Children, and Board member
of tin Texas Association for the Education of Young Children. I also served for 17years as the director and teacher of the Child Development Center in Austin.I speak from many years of experience as an advocate for good quality children's
programs when I say that the child care initiative of the Select Committee on Chil-dren, Youth, and Families is most welcome by the early childhood profession. The
Committee's interest and concern for this vitally important aspect of family life inthe United States is to be commended.

The Committee's interest in innovative initiatives in the field of child care is bothtimely and appropriate. I have come today to tell you about a major, national effort
that has been initiated by NAEYC to improve the quality of group programs foryoung children in this country. But before I do, I want to tell you briefly aboutNAEYC.

The National Association for the Education of Young Children is the largest pro-fessional association for early childhood educators in the country with a member-ship of over 42,000. Its members are professionals who serve children in a variety ofcapacitiesas teachers, child care providers, directors of children's programs, teach-
er educators, researchers, counselors, and othersan immensely diverse group of in-dividuals who share in common their interest and concern for young children. A
particular strength of NAEYC's structure is the individual member's participation
in the Association's 280 local and state Affiliate Groups. Since the Association wasfounded in 1926, NAEYC has built a highly respective reputation for the provisionof high quality educational services designed to stimulate improvements in profes-sional practice.

Over two and one-half years ago, NAEYC began developmental work on its mostchallenging task to datea long-term, private-sector response to the problem of pro-moting good quality group programs for young children and offering both parentsand caregivers a practical means for identifying good programs. The result of thiseffort ip NAEYC's Center Accreditation Project or CAP as it has come to be called.The Center Accreditation Project will be a national, voluntary accreditation systemfor early childhood centers and schools serving children from birth through age fiveand five through eight years old before and after school. The developmental workthat has been done SD far is currently being field tested in four areas of the country.It is particularly approporiate that this hearing should be held here in Dallas sinceDallas is one of the four field test sites for the Project. I am sharing my time todaywith a representative from one of the centers ,:ticipating in the Field Test whocan give us a first hand perspective on it. I also want to acknowledge the financial
assistance that NAEYC has received from the Meadows Foundation located inDallas which along with NAEYC's reserve funds have been used in support of thefield testing of this project.

Why has NAEYC committed to such an effort at this time? The increased needfor child care in this country is a well-known fact. Over 50% of women with chil-dren under 6 are now in the work force and the number is expected to increase.Many of these are single parents for whom access to child care is essential. Even infamilies where one parent devotes full-time to childrearing, there is increased needfor some form of supplementary child care at times. Regardless of the reason forusing child care, all parents deserve the assurance that their children will receivegood care in their absence.
It is apparent that in response to the tremend--3 need, group care programs foryoung children, including programs for the very ) ,ngest age groups, will increasein quantity. It is essential that a concomitant increase in quality of programs occursas well. Quality early childhood programs are an investment for future generations,but currently parents have little assurance that the group program they select issafe, healthy, and uevelopmentally appropriate for their children. At a time whenthe number of programs is increasing rapidly, there is a diminishing public role inthe regulation of child care. The Protection given by state licensing codes is limited,and public budgets directed at enforcement of codes have not kept up with the bur-geoning numbers of group programs.
In response to these needs, NAEYC initiated developmental work on the Accredi-tation Project. Most professions assume some responsibility for the quality of serv-
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ices that are offered by members of the profession. The CAP is an attempt by the
Early Childhood profession itself to apply its knowledge base to improvement of the
professional practices in the field. Participation in the Project by programs will be
voluntary. The decision to participate will reflect commitment on the part of indi-
vidual professionals to self-evaluation and self-improvement.

The purpose of the Center Accreditation Project is to improve the quality of group
programs that are available to families who choose to use them. Certainly it would
be relatively easy merely to accredit the centers that are sire...1y in compliance
with criteria of quality. However, this would exclude numerous programs, including
many that offer generally sound programs but possess some specific weaknesses.
NAEYC's approach to accreditation is to be as inclusive as posciblenot by degrad-
ing standards but by working with ce. ters to make program improvements. Al-
though more difficult, this approach will ultimately be of greater benefit to children
and families.

I would like to take the -emainder of my time to briefly describe the work that
has been done on the CAP and the plans for the future. The first task was to define
what the early childhood profession considers to be a good quality program and to
establish the Criteria that would be used to evaluate program quality. Over the last
20 years, there has been a proliferation of research and theory building in the area
of Child Development. We now have considerable knowledge regarding the develop-
mental needs of children and ways of implementing good quality programs. The Cri-
teria which NAEYC has developed are founded in that knowledge be_se. Drafts of
Criteria have been reviewed by several hundred Early Childhood professionals and
published in NAEYC's journal, Young Children, for review by the entire member-
ship.

NAEYC defines a good quality early childhood program as one which meets the
needs of and promotes the physical, social, emotional and cognitive development of
the children and adults who are involved. NAEYC's Criteria address all aspects of
an early childho0 program: the ph'.,ical environment, health and safety, nutrition
and food service, administration, staff qualifications and development, staff-parent
interaction, staff-child interaction, child-child interaction, curriculum, and evalua-
tion.

One of the most consistent findings of research over the last several years has
been that systematic planning and evaluation of programming is related to im-
proved practice. The CAP is based on the concept that ii individuals become actively
involved in a process of self-study and evaluation, real and lasting improvement will
result. The most important aspect of the CAP is the in-depth, internal program eval-
uation or self-study which each participating program goes through.

The self-study is designed to involve all the participants in an early childhood pro-
gram. The parents have an opportunity to respond to questionnaires evaluating the
asActs of the program which they are most familiar with, such as the effectiveness
of Cie communication between caregivers and families. The classroom teachers and
directors must actually observe and rate the quality of the interactions between
staff and children.

The results of the self-study are verified by on-site visitors who are called valida-
tors. The role of the validator is not identical to that of an evaluator. The validator
is there to ensure that the written description of the program is a true and accurate
reflection of the day-to-day operations. The validator works with the director to
make sure that nothing has been omitted from the report.

Finally, the accreditation decision is made by a three-person team of early child-
hood professionals who apply their professional judgment in making decisions
within the lii.ats of NAEYC s Criteria for High Quality Early Childhood Programs.
This decision-making process considers the total context in which the program is op-
erating. Such a system is objective and yet considers the diversity that exists in the
field of early childhood education.

Early childhood centers and schools will have positive incentives for choosing to
participate in CAP: access to information end resources, materials for staff training,
professional recognition by colleagues, and the community recognition that comes
from achieving and maintaining accreditation. Parents and employers who rartici-
pate in the financial support of child care will be able to identify axredited centers
and to obtain information about th. criteria used to establish accreditatior.

NAEYC's Center Accreditation Project respresents a commitment on the part of
early childhood professionals to ensuring that good quality early childhood pro-
grams are provided for all families in this country. Program personnel who volun-
tarily choose to participate will demonstrate a commitment to their own profession-
al development. Parents will benefit not only by being able to identify good pro-
grams for their children, but also by working with the professionals to improve the
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quality o' the programs in which their children are enrolled. No nationwide system
currently exists to assist parents as consumers in identifying good quality programs.
The goal of the Center Accreditation Project is not only to fill that void but provide
a system for parents and professionals to work together to enhance the quality of
life for all our children.

Chairman MILLER. Mr. Meyer?

STATEMENT OF DOUG MEYER AND DAVID CONNELL

Mr. MEYER. My name is Doug Meyer. I am the director of Chil-
dren's Ministries at First United Methodist Church in Dallas. Join-
ing me is Dave Connell, the Director of our Developmental Learn-
ing Center.

I am appreciative of your sensitivity to include input from the
religious community as you explore approaches to child care.

The First United Methodist Developmental Learning Center is
an outreach miv,i-try of the First United Methodist Church of
Dallas to the dm. n community. It provides a warm and loving
environment bases. .1 individualized and developmental needs for
children from infancy to age seven. The Developmental Learning
Center accepts children regardless of religious affiliation, race, or
socioeconomic group.

The Center was conceptualized by a committee made up of
church members and professional staff in the fall of 1979. The
group studied the need for a downtown day care program as well
as the ability of First United Methodist Church to meet that need
with limited finances and space.

In June 1980, the committee determined that there was a need
and that First United Methodist could provide space for a program
which could support itself with only minimal dependence upon the
church. Mr. Da ,re Connell, the present director, was hired and in
the fall of 1980, the center was opened. It received startup funds
from local businessmen as well as excellent media and public rela-
tions coverage.

The Developmental Learning Center provides daily care for chil-
dren 3 months to 7 years of age. The center is open from 7:30 a.m.
to 5:45 p.m. Monday through Friday. The teacher-to-child ratio is
much better than those required by Texas Minimum Standards.
Staff members are degreed and/or well trained. They provide an
enriched learning environment which is enhanced by a caring atti-
tude toward children.

The program is designed to enhance each child's understanding
of self-worth through providing many opportunities for personal,
social, and cognitive development.

Parents are encouraged to visit and participate in many facets of
the program including parent/life education, field trips, parent
committees, parent-teacher meetings, and other opportunities for
involvement.

One indicator of the need for child care in Dallas is the fact that
our waiting list contains well over 30G childr^n, two-thirds of whom
are under 3 years of age. Furthermore, only 1 persor .n 10 who
contacts us actually goes to the trouble to get on our waiting list.
We require that a parent come in, look ove the center assessment
forms, visit with supervisory personnel, observe in the classrooms,
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and fill out an information sheet to get on a waiting list that may
take 6 months to 3 years before an opening is available.

The need for quality child care seems to be apparent in the light
of the often spoken cliche that children are our Nation's greatest
natural resource. The increase of single parents and dual-working
parents means, as this committee will hear over and over again,
that more and more of our natural resources will be cared for in a
less than quality child-care setting.

Ensuring that children will not be harmed psychologically, emo-
tionally, or intellectually means that the environment in which
they are kept needs to be responsive to their developmental needs.

Quatity day care means:
First, that the physical environment is competently regulated,

safe, stimulating, appropriately spacious, appropriately equipped,
and designed for use by children.

Second, that the numbers of children in the classrooms or setting
are low enough that children can have a relationship with an adult
without excessive competition or regressiveness.

Third, that the staff persons are stable, well paid, well trained,
caring professionals, as well as pnysicially and psychologically
healthy individuals.

Fourth, that the parents are involved and have access to their
children.

Fifth, that parents are incorporated in the educational process.
Sixth, that the children's day is paced, organized appropriately,

and rich with many positive learning experiences.
Quality child care is costly. It is economically impossible to have

this kind of quality without either charging parents high fees, or
receiving some kind of subsidy from an outside sourcefund rais-
ing, United Way, Federal and/or State funding, business, or reli-
gious organizations.

Unfortunately, for a quality center to be profitable, the cost for
care increases dramatically. This is a major handicap for the child
care industry. Something must be done to ensure that all of our
children have access to this kind of quality care setting.

Our waiting list and the similar waiting lists of other centers in
the downtown area indicate a strong need for quality care. Howev-
er, the cost and the lack of quality care facilities leave the mak rity
of families no choice but to select a lesser quality setting.

Possible solutions to this problem include the involvement of reli-
gious organizations, churches, nonprofit charity organizations, and
the business sector in starting and subsidizing quality child-care
programs. This is what is happening now and to date it has not
been effective in meeting the need.

Another alternative we would like the select committee to con-
sider would be give businesses and commercial, day-care indus-
try tax relief fcr setting up programs which meet national accredi-
tation and standards similar to those found in the National Asso-
ciation for the Education of Young Children's Center Accreditation
Program.

Variations of this alternative would be, one, tax relief for busi-
nesses which subsidize employees' day-care costs when employees
hove theb children in programs which meet national accreditation,
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or, two, tax credits directly to the consumer who uses quality child
care.

Such vogi ems would have at least thrf-, benefits. (1) They would
help to defray the high cost to the consumer of quality child care,
(2) they would encourageby making cost effective he growth of
a quality child-care industry, and (3) they would educate business,
communities, and parents as to what quality care for children is
and its value to the long-term health of our Nation.

This is certainly not going to solve all the problems facing par-
ents and children today but something must be done to define and
encourage the growth of quality child-care facilities. The cost to
give children a good emotional, psychological, and physical start onlife is and will be much less than the cost of institutionalized,
criminal, sociopathic, and alienated individuals that our present
system is producing.

It is absolutely imperative that all responsible adults work tofind ways to ensure that our future resources are nurtured and
protected.

Thank you.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Doug Meyer follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DOUG MEYER, DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN'S MINISTRIES, FIRST
UNITED METHODIST CHURCH, DALLAS, TEX., AND DAVE CONNELL, DIRECTOR, FIRST
UNITED METHODIST DEVELOPMENTAL LEARNING CENTER, DALLAS, TEX.

The First United Methodist Developmental Learning Center is an Outreach Min-istry of the First United Methodist Church of Dallas to the downtown community. Itprovides a warm and loving environment based on individualized and developmen-tal needs for children from infancy to age seven. The Developmental Learning
Center accepts children regardless of religious affiliation, race, or socio-economicgroup.

The Center was conceptualized by a committee marl-, up of church members and
Professional staff in the Fall of 1979. The group stuuied the need for a Downtownday care program as well as the ability of First United Methodist Church to meetthat need mai limited finances and space. In June 1980 the committee determined
that there was a need and that First United Methodist could provide space for a
program which could support itself with only minimal dependence upon the church.
Mr. Dave Connell, the present Director was hired and in the Fall of 1980 the Center
was open. It received "start-up" funds from local businessmen as well as excellentmedia and Public relations coverage.

The Developmental Learning Center provides daily care for children threemonths to seven years of age. The Center is open from 7:30 a.m. to 5:45 p.m.,
Monday through Friday. The teacher to child ratio is much better than those re-quired by Texas Minimum Standards. Staff members are degreed and/or welltrained. They provide an enriched learning environment which is enhanced by acaring attitude toward children. The program is designed to enhance each child'sunderstanding of self-worth through providi.g many opportunities for personal,social, and cognitive development. Parents are encouraged to visit and participate in
many facets of the program including parent/life education, field trips, parent col,.mittees, parent-teacher meetings, and other opportunities for involvement.

One indicator of the need for child care in Dallas is the fact that our waiting list
contains well over 300 children, % of whom are under three years of age. Further-
more, only 1 person in 10 who contacts us actually goes to the trouble to get on ourwaiting list. (We require that a parent come in, look over the center assessment
forms, visit with supervisory personnel, observe in the classrouins, and fill out an
information sheet to get on a waiting list that may take six months to three yearsbefore an opening is available.

The need for quality child care seems to be apparent in the light of the often
spoken chiche that children are our nation's greatest natural resource. The increase
of single parents and dual-working parents means, as this committee wiil hear over
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and over again, that more and more of our "natural resources" will be cared for in
a less than quality child care setting.

Insuring that children will not be harmed psychologically, emotionally, or intel-
lectually means that the environment in which they are kept needs to be responsive
to their developmental needs. Quality day care means:

1. That the physical environment is competently regulated, safe, stimulating, ap-
propriately spacious, appropriately equipped, and designed for use by children.

2. That the numbers of children in the classrooms or setting are low enough that
children can have a relationship with an adult without excessive competition or
agressiveness.

3. That the staff persons are stable, well paid, wel' trained, caring, professionals,
as well as physically and psychologically healthy undiv1duals.

4. That parents are involved and have access to their children.
5. That parents ure incorporated in the educational process.
6. That the children's daL. is paced, organized appropriately, and rich with many

positive learning experiences.
Quality child care is costly. It is economically impossible to have this kind of qual-

ity witnaut either charging parents high fees or receiving some kind of subsidy from
an outside source (fund-raising, United Way, Federal and/or State funding, busi-
ness, or religious organizations.) Unfortunately for a quality center to be profitable
the cost for care increases dramatically. This is a major handicap for the child cave
industry. Something must be done to insure that all of our children have access to
this kind of quality care setting. Our waiting list and the similar waiting lists of
other centers in the downtown L:ea indicate a strong need for quality care. Howev-
er, thc, cost and the lack of quality care facilities leave the majority of families no
choice but to select a lesser quality setting. Possible solutions to this problem in-
clude the involvement of religous organizations, churches, non-profit charity organi-
zations, and the business sector in starting and subsidizing quality child care pro-
grams. This is what is happening now and to date it has not been effective in meet-
ing the need.

Another alternative we would like the Select Committee to consider would be to
give business and commercial day care industry tax relief for setting up programs
which meet National accreditation and standards similar to those found in the Na-
tional Association for the Education of Young Children's Center Accreditation Pro-
gram. Variations of this alternative would be 1) tax relief for businesses which sub-
sidize employees day care costs when employees have their children in programs
which meet National accreditation, or 2) tax credits directly to the consumer who
uses quality child care.

Such programs would have at least three benefits:
1. They would help to defray the high cost to the consumer of quality child care.
2. They would encourage (by making cost effective) the growth of a quality child

care industry.
3. The would educate Business, Communities, and Parents as to what quality care

for children is and its value to the long term health of our nation.
This is certainly not going to solve all the problems facing parents and children

today but something must be done to define and encourage the growth of quality
child uire facilities. The cost to give children a good emotional, psychological, and
physical start on li' is and will be much less than the cost of institutionalized,
criminal, socio-pathic, and alienated individuals that our present system is produc-
ing. It is absolutely imperative that all responsible adults work to find ways to
insure that our future resources are nurtured and protected.

Chairman MILLER. In order to get on your waiting list, persons
have to fill out a form. What has that told you about the make-up,
the profile of that waiting list? Who are these parents?

Mr. MEYER. Mr. Connell can answer that. He is the Director of
the Center.

Mr. CONNELL. By and large, our center being in the downtown
community, we meet middle to upper-middle-income families' needs.

Chairman MILLER. These people that come into the down-
town area to work?

Mr. CONNELL. Yes. I guess in about 95 percent of the cases, the
family has two working parents.
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Chairman MILLER. You have a waiting list of how many?
Mr. CONNELL. I stopped counting at 300.
Chairman MILLER. So, there are 300 people, but that does not

necessarily mean that these 300 people don't have other care ar-rangements, that they would prefer to be in your program if theslot were available?
Mr. CONNELL. I did contact several of the day care centers in the

downtown area, and all of them have similar waiting lists.
Chairman Mluza. They are not the same 300 people?
Mr. CONNELL. It is possible.
Chairman MILLER. What do eve know about availability?
There is some suggestion that the unlicensed, so-called under-

ground home, if you will, is meeting some of the demand, ascasual child care with a relative one day and somebody else the
next day.

These are rather extensive numbers of people that you have li-
censed and registered. What can you tell us about that?

Ms. ENGLISH. We really know nothing about underground care.We hear often that there is probably a great deal of illegal childcare being provided.
Relative care is not illegal in Texas. t am not talking about that

kind of care. :Jut it is required that anyone who is caring for evenone child who is not related to them ',rn a regular basis, must beregulated.
National estimates are that, I believe, only 20 percent of care isregulated. We believe that probably a higher percentage than thatis regulated in Texas, perhaps, because registration is less threat-ening than licensing.
Prior to the passage of the current Child Care Licensing Act,

these facilities were required to be licensed. In 1975, just before the
enactment of the law, there were fewer than 2,000 facilities which
care for fewer than six children in the provider's home.

Currently, there are 17,851 registered family homes. These arefacilities that care for no more than six children on an all-daybasis, plus up to a tot31 of 12, including the care giver's own chil-dren and siblings of that first six children in care.
Chairman MILLER. Congress has heard about the growth.
Ms. ENGLISH. There has been a fabulous growth and we believe

that much of the reason probably has to do with the fact that it is
less threatening to be registered than licensed. However, the trade-off then is that we do not visit in the registered family home,
except in the instance of a complaint.

Chairman MILLER. So, when you talk about 450,000 licensed ca-
pacity, that is excluding whom?

Ms. ENGLISH. That is excluding the registered family home.
There are 6,580 licensed facilities, plus another 353 agency familyday homes. Those are under a child-p.acing agency, so that they
are inspected not by our Department, but by an agency which wehave licensed.

Chairman MILLER. And you have some 17,000 family day carehomes that are registered?
Ms. ENGLISH. That is correct.
Chairman MILLER. What happens when you register?
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MS. ENGLISH. They fill out an application or a request to register
which attests that they will be meeting the standards. We do have
a set of minimum standards for registered family homes.

They state that they will is meeting those standards and one of
those standards is that they must give parents a copy of the Par-
ents' Guide. Then the parent, hopefully, has the opportunity to
make some determination themselves as to whether the facility
continues to meet those standards.

Chairman MILLER. Do you run a background check on these
people with law enforcement officials?

Ms. ENGLISH. Not with law enforcement at this time. We check
to see whether there is a record in our files of abuse or neglect. We
will be asking the legislature for authorization to do criminal back-
ground checks on those individuals.

Chairman MILLER. So you are taking this pretty much at face
value?

Ms. ENGLISH. That is right. There are many recommendations
that we certainly should be visiting every facility, including the
registered family homes on a regular basis. It costs money.

Chairman MILLER. Sure.
Ms. ENGLISH. We are going to be asking the legislature in its

next session to fund us to at least be able to make an initial visit to
every family home that we register. We are not even asking at this
time to be able to make regular visits.

It just seems that that would not be a possibility. Butour com-
missioner made the statvment to a legisl.tive committee recently,
if they expect regulation, if the legislature and the people of Texas
want regulation, it must be paid for, so there must be a decision
made as to whether these homes should be visited regularly or
whether registration with perhaps a single visit, and then visits for
investigation of complaints is what is desired.

Chairman MILLER. So, in your opinion, just commenting on
Texas, am I correct that you haven't quite reached the point in reg-
ulation or registering where you would like to be in terms of assur-
ances about quality of home and provider?

You think you need additional capacity for inspection?
Ms. ENGLISH. We certainly would like to have more ability to do

inspection. However, we recognize that licensure or registration is
no guarantee, that it is risk reduction.

We believe that by having minimum standards, by informing the
public about child care, and about licensure and registration, and
by making some regular visits, that this does reduce the risk to
children in out-of-home care.

Chairman MILLER. You would use interchangeably minimum
standards and adequate standards in this case, and you believe
that when devised, they are adequate to meet the concerns the par-
ents would have?

Ms. ENGLISH. I would not say that. We really believe that they
are minimum standards, the lowest level of care, the floor that the
people of Texas have agreed upon as what they will accept for chil-
dren h out-of-home care.

Other people, each parent makes their own choice as to what
they believe is adequate to meet the needs of their family and the
level which they arc to obtain that care.
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Chairman MILLER. Mr. Bliley?
Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. English, last year, you said 146 licenses and registrations

were revoked or denied?
Ms. ENGLISH. Yes.
Mr. BLILEY. And five licenses suspended. Could you tell us what

the most important reasons for these denials, revocations and sus-
pensions were?

Ms. ENGLISH. I would say there are several. Either a pattern of
noncompliance, that is not necessarily a single situation, but a fa-
cility has simply shown that it is not able or willing to meet stand-
ards on a regular basis. Licensing staff investigate or inspect a fa-
cility and find noncompliances. The facility may correct those non-
compliances, but the next time the inspector is out, more noncom-
pliances, different ones or a repetition such that over a period of
time, it is determined that the facility is not able or willing to meet
standards. In that case, the license would be revoked.

Other times, it is a situation of a single incident. A child is
abused, and it is determined that the facility director or staff has
abused a child or another situation that might be called an acci-
dent, except it is determined to have resulted from neglect in that
a child is injured in a facility when facility staff should have been
able to prevent the accident.

Sometimes, the statement is made, "Well, a child is injured at
home," but there is a higher level of expectation by the public for
what should occur in a facility that has put itself out as providing
care for children. So, sometimes it is a matter of a single incident
of this sort that causes a facility to have its license revoked.

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you.
Are churches required to be licensed?
Ms. ENGLISH. Church child care facilities are licensed, yes.
Mr. BLILEY. I was wondering, would you provide us with a copy

of the Guide for Family Care Givers?
Ms. ENGLISH. Yes, I will be happy to.
[The information follows:]
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PARENTS' GUIDE TO REGISTERED FAMILY HOMES

Form 2916
December 1982

TO BE FILLED IN BY LOCAL LICENSING STAFF

N me of Licensing Staff, Office Address, and Thlephone Number

PART I. INFORMATION FOR PARENTS

The Human Resources Code, Chapter 42,
requires family day care homes to register
with the Texas Department of Human
Resources.

When a home is registered with the
department, the caregiver states in writing
that the home meets the minimum
standards. The department does not
routinely inspect a home before or after it is
registered.

Complaints about a registered family home
are investigated. If you have a complaint or
question about a registered family home,
please contact the local licensing office of
the department. The address and telephone
number of the office are listed above.

The registered family home caregiver is
required to give parents a copy of this form
which includes the Minimum Standards for
Registered Family Homes so that parents
can check to ee if the standards are being
met. To protect the health, safety, and
well-being of their children, parents should
determine that each standard is met.

Appendix I of the attachment contains fire
prevention, sanitation, and safety
requirements The home must meet each of
these requirements.

The registered, family home must comply
with laws, rules, and regulations regarding
immunizations. Agrdix II of the
attachment shows w immunizations are

7required.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

The minimum standards prohibit persons
who have been convicted within the past 10
years of ce. ,ain kinds of offenses from
having contact with children in care unless
proof of rehabilitation is established.
Appendix III of the attachment is a list of
these offenses.

The registered family home zaregiver is
required to have an immunization record for
each child, an emergency medical care form,
and, if recommended for your area by the
Texas Department of Health, a record of
tuberculosis examination. In addition, the
caregiver must have written permission
from parents to give a child medication, to
take a child on trips or activities away from
the registered family home, and to allow
anyone other than a parent to take a child
away from the registered family home.
Please cooperate with the caregiver and
make sure these records are at the
registered family home.

The registered family home caregiver is not
permitted to spank children under 5 years
old. Children 5 years old or older may be
spanked only if the caregiver has written
permission from parents.

If your child is handicapped in any way,
consult your physician before placing the
child in a registered family 'iome. The
registered family home caregiver must have
written approval from a qualified
professional before caring for a child with
special needs.

3.R11AVA MO 1238
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These are minimum requirements which all
registered family homes must meet. When
choosing a registered family home for your
child, you will want to look carefully at
things that may be particularly important
to you, your family, and your child. Part II
of this form has some examples of what to
look for in a registered family home.

FOR MORE INFORMATION ABOUT
CHILD CARE, PLEASE CONTACT THE
LOCAL LICENSING OFFICE OF THE
DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES.

PART II: EXAMPLES OF WHAT TO LOOK
FOR IN A REGISTERED FAMILY HOME

Visit a registered family home at least once
before putting your child in care there. Go
when children are in care so that you can see
how the caregiver treats children, what
kinds of activities are available, and how
problems are handled. Then try to spend
some time alone with the caregiver, after
hours or while children are napping, to
discuss such things as discipline, toilet
training, and your child's individual needs.

Look for a caregiver who:

Is friendly, courteous, and thoughtful; a
person who is interested in each child as an
Individual, and who is willing to discuss
with you all aspects of your child's care.

Is willing for you to visit in the home at any
time and look at all rooms used for child
care.

Listens to your ideas about your child's
physical, mental, and emotional health and
wellbeing.

Can guide and control children without
physically punishing them or treating them
roughly.

Is warm, affectionate, accepting, and
supportive of cl,ildren.

Is aware of what children are doing at all
times and who has time for all the children.

93
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Form 2916
Page 2

Look for a home that:

Has adequate indoor and outdoor play
areas for the children.

Is clean, orderly, cheerful, and pleasant. Be
careful if the home is too neat; there may be
more attention paid to housework and
cleanliness than to the children's needs.

Has an adequate number of clean and
working toilets and washbasins.

Has attractive and sturdy equipment for
different kinds of activities indoors and
outdoors. Look for items such as climbing
equipment, books, art materials, blocks,
play housekeeping equipment, model cars,
puzzles, and games. See if equipment and
toys are used, not just displayed.

Serves r atritious, appetizing meals and
snacks

Look carefully at homes or apartments that
have a pool or are near rivers, lakes, creeks,
ponds, or other bodies of water. The safety
requirements in Appendix I of the
attachment state: "...children must be
protected from unsupervised access to
water." It is best if there is a fence around
the pool or separating outdoor play areas
from the pool or other bodies of water.
Fences should be at least six feet high and
gates should be locked. The pool's
machinery room should be locked or the
pump made inaccessible tc children.

If a pool or other body of water used by the
children is two feet deep or deeper, a
certified lifeguard, besides the caregiver,
should be on duty. If a splashing or wading
pool less than two feet deep is used, be sure
the caregiver is knowledgeable about water
safety.

If you see a situation that you think is
dangerous, please report It immediately to
licensing eta! f.
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MINIMUM STANDARDS FOR REGISTERED FAMILY HOMES

1000 THE CHILDREN IN CARE

1100 The Number of Children in Can

The maximum number of children that a cai,yiver may
care for on a registered lamely home rs determined by 1 the
legal delinitoon of a I egIsiered family hornc, and 2 the ages

of the children in care

I legal Bans

To be registered, a caregiver s home must meet the
delonition cl a o egosleled lamely home on the Human
Resources Code. Chapter 42, Section 42 002(9).

-Registered family home means a facility that regularly
provides care n the caretaker 's own residence for not more
than sox children under 14 years of age, excluding the
caretaker', own children, and that provides care alter
School hourS for not more than SO, additional elementary
School siblings of the other children given care but the total
number of children, oncludong the caretaker's own does not
eimeed 12 at any green tome

2 Ages of Children m Care

If titers are more then six children in the horn*, the
children in excess of six must be either the catsglysx's own.
or eatool age brother* and esters of other chrldnon in cats

In detumonong how many children, according to age,
can to in the home at one tome, all chIcren are counted
oncludong the caregover's own The number of children that
may be cared for at one hone is shown on the chart on the
following page The maximum number of children allowed
is 12 or fewer, dependong on the ages of the children

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

Form 2918 Attachment
Page 1

DHR 5-82

As shown on the cnart, there can be up to four infants on
care There must never be more than four onlants on care
There must not be more than Six children between bath and
4 years old on the home The number of children between 18
months and 4 years Is reduced by the number of infants on
care For example, if there are two infants In care on the
hort.c, r`iere can be up to lour children from 18 months
through 4 years of age on care

For ..,..:h parr of numbers under "Preschoolers" there's
a corresponding number on the sar re tone under "School
Age Children This is the maximum number of children
born the age of 5 through 13 who can boon care on the home
at the same tome as the' Preschoolers
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Limns on Numbers of Choldwon in Coro by Age

All chddren $n the home includmg the
caregiver s own cluldfen roust be cOolted

Preschoolers

Always total Six of levier

Infants

School Age Children Maxynum Allowed
(See Item 5400)

017 mos 18 mos 4 vs 5 13 yrs

0 5 6 12
0 5 7 12
0 4 8 12
0 3 9 12
0 2 10 12
0 1 11 12
0 0 12 12

1 5 4 10
1 4 5 10
1 3 6 10
1 2 7 10
1 1 8 10
1 0 9 10

2 4 2 8
2 3 3 8
2 2 4 8
2 1 5 8
2 0 6 8

3 3 1 7
3 2 2 7
3 1 3 7
3 0 4 7

4 2 0 6
4 6
4 0 2 6

Thene must not be woe Lhkfien rl the home at the same tune than is s own tn one of the lines 3VOSS 01 the oast

95
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1200 Laren or tare

A child must not be in registered family home care for
more than 24 consecutive hours

1300 Taking Children for Care

1 Parents' Guide When accetating a child I or care,
the caregiver must give parents a copy of the Texas
Department of Human Resources parents' guide to
registered fart* homes

2 Emergency Medical Care form Before
accepting a Mild for care, the caregiver must have parents
complete and von an emergency medical care form for their
clukken This caregiver must keep the form at the registered
!amity home

3 Racial Discrimination The caregiver must not
refuse care toe child because of race

1400 Ctekken's Health flamed*

1 Immunizations

The caregiver must comply with laws, rules, and
regulations regarding immunization of children The
caregiver must keep current immunization records at the
registered family home for each child, including the
caregiversovenchildren it they are living in the family home
or each child's record the caregiver must include the

child's buthdate, the type of immunization, the number of
doses, and the date of each immunization A machine or
handwritten copy of the record rs acceptable When the
caregiver copies the record by hand. the caregiver must also
sign the record The rood may be any of the following

a A dated statement, signed or stamped by a
physician or health clinic, that the child has been immunized
against diphtheria, tetanus, periussis, poho, measles.
mumps, and rubella and showing the type of vaccine, the
number of doses and the dates the immunizations were
green

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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la A dated statement sip red or stamped y .
PhYscian or health clinic, stating that wnmuntlabon
at least one of the diseases mentioned has begun, anu
all immunizations wilt be completed as soon as possitte A
current updated immunization record must be in the home

c A statement signed by a licensed physician
that the immunizations would harm the heatih and
well being of the child or a member of the ch4d's family or
household

d An affidavit la notarized statement) signed by
the child's parent that immunization rs against the family's
religion

e Astatementsgnedanddatedbytheperentrs
acceptable for children enrolled in school The statement
must say that the child's immunizations are current and that
the record mat the school The name of the school must be
included

2 TB Examination

a When accepting a chid for care, the caregrver
must get a record from the parents that the child has had a
tuberculosis examination, if this is recommended by the
Texas Department of Health for the area in which the
registered !amity homers located

b The caregiver must get the rec )rds of WA
examinations if the Texas Department of Health
recOrrinv.ads further tuberculosis exanuna Pons

c The caregiver must keep the records in the
registered family home

d The ,-,aregiver's own children under 14 vests
of age must meet the same requxernenzs and their records
must be on tie n the registered family home

'96
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Form 2916 Attachment
Page 4
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2000 TrIE CAREGIVER AND FAMILY

2100 Groomer CluiAficabens

1 The caregiver must be at least 18 years old and
able to care for children

2 A person 14 through 17 years old may help the
cal rowel but must never be left alone with the children

3 A person convicted within the preceding 10 years
of any of the following of lenses cannot serve as a caregiver
or be present to the registered family home when children
are in care unless the Director of Licensing has ruled that
the p. t son has established that he is rehabilitated

a A felony or misdemeanor classified as an
°liens.: against the person or the family

A felony ut misdemeanor classified as Dobbs-
indecency

c A felony iodation of any statute intended to
sarilt .4 the possession or thstributton of any bmance
iliciaded as a controlled subst ince in the Texas .-..ontrolled
Substances Act

4 A person present in a registered family home who
is incheled or the subject of an oltictal r rounal comPla nt
accepted by a county Or district attorney alleging

v5.101 any al the offenses listed below must not be
ititiared to have any contact with children in care until the
charges are resolved

a A felony or misdemeanor classified as an
ralonse &Samsr the person or the family

b A lelony or misdemeanor classified as public
ode r eery

A felony violation of any statute intended to
matol the possession Of 0.501butiOn 01 any substance

Pi turfed as a controlled substance in the Texas Controltr rl
`,obsiant e SArt

'he f affiiyer must notify the licensing office within 24
h0if, Of on the omit wnrkinu day of the ifidirtrnent, or
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2200 Persons in the Nom)

When children are present, persons whose behavior or
health endangers the health, safety, or well being of the
children must not be in the registered family home Family
members visitors parents, Or other persons with
symptoms of contagious disease, a physical or mental
condition that would be harmful to the children, or who
appear to be under the influence of alcohol or other drugs
must not be In the registered family home when children are

Present

2300 TB Exam:nation

Persons over 14 years old who are tn the registered
family home when children are In care must have a record of
a tuberculosis examination

The truinncluals must have had the examination withIn
12 months of the date the home was first registered with the
department Further examinations are required if
recommended by the Texas Department of Health for tne
area tn which the registered family home is located For
recommendattons, call the local health authorities or the
regionat off tee of the Texas Department of Health A copy of
the examination records must be keiit on file In the
registered family home

2400 Accidents

The caregiver must have a COPy available of the first aid
and emergency care guide provided by the department to
use r". case of an accident

3-IGAIIAVA Yc03 TZ711i



310(.0 HEALTH ANO SA.FETY

3I Re. Sealudon. and Ulety

The categfvet'S home must meet the reecorernents In
APPencla I Fwe Prevenoon. Sandahon. and Safety

5200 AlLbitioa

The caregtver must ensure that chacken n cam have
nutobous meats and

needs of
snacks n amounts adequate to meet

the each °Was shown en Append., IV

3300 Climerm

The category must keep a sale and heat 15 home
/nd°C.' aod °oh:S.00c ecooemenl. and Supp4es must be
sale lot Tea en

87-062 0-84-7
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4000 THE CARE GIVEN TO CHILDREN

4100 Superwsson and Health

I Children must be supeiviwd at all bons by an adult
who is idyls to take cat° 01111001

2 Children must not be out of control

3 It a shad gsts ctk must be sepal atud lium iris
odic, childish The sir k child s parents must be nutilied
antnediately II the illness., senous the physician listed on
the emergency medical care learn must be notilied or the
mild must 110 taken to the hospital N clime listed on the
loun

4 The, saregivei may give medicine to a child in cats
only a a pti ysa on or the child s parents hove given widen
permission

4200 Abuse or Neglect of Children h Care

1 Chddlerl171051not be abused or neglected while in
care in the registered family home

2 II a child comes to the registered 'amity hOme
iooking abused of neglected Use caiegivet must call the
department r i the police immedotely This is wormed by
stale law

4300 Telephone Numbers

I The caregiver must have a working telephone
Telephone numbers for ambulances police or sheriff s
department and file department must be posted near the
Phone

2 Telephone numbers where parents can be
reached in case Of an emergency must be posted neat ;be
phone

4400 Actlytoes and Signed Pernission

1 The caregiver must plan activities appropriate to
the health safety and well being of the children They must
intrude Quiet and active play Sufficient toys and equipment
must be available

99
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2 II the weather is good the children must be
allowed to play outdoors daily Infants most be allowed
outside their cribs for activities

3 The caregiver must get signed permissan from the
patents before the children can participate in trips 01
activities away Irony the registered family home

4 The caregiver must also get signed PermiS9ion
nom the parents below anyone other than the parents takes
a child away from the registered family home

4500 Cesciplone

Children in care must no' oe punished cruelly, harshly.
Or te an unusual way A child of any age can never be shaken
01 hit Ach.'d under live years olo can never be spanked The
caregiver can only spank a child five years old or older If the
child's patents pie the caregiver their written and signed
permission The caregiver can only use an oven hand tO
spank, and the spanking can only be dOne on the child's
buttocks

4600 Toys

The caregi must 1101 allow toys that use anything that
explodes I suchsucu as caps! or that Sh001 things such as dal
or 613 sl Caregivers must not allow toys that contain
poisonous materials such as lead paints or poisOnous
gases)

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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5000 DEFINITIONS

5100 Pansu

'Parent as used rt these Standards ,ncludes
Parent legal guard(an or a managing conscrs.I'01

5200 Regular Cars

Regular Care Is for more than two days a week and for at
least live consecutwe weeks (See Item 1100 1 1

5300 After school Hours

Alter school hours include SchOol holidays summer
vacations and periods during which the school is in
operation but Students are not expected to attend such as
teacher work days ISee Item 1100 1

5400 School Age Choldren

School age children are those children 5 through 13
years of age who are regularly enrolled in a school in
additron to coming to the registered family home for care

5500 Own Children

The caregiver s own children Jude the caregiver S
children by birth or adoption and stepchildren ISee Item
1100 1and2I

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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APPENDIX I

FIRE PREVENTION, SANITATION, AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS FOR REGISTERED FAMILY HOMES

FIRE PREVENTION, SANITATION, AND SAFETY

Fire Prevention

I In case of danger from fire, the first respon
sibility of the c tregiver is to get the children to
safety

2 There must be a 2 1/2 pound dry chemical
fire extingynher in good working condition avails
ble for use in the kitchen

3 When children are in care, there must be an
adult present who is familiar with the operation of
the fire extinguisher

4 The fire extinguisher must be serviced after
each use, checked tor proper weight at least once a
year. and serviced it needed

5 There must be at least two unblocked exits
to the outside of the home A window may be

need as an exit if children can get through it to
..: ground outside of the house quickly and safely

6 The electrical wiring system must be in
good repair

7 fuses or circuit breakers in the fuse box
must be in good operating condition

8 Cords for electrical appliances and lighting
fixtures must be in good working condition

3 Extension cords must not be overloaded
They may not be run under rugs or hooked over
nails

10 Central heating units must be inspected by
a qualified technician as often as recommended by
the manufacturer

11 Wood-burning or gas-log fireplaces and
open flame heaters must be protected with a spark
screen or guard

101

12 Space heaters designed to be vented must
be vented properly to the outside

13 All gas appliances (heaters, water heaters,
stoves) must have metal tubing and pipe connec-
tions

14 If trash is burned, it must be in an area
away from the children

15 Lighters and matches must be kept where
children cannot reach them

16 Flammable liquids must be stored in safety
cans and kept where children cannot reach :hem

17 The home and yard, particularly attics,
basements, garages, and storage sheds, must be kept
free of rubbish

18 Rags, paper, and other flammable
materials must be kept away from heat

Sanitation

I The home and grounds must be kept clean

2 The kitchen and all food preparation,
storage, and serving areas and utensils must be kept
clean

3 Perishable food must be refrigerated or safe-
ly stored in other ways

4 The home must either use a public water
supply or a private well that is approved by local
health authorities or the Texas Department of
Health

3.1E:UW84 Yq03 Te3e
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5 The home must either use a public sewage
disposal system or a private system that is approved
by local health authorities or the Texas Department
of Health

6 Plumbing must be. kept in good working
condition

7 The home must have running water

8 There must be at least one toilet. lavatory,
and bathtub or shower inside the home

9 Bathrooms must be kept clean

10 Soap and toilet paper must be available at
all times

11 Each child must hare a clean towel avada
19,, or paper towels must be available

12 Garbage must be removed at least once a
.reels

13 Garbage must be kept in .netal or plastic
containers with tight fitting lids in an area away
from the children

14 The home must be kept free of insects.
mice, and rats.

15 The yard must be well drained, with no
standing water The yrrd must be kept free of gar.
bsge and trash

16 The house must be adequately ventilated
and free from bad odors

17 Windows and outside doors that are kept
open must be screened

Safety

1 The home and the outdoor play area must
be kept free of hazards to children

2 Cleaning supplies, bug sprays, medicines,
and other materials thr would harm children must
be kept where children cannot reach them

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

3 Electric outlets in -oms used by children
must be safer, outlets or have chid proof covers

4 Electric fans must be securely mounted
where children cannot reach them, or have guards
which keep children from to chins the fan blades

5 Oadoor steps must not have a slippery stir.
face Porches, railings, playhouses, and other
wooden structures must not have splinters

6 Indoor floors and steps must not be slippery,
and must be dry when Illdren are using them
Wood surfaces and objects must not have splinters

7 Glass doors must be marked at a child's eye
level to prevent accidents

8 If there is a swimming I ol, wading pool,
pond, creek, or other body of water on or near the
premises of the home, children must be protected
from unsupervised access to the water

102
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APPENDIX II
CHILL-CARE FACILITY

IMMUNIZATION REQUIREMENTS
EFFECTIVE 9/1/79

Aye Group Immunization Required

tinder 2 mos No immunizations required

2 mos to 4 mos 1 dose of oral polio vaccine (OPV)
1 dose of diphtheria tetanus pertussis DTP! vaccine

4 mos to 6 mos 2 doses of OPV
2 doses of DTP vaccine

6 mos to 18 mos 2 doses of OPV
3 doses of DTP vaccine

18 mos to 5 yrs 3 doses each of OPV , rid MP vaccine
1 dose each of m iasies(11 rubellai2) and mumps(3)
vaccines

5 yrs and older 3 doses eacn of OPV(41 and DTP(5) vaccine
1 dose each of measles(1) rubella(21 and mumps13)
vaccines

NOTES

111 Measles As a pant of the child 5 immunization
record a vvraten physician verified history of measles
illness is acccePtable in lieu of vaccine Effective
September 1 1979 children through age 12 years are
required to have received measles vaccine since the last
birthday or Provide a written physician verilied histOrY
01 measles iliness On the firs! of September of each
following year children one vear older must also meet
these requirements and by September I 1985 all
ciiadren through 18 years of age wit be included See
the table below

Measles Vaccine Hequiremen15 By Effective Dates
For Children in Child Care Facilities

Ellectove Oates Agss in Yews'

September 1 1979

September 1 1980
September t 1981

September 1 1982

September 1 1983
September 1 1984
September 1 1985

Thru 12
Thru 13
Thru 14
Thru 15

Thru 16
Thru 17
Thru 18

'Ages of children in child care facilities cn Ire effective
dale
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11 Rube.ts Rubella vaccine is not required after the
twelfth birthday A hiStory of rubella illness is not
acceptable

13) Mumps As a part of the child 5 immunization
record a writu n physician verified hiSlOry of mumps
illness is acceptable in lieu of vaccine Effective

September 1 1979 children less than eight years of age
are required to hove received mumps vaccine or provide
a Written phySiCian verified history of mumps illness On
the first of September of each following year children
one year older must also meet this requirement 8y
September 1 1990 all children through 18 years of age
v. ill be included See the totimmng taole
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Mumps .raccine Requirements by Ellecl ve Uaie hh
Children 18 Months Through 18 bears uf Aye

In Child Care Facilities

Effective Dates

September 1 1979
September 1 1980
September 1 1981

September 1 1987

September 1 1983
September 1 1984

September 1 1985
September 1 1986

September 1 1987

September 1 1988
September 1 1989
September 1 1990

Ages in Vests'

Thar 7

Thru 8
Nal 9
TIOU 10

Thru 11
Thru 12
Trak, 13
TIOU 14

Thru 15
Thru 16
Thru 17
Thru 18

'Ages of children in cud care lacitdies on the effective
date

141 Polo:, At least three doses of oral polio vaccine
10PVI ale regured Provideu at least one dose Iras been
received on or alter the fourth birthday A dose of OPV
given during the cwendar month prior to the fourth
birthday will substitute for the dose on or after the
fourth birthday No further doses of OPV are required

Some Children or students may be enrolled who
tou ,. received inaCtivated polio vaccine (IPA These
students are in full compliance when an initial series of
lour doses are completed and a booster dose within five
Years of the fourth dose traS been received A booster
dose IS required every five years thereafter If the Odd
upon medical advice stalls receiving OPV then the
total requirement for OPV must be net

Jeri,

Diphtheria-Tetanus PectusstaTetsnos Dophthe.1.2
Al least I ire* doses of DTP and/or Td vaccine are
required Provided al least one dose has been received
on Of after the fourth birthday A dose of DTP or Td given
during the calendar month prior to the fourth birthday
will substitute for the dose on Of aver the fourth
birthday

In addit on to the minimum of three DTP or Td doses
with one dose since the fourth birthday children 12
years of aye and older must have a last dose elfin the
Past ten beats IA Td booster is required ten years after
the adminduation of the immunization that meets the
requirement for tne dose since die twin birthday
E xample II the last dose of DIP was received at age lore
the ten year Td booster is due at age 15)

161 An Annual Report of the Immunization Status by
age group of all children must be Submitted on the
request of Me Texas Department of Health
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Form 2916 Attachment
Page 13

DHR 5-82

APPVIDIX III
CRIMINAL OFFENSES FROM THE TEXAS PENAL CODE

The following constitute cnmmal offenses included in the Texas Penal Code

Title 5. Offenses Against the Person

Murder
Capital murder
Voluntary manslaughter
Involuntary manslaughter
Criminally negligent homicide
False imprisonment
Kidnapping
Aggravated kidnapping
Rape
Aggravated rape
Sexual abuse
Aggravated sexual abuse
Homosexual conduct
Public lewdness
Indecent exposure
Rape of a child
Sexual abuse of a child
Indecency with a child
Assault
Aggravated assault
Deadly assault on a peace officer
Injury to a child
Reckless conduct
Terroristic threat
Aiding suicide

Miss 6. Offenses Against the Family

Bigamy
Incest
Interference with child custody
Enticing 2 child
Criminal non.support
Sale Of purchase of a child
Solicitation of a child
Harboring a runaway child

Title 43. Public Indecency

Prostitution
Promotion of prostitution
Aggravated promotion of prostitution
Compelling prostitution
Obscene display or distribution
Obscenity
Sale, chstnbution or display of harmful

material to a minor
Sexual performance by a Child
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APPENDIX IV EXAMPLES OF KINDS OF F0005 TO SE SERVED TO MEET NUTRITIONAL NEEDS

) Milk or Milk Products 2) Vegetables and Finns

Milk and foods made from milk
such as cream and padding,

Check'
Cheddar
Cottage
Swiss

r) Vitamin A Foods

VEGETABLES

Broccoli,

Carrots
Greens

Dandelion
Mustard
Turnip

Spinach
Squash winter
Sweet potatoes

FRI'ITS

Apricots
Cantaloupe

b) Other Vegetables

VEGS FRUITS

Beans Apples
Lams Avocados
Green Bananas
Wax Data

Beets Figs

Celery Finn cocktail
Cabbage Grapes
Corn Ohms
Cucumbers Peach's
Eggplant Pineapple
Lettuce Plums
Mushrooms Raisins
Onions Witetmelon
Pens June
Potatoes Apple
Radishes Grape

Pineapple

c) Vitamin C Foods

FRUITS

Orange lUICe
Oranges
Grapefruit
Grapefruit rake
Mangos
StrIMbeffaCS
Tangtnnes
Cantaloupe
Watermelon

VEGETABLES

B'-ccoli
Green peppers
Biussel sprouts
Cauliflower
Mustard greens
Tomatoes
Raw cabbage
Baked potatoes

3) Meats Fish, Poultry or Meat Substitutes 4) Brews and Cereals

Meat canned dried fresh and (roxen

Beef
Lamb Peanut butter
Pork Etds
Wal Dry beans

Luncheon meats Dry pets

Love, Lentils
Chicken Vegetable protein

Turkey
Fah
Cheese'

ENRICHED BREADS

I) French 3) Rye S ) White
2) Runts 'OM 6) Whole wheat

All of the following most be enriched

Boston brown bread Rolled wheat or 02U Muuom Gnu
Hun breads &scams Noodles Bulgy
Prepared cereals Cornbread Mullins Rolls

Rice

Do not count the acme slice of cheese as both milk and meat
These see examples of food 'Mach meet the recpuremenu Other foods may be subsuruted m amounts which ensure that the mtnunum rawer- -3 are met
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Form 2918 Attachment
Page 16
ORR 5-82

KINDS AND AMOUNTS OF FOODS TO BE SERVED TO MEET NUTRITIONAL NEEDS

Kinds of Food

I Mdk or Mdk Prr.dixts

Total Amount :a Meet Total Amount to Meet
U5 of Daily Need 1/2 of Duly Need

Mdk Claldtrn 1-3 3/4cup 1118cups
or Children 443 I cup I If2cups

Chcesc Children 15 I inch cube I If 2 inch cubes
Children 443 11/2 inch cubes 2 inch cubes

2 Bread and
Cereal Products

Bread Children 1.3 I slice 1 112 sixes
or Children 443 I1/2 slr-s t sbces

Cried Children 1-3 I /2cup 5/4 cup
Children 443 3/4 cup I IN cups

3 Vegetables and Rum

One serving Vitamin C 1/2crip 3/1cup
neh per dsy(I/4 cup)

One serving Vitamin A
nets every other day

(I/4tvp)

4 Protein

Mrst, Cub, poultry 2 Tablespoons 5Tabkspdons
(cooked)

or

ECU I Egg I 1/2 Eggs
or
Peanut butter 2 Tablespoocu 3 Tablespoons
or
Cooked dried beans
or pets I/2Cup 5/4 Cup
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Mr. BLILEY. Thank you.
Mr. Meyer, how many children are in your facility?
Mr. CONNELL. Eighty-two.
Mr. BLILEY. And what is the staff ratio?
Mr. CONNELL. It is dependent upon the age group. For instance,

infants, a one-third ratio, and it is better than that at times, but
that is the working ratio.

For children considered toddlers from 13 months to 2 years, it is
a 1 to 4 ratio. For 2 year olds to 3, it is 1 to 6 ratio and for the
older children, it is a 1 to 10.

Mr. BLILEY. I see. And what percentage of your budget is recov-
ered from the parents of the children and what percentage is cov-
ered byis contributed by the church?

Mr. CONNELL. Approximately 99 percent is recovered from the
parents, so there is about 1 percent from the church itself.

Mr. BLILEY. And there is no break or no concession for children of
parents with greater need?

Mr. CONNELL. There is a scholarship fund, and that is a separate
endowment fund that we have managed to set up through the
years, but initially, when we started the program, there was not.

But, at this time, we do have the scholarship fund.
Mr. BLILEY. Of the 82 children, how many are on scholarship?
Mr. CONNELL. We have three at this time.
Mr. BLILEY. Thank you.
Ms. Schmitt, in your testimony, you stated that businesses must

offer a variety of competitive benefits to attract or obtain qualified
personnel.

However, in earlier testimony today, a witness testified that ap-
parently child care benefits are usually thought of as a way to
entice potential employees, but that in Houston, they have been
laying off employees for the last 2 years, rather than trying to
figure ways to attract them.

Is Houston a particular trend nationally, or is this unique or
more unique to Houston than it would be to other communities?

Ms. &mum I think it is more unique to Houston at the present
time. When we speak to employers concerning the benefit package
that we have available from Kinder-Care, they don't feel the need
to even survey their employees on child care needs, because they
don't have to.

It is an employer's market. They canif the employee has a
problem with child care and can't be at work on time, or misses a
lot of work due to a sick child or something like ti.at, they don't
have to address that need.

The employer does not. The employee needs to take care of it. So,
I think in Houston it is a different situation than in other parts of
the country, where economic recovery is being felt quicker than it
is in Houston.

Mr. BLILEY. I yield back, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MILLER. What can you teL us about the children in

Kinder-Care? What is roughly the cost per week in this area, in the
Dallas area?

Ms. ScHmirr. We do have different fees in different areas, but I
would say, if you wanted a good average, it is $45 a week for the 3-
to 5-year-old child.

108



104

Chairman MILLER. How are parents securing that $45part from
employer, part from public sources?

Ms. &mum If they are just an average parent and not receiv-
ing any employee benefit package through Kindustry they are
paying the whole amount of $45.

Chairman MILLED. Do you have a breakdown of how many
people currentl} are receiving some help from public or private
sources?

Ms. Scumrrr. I think it would have to be between 2 to 5 percent
that we are getting any help with, such as neighborhood centers.

We do have some children that we provide child care services
through neighborhood centers. They send us the children via con
tract e'r vending the services.

Chairman MILLER. That would be a public agency that is sending
in the children?

Ms. &mum Right.
Chairman MILLER. But the 2 to 5 percent would be private and

public services that are contributed to that fee?
Ms. Saimrrr. Right. It is very small.
Chairman MILLER. Yes. There is not much left on the other side

of 2 percent to go to. Is that changing? I mean, is that up or is that
about what it has been in your experience?

Ms. SCHMrrr. In Houston right now, it is down a little. Neighbor-
hood centers has come to us in several instances, the centers that
are in my district, and even said all the tuition we can pay is so
much a week, and we have just either had the option to come down
on our tuition level and meet it in order to meet the needs of those
parents, or we would have to go back to Neighborhood Centers and
say, "No, we can't accept that, you will have to seek other arrange-
nicnts."

We have done that in the last 2 months, met their needs, trying
to meet the family and the child's needs.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Schneider and Ms. English again, there is
something that is going on here that I am not quite sure we can
quantify, but given the ceiling on costvery quickly, when you get
mucii above the figures that have been handed out here today, you
simply lose the ability of the parent to pay, whether they have help
or not, and it seems that in testimony received today and in testi-
mony we have had elsewhere, that there is another subsidy that is
going on here with respect to the wages of people who are working
in this industry and people who may eery well be cutting corners,
whether they are corners that Qra in violation of licensing or
simply little corners that they are cutting to try to stay in busi-
ness, if you will, whether they are public or private or what have
you.

Because of a $5 change per month, their clients may disappear to
some extent. Yet, both of you had touched on the issue of training.
I wonder how do we compensate or how do we keep that in bal-
ance, because as we require more and more training, we obviously
want the best trained people to care for these children.

At the same time, by doing that, you are taking a better trained
person who believes that they are worth more money and the eco-
nomics all of a sudden start to fall apart.
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This is about as marginal an industry as we have in America,
arid I just wonderyou have been struggling with this for years.

How do you get out of this bind?
Ms. ENGLISH. We certainly recognize the balancing act, if you

will.
We also are finding ourselves, the regulatory agencies, attacked

for low standards. The fact that we are not requiring adequate
child care facility st aff, in order to be providing even minimal care.

The minimum st- indards in Texas for staff are that they be 18
years of age and able to read and write. The staff in-scrce train-
ing is that they have 12 clock-hours per year. So, when I talk about
a possible increase, what we are talking about is requiring a high
school diploma. That has been a recommendation. That one should
have finished high school to be working as a child care staff person
in a child care facility.

Chairman MILLER. I undei5tand, but if you did what you and I
would like to see done in terms of having the best qualified person
to take care of children, at that point, the system can't stand it.

If you wanted a Master's degree or Doctor's degree or 5 years of
nursing or a nutritionist, the system doesn't support that under
current methods of payment.

In terms of public policy, it sounds like a high school degree
would be fine. That makes sense. Everybody wants some sense of
Proficiency, but how far can you go? I am not indicting you, I am
raising the point.

Ms. ENGLISH. And we will be proposing these standards and wait-
ing for public comment to tell us that. I do not know a solution to
that. I will not claim that I do know how that is going to work out.

We are aware that there are many sources ofwhen you talk
about training, there are a number of sources of very inexpensive
inservice training.

Yes, people who obtain that may ask for more salary. That is one
of the points that you are making, but as far as obtaining the in-
service training, there are many sources available, and one of the
things that we are hoping to do even with a small amount of fund-
ing is to find ways of making people more aware, just connecting
people with those sources of inservice training, so that we are not
asking for people to go to college in order to be able to obtain jobs.

But rather, obtain some inservice training opportunities and be
aware of those that are available at no cost or low cost.

Chairman MILLER. I am concerned, because we have obviously
built a substantial part of our economic system around participa-
tion by two wage-earners in the family or a single parent head of
household and I am not sure the real cost of that is being reflected
in terms of what is happening or not happening with our children.

I am concerned hcw we move this system, because in California,
we have had a couple of bad instances in child care centers, so the
rush is to suggest that additional regulation will change that, yet
when you lock at the system, this system has a great number of
parents walking through who said this is almost a model system in
many ways.

You start to ask what else can you do at this point? There is an
awful lot in the system that is based upon faith and trust and I
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don't know how you license that operation, but it is one that we
struggle with.

I assume you would like the licensing to stay at the State level?
Ms. ENGLISH. We feel that that is the best hope, if there can be

increased funding for the regulation of child care facilities, that we
will be able to do a better job of that regulation.

There are some cities that are adding their regulations to State
and that may be beneficial to the facilities in that area. Particular-
ly in the area of fire and sanitation, there are increased inspec-
tions.

Then, of course, an ideal may be center accreditation by some of
the professional organizations such as the National Association of
Young Children, who will be giving incentive to facilities to achieve
a level above minimum.

Chairman MILLER. The theory on that would be that accredita-
tion would be another touchstone for parents, that somebody has
looked at this system, that a process was gone through, and this
system hasnot the Good Housekeeping Seal of Approval, but

Ms. ENGLISH. Exactly.
Ms. WATSON. I did not mention, but Doug and Dave are both

from one of the sites of our CAP field test that is going on right
now. We are really proud -,: them.

Back to the training. May I speak to that for a moment? Are you
familiar with the Child Development Associate, the training and
credentialing of competent individuals? I spoke in my testimony
about the accreditation of centers, but this is about the CDA, a cre-
dential for an individual.

The CDA Program has been fundedwith phasing-out funding
by the Administration for Children, Youth, and Families in the De-
partment of Health and Human Services for some 10 years and
was designed to improve tl.e quality of child care by credentialing
care givers or teachers of children, ages 3-5, who were assessed to
be competent.

Chairman MILLER. Thank you.
Thank you very much to all of you.
Mr. BLILEY. Mr. Chairman, I have a couple of questions. Miss

English, what percentage of the child care facilities are in private
homes, as opposed to centers?

Ms. ENGLISH. That is not a statistic that I have, because some of
the day care centers are in private homes. I can tell you the
number of day care centers and the number of registered family
homes, but some of the licensed carefor instance, there are li-
censed group day care homes, there are licensed day care centers
that are in homes, and we just do not have the statistical break-
down as to how many of them are in individual homes.

Mr. BLILEY. What is the percentage then of registered homes to
licensed homes or licensed facilities?

Ms. ENGLISH. There are approximately three times as many reg-
istered family homes as there are licensed facilities, but that does
not represent the number of children in care. That is, there are
probably about 80,000 children in registered family home care, and
the licensed capacity is more than 450,000.

Mr. BLILEY. I see.
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Ms. Watson, does your group, NAEYC, work only with day care
centers or do you work with family care homes as well?

Ms. WATSON. What we are proposing, the Center Accreditation
Project will be working with centers or group programs from ages
birth to age 5, and before and after school age 5 through 8.

Mr. BLILEY. Whether it is in a home or
Ms. WATSON. Initially, we will be working only with centers, but

plans for the future irm iude family day homes.
Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MILLER. Thank you very much.
Again, let me thank everyone who participated today for the

help that you have given the select committee, and again, to our
host, the Zale Corp. for helping us put this hearing together.

The record will remain open on this Inuring for people who do
want to submit written comments, either to fill in the testimony
that we have received or to criticize it or to compliment it in any
fashion, and that written material can be sent directly to the select
committee in Washington.

The committee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 2:30 p.m., the select committee was adjourned.]
[The following was submitted for inclusion in the record:]
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CHILD CARE TOTAL INVOLVEMENT TEAM

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION
April 1984

I. INTRODUCTION

The mission statement of the Child Care Total Involvement team has been to
determine whether Lincoln National Corporation should consider involvement
irith the child care needs of its eaplo:pees and, if so, in what fora. The
following is a report of the findings and conclusions reached by the Team.

II. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Lincoln National has a currently manageable, but growing, child care
problem. Employee child care problem* are company problems because employee
productivity is adversely impacted. Employees are struggling with a
community child care environment in which the incentives for low cost care
tar outweigh the incentives for quality care. Individuals, unlike
companies, have little influence over such environments and no help is
available to meet the growing child care needs of the middle class, Lincoln
National employees. Existing community child care programs are targeted
only for the economically disadvantaged. While there is a high level of
desire for 'Lincoln' child care centers, all the pertinent facts related to
a decision of this nature have not been developed. Immediate assistance in
identifying and selecting appropriate care would provide the greatest need
for the largest ember of employees. To address the broader issue, the
company's leadership position in the community could be used as a catalyst
to stimulate others to join Lincoln National in improving community-wide
child care arrangements. Children :Are everyone's investment in the future.

The Child Care Total Involvement Team recommends that Lincoln National:

1. Establish an in-house resource and referral service.

2. Designate a key officer to improve corporate understanding.

3. Initiate a community child care registry.

4. Develop a salary reduction program.

5. Establish an on-going program to assess employee child care.

This form of involvement was developed to:

* meet employee needs expressed in the survey

* meet the corporate objectives of cost-containment

* reflect the availability, diversity and cost of local care

* benefit as many employees as possible, as quickly as possible

* deal with the corporate issue of non-prime hours

* address the quality and organization of family day-care

* encourage an awareness of working parents.

This recommendation is made following considerable effort in hopes that it
meets employee needs and corporate cbjectives. With the support of
sensitive senior 'tanager, the direction of a full-time professional, and the
on-going assessment of-ilediriitheCliird care erviroameni;"ihis
Team believes that the recommended program will benefit the employee and the
Corporation.
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III. METHODOLOGY

In August 1983, a mall group of employees met with Ian Rolland to request
that the child care issue at Lincoln National be re-examined by a Total
Involvement (TI) Team that would report directly to him. When confronted by
three pregnant women in this type of situation, a vise man would say yes.
Ian Rolland is a very wise man and so the effort commenced.

Approximately 20 employees dedicated hundreds of company and personal hours
and extensive study to the development of this report. Two employee surveys
were conducted. The Chamber of Commerce and local employers were contacted.
Local child care facilities and regulations were reviewed. Child care
experts and consultants were interviewed and Lutheran Hospital's Child Care
Center was visited. Countless articles and reports on child care were read.
The study included group discussions and information-sharing with pertinent
parties such as Dr. Charles Bollard, members of Lincoln National management,
Steelcase, Proctor & Gamble and other corporations involved in the child
care needs of their employees. (See Appendix I -- Existing Employer-
Supported Child Care Programs.)

Another resource was Dr. Dana Friedman. Dr. Friedman is one of the nation's
leading authorities on employer-sponsored child care. Fhe has.dedicated 11
years to the child care issue, initially as a Washington lobbyist and more
recently as a child care consultant. To measure the group's progress, Dr.
Friedman reviewed survey results, a summary of the TI Team's efforts, and
information on LNC's child care environment. She indicated that Lt is one
of the most complete and impressive efforts that she has seen conducted
without the assistance of a professional consultant.

-04 -
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TV. BACKGROUND

Quality Child Care: A Social Need

Today's parents are in the work place. The demands of today's economy have
permanently altered parental roles within society from the traditional
breadwinner/homemaker couple to the dual-income couple. Also, the high
American divorce rate creates many single-parent families. The number of
workers who are single parents (fathers and mothers) or fathers or mothers
from a dual career couple is increasing. (See Appendix II -- The Changing
Work Force.)

While the roles of parents have changed, the needs of children have
not.Consiscent, quality care remains critical to healthy development. If
parents are to be reliable members of communities and productive employees,
they need co know their children are content and well-cared for. It is
estimated that there are approximately 13 million children, 13 years old and
under, in households where the mtrents work full time. For these 13 million
children, there are less than I million slots in child care centers. Family
day-care (or FDC, where children are cared for in a private home) and care
by a care giver in the child's own home serves anotner 6.8 million children.
(U.S. Department of Labor)

Dependable. quality care is a scarce resource for which there is a critical
need.

Social Need for Corporate Involvement

The workplace benefits from assisting in child care. The most tangible and
immediate advantage generated by Ihild care benefits in the workplace -- the
one with the greatest "bottom line" effect -- is improved prcductivity.
(See Appendix III -- excerpt from American Banker.) Studies overwhelmingly
underscore the resulting productivity gains in companies where child care
assistance is offered. Other ways corporations benefit include improved
employee morale, an enhanced ability to attract and maintain employees, and
reduced lengths cf maternity leave.

The need for corporate involvement also stems from the movement to shift
social responsibility from the public sector to the private sector. One of
the many ways this movement is being effected is through a White House

organized, private-sector initiative program called "Employer Options to
Support Working Families." Luncheon seminars created for chief executives
provide information to change ccrporate attitudes towards child care by
explaining the many options available and the benefits derived from child
care assistance programs.

Ensuring the child care need is met should be dealt with by the corporation.
Efforts to assist in the availability, maintenance and rigorous enforcement
of consistent, quality child care are most effectively accomplished in the
workplace where the parents are located and the benefits are felt.

-05-
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Children: An Investment in the Future

Perhaps the most important reason for corporate involvement in child care is
the opportunity to raitively influence today's children, tomorrow's adults.
Addressing an empl(7er group, Dana Friedman, a child care expert, said this
beat:

As you figure out the justification for your company's involvement
(in child care), whether it be corporate social responsibility or
some form of enlightened self-interest, I urge you to remember
that, in the long run. right now we are making decisions about
the quality of care for children, who will soon be making
decisions about the quality of our care. And I think that's
real enlightened self-interest.

Children are our investment in the future.

The Child Care Issue at Lincoln National

Many of the national trends identified in Appendix II (The Chanb.....4
Workforce) apply equally well to Lincoln National. It is the evolutionary
nature of these trends which makes child care an increasingly sensitive
issue for the corporation.

Other companies involved with child care indicated that the following
factors are important to consider before involvement:

- Corporate objectives
- Employee child care needs
- Local providers of child care
- Cost
- Range of quality of child care options

The Team evaluated these factors before compiling this recommendation.

Corporate Objectives

A company-wide survey (see Appendixes IV and V) completed by 869 employees
(30 percent of all employees and 30 percent of all 20 to 39 year olds)
indicated that improved productivity, a major corporate objective, is
hampered by child care related problems.

When asked,"Do you think that child care problems affect work productivity
for you and/or other members of your work unit or not?", 575 answered yes.
Seven-hundred and thirty-five (735) responses were given to "explain how
you think productivity is affected.'
Four-hundred and thirty (430) reasons were given explaining Litz productivity
is affected:

-06-
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* Worry about how the children are was the most commonly cited reason.
* Care giver unavailable -- sick, on vacation or otherwise -- was the second
most common reason.
* Sick children was the third.

The remaining responses indicated 11ow productivity is affected:

* Absenteeism created extra work for co-workers or a work backlog
* Personal calls home or to care givers
* Employee arrived late or left early because of child care
problems

* Company time used to make alternative or new arrangements

Employee Child Care Needs

Three hundred and forty nine (349) employees responding to the survey use
child care and 61 anticipate needing child care within the next 12 months.

An age profile of the children in child .are arrangements at the time of the
survey were:

*170 aged 0-2

*167 aged 2-5

*127 school aged children requiring part-time care during the workday or
during school breaks.

Local Providers of Child Care

The most frequently used child care arrangeme- t at Lincoln National is PDC,
68 percent, where the children are cared for in another person's home. Nine
percent are cared for in the employee's home. Eleven percent are in child
cae centers.

Employees' child care patterns favor FDC because of the total lack of infant
care services in Fort Wayne. None of the 29 child care centers in the
greater Fort Wayne community offer infant care and only two accept 1-2 year
olds. As indicated above, half of the pre-school children of surveyed
employees are 0-2 years old. For this group, the only alternative is FDC.
Further. movement of a child over the age of two, from FDC to a day-care
center most probably would not occur unless there is a problem with the
family day-care provider. This is because consistency of care -- care
provided by the same care giver over a long period of time -- is recognized
as one of the most important elements of a child's development. Also,
parents are reluctant to separate young siblings in cases whe e children
less than two are still in the day care home.

Cost

The average weekly child care cost is $34 per child. Fifty percent of
responding employees with child care needs indicated they would be willing
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to pay more for au improved child care situation, but not much more.
Because of the current level of average cost, it becomes a very important
factor to consider. A high cost child care involvement option would have to
be heavily subsidized to be attractive to employees. However, a subsidy
option would be inconsistent ulth corporate objectives for cost containment.

Renee of Quality of Child Clrelhala

There are many options to support child care needs. They range from on-site
child care facilities, to sensitive 'management po:icies, to educational
programs for working parents (See Appendix VI -- Optionn to Support Child
Care Needs).

Analysis of Community Child Care
and its Impact on Lincoln National

The research of the Total Involvement Team produced a confusing dichotomy:
data indicates there is an overwhelming need for child care, but some child
care centers in Port Wayne -- with high standards and developmenzal guidance
-- are not at full enrollment. The following analysis uncovers the reasons
for this unfortunate situation.

Lax Licensing + Poor Economic Times Substandard Child Care

Family day-care (PDC) has suffered due to Indiana's lax licensing an! Fort
Wayne's difficult economic environment. Any one of the severil
environmental factors detailed below can detract from PDC quality; in
combination, they are "lethal".

Child care quality has suffered because:

1. Reduced social service programs have caused relaxed FOC licensing
requirements. There are many negative effects.

First, lax licensing allows a higher child/care giver ratio, decr.asing cost
and quality. For example, current licensing allows 6 non-related childrca
per care giver. At $35 per child, care giver weekly income is $210. If

regulation were more stringent, and the ratio were improved to 4:1, the care
giver woe,c1 most likely increase her cost per child to about $50 per child
to maintain the same income. This improved child/care giver ratio
increases cost and increases quality of care. Likewise, lax licensing
lowers cost, but also lowers hild care quality.

Second, lax licensing leads to i visibility of FOC. No licensing or
regulation exist for family day c.re homes beneath the b:1 ratio. This
creates a severe lack of Accesdibility of care givers and lack of are giver
accountability. The care giver is inaccessible because lax licensing;
decreases o: depletes the list of child care providers mainta4ned by the
child welfare agency. In the past, this list has been an important lick
between parents and care givers. The unlicensed care giver is not
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accountable for quality standards because there is no monitoring, guidance
or regulaticn to ensure quality standards.

Third, lax licensing, and the resultant 'ease of entry' into PDC, increases
the transient nature of PDC. This ease of entry lowers the cost of child
care, but also lowers its quality.

2. The impact of the depressed local economy further aggravates the
situation by lowering quality, cost and consistency of care.

The number of laid-off workers in Fort Wayne has created more PDC providers.
This supply further decreases cost and hampers quality due to the lack of
initiative of transient care givers to be quality care gi re, as the nature
of provider changes from child developer to laid-off worker.As laid-off
workers return to better-paid work, this transience encsurages inconsistent
child care . Inconsistent child care is a major developmental problem for
children and a time consuming 'worrier' for parents.

Conclusion

A quality child care center -- due to the higher costs needed to support
high-quality care -- cannot compete in this low-cost PDC environment created
by lax licensing. Child care centers, because they are regulated, can be
the superior form of child care. While regulation of FDC does.not guarantee
consistent, quality care, it does encourage it. Further, the lack of
regulation exasperates the efforts of potentially good care providers.

This resultant lack of quality child care detracts from the productivity
potential of parent workers and co-workers through anxiety and time spent
making and adjusting to ever-changing child care arrat.gements.

Unfortunately, individuals have little ability to effect change in this
situation. Worse, yet, the 'product' in this business is our children.
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V. '4ECONIENDATION

The Child Care Ibtal Involvement Team endorses Lincoln National's
involiement in the child care reeds of its employees, and recommends that
Lincoln National (in order of priority):

1. Assist employees in the identification of affordable
quality child care through the creation of an 1n-house resource
and referral service.

2. Designate a key officer, sensitive to the issue of
child care, to direct an educational effort aimed at improving
the corporate understanding of today's working parents.

3. Initiate and participate in, the creation of a community
vide registry of child care providers.

4. Develop a ialary reduction program to help defray the
cost of child care.

5. Establish an on-going program to assess the feasibility
of a child care center for Lincoln National employees.

This fore of corporate involvement is recommended in order to:.

* meet employee needs expressed in the survey

* meet the corporate objectives of cost - containment

* reflect the availability, diversity and cost of local care

* benefit as many employees as possible, as quickly as possible

* deal with the corporate issue of non-prime hours

* address the quality and organization of family day-care

* encourage an awareness of working parents.

Child Care Professional

The Team believes that the above steps can best be accomplished by hiring a
full-time, child care expert. An individual of this nature should have a
background in child care and child development in order to identify quality
child care programs and to provide direct counseling to parents on child
care matters. Additionally, this individual should have the necessary
skills to develop, implement and direct the recommendation for corporate
involvement in an employer child care assistance program. The salary for an
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individual with these qualifications would be $35,000-$45,000. (See
Appendix VII -- Child Care Professional's Responsibilities.)

Child Care Consultant

This report is accompanied by a strong recommendatior that the assistance of
an employer-sponsored child care consultant be retained.

There are many benefits to contracting a consultant. Involvement in
childcare is very complex. It requires choosing from numerous models,
understanding regulations, awareness of community programs, objective
evaluation of employee needs and an in-depth knowledge of the national child
care network. The TI Team has made remarkable progress in gaining an
understanding of this issue, but the Team membexs are not child care
experts.

A consultant could review and analy=e the work performed and confirm the
validity of our conclusions.

Hoare importantly, the assistance of a consultant is needed to assess the
cost and payback associated with the recommended steps.

Specifically, we recommend that Dr. Dana Friedman, senior research fellow at
the Work and Family Information Center in New York, be retained for a one-
day consultation and be contracted for future limited counsel..

Available dates for Dr. Friedman's consultation would be Nay 9, 1984 or June
6, 1984. The cost of this one-day consultation is $750 plus travel and
expenses. Future involvement and direction to LNC would be via telephone
consultation and/or mailings at an additional charge.

Future Involvement of the Child Care TI Team

The efforts of this Total Involvement Teat should not end with this report.
The Team recommends that its active memhers:

* Participate in sessions with the child care consultant

* Provide support for the designated senior manager for child care

* Ease the transition for the full-time child care professional
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VI. SUPPORT FOR RECOMENDATION

Step 1 -- Resource and Referral Service

An Information and Referral Service (ISR) assists families in locating
quality child care. Such a service provides families with referrals of pre-
screened care givers which match the families' specifications of desired
child care.

The proposed Resource and Referral (UR) is intended to be sore
comprehensive than a simple ISR. It would be a visihle presence within the
company that serves as a communication channel for management and employees
in their adjustments to the changing work force. In addition to the referral
functions, the RAR program .iould include:

* information on selecting and maintaining child care
working parent seminars

* newsletters to parents and care-givers
* tax information related to child care
* seminars to assist care-givers
* a resource library
* information on child development services available within the

community
* articles in Th4 Company News

seminars for LNC management on child care-related issues

The establishment of the ItUt service is given the highest priority in this
report because it is an immediate method of addressing the problems of child
care identified by employees, and has the potential of assisting a large
number of affected employees.

Also, the October 1983 employee survey, which we have relied on to determine
employee child care needs, was coMucted before the non-prime work hours
ist.le arose. Employees, particularly single parents, working other than
prime time hours, may find it difficult, if not impossible, to locate child
care. We believe this will increase the need for assistance provided by an
RSR beyond what the survey indicated.

I.R heads the list of approaches businesses have taken to child care
(Nation's Business, February 1984). "About 900 companies offer ISR ro their
employees, etcher directly or through specialized agencies". Such a service
is attractive to companies because it is a low-cost way to provide
assistance in child care related problems.

To serve ih. immediate needs of the employees, the company should establish
an in-hou,e ROt program as follows. This program will be managed by the
full-timf child taro professiohal referred to above.

-12-

122



118

A data base of existing child core resources should oe developed by this
individual. Included in this data base would be nursery schools, school-
based pre-schools, licensed child care centers, after-school programs, and
licensed FDC providers.

As a short-term solution, the child care professional will also identify a
resource list of unlicensed FDC homes based on employees's requests for
assistance. Advertis-tg in papers, posters, flyers and recommendations made
by LNC employees would help identify appropriate homes. FDC providers must
meet minimum criteria such as: liability insurance; minimum home safety
requirements; previous child care experience; evidetv.e of good physical and
mental condition. Due to the complexity of establishing this listing
(discussed below), this is viewed as a temporary measure. The long-term
measure is the community-based registration system for FDC.

Using the above-listed child care resources as a reference base, the child
care professional would:

1. Assist employees in defining the type of care they desire.
2. Give a number (three if possible) of referrals to meet their needs.
3. Be available to support the employee through the selection process.

The support described above is important because parents often have no idea
about child care options and need considerable education to make appropriate
choices. This program can help parents understand and choose among the
variables of cost, hours, location, quality, and type of care.

LNC should anticipate incurring costs in addition to the child care
professional's salary for this step of the ptoposal. Additional costs
include: secretarial support; office space; copying and printing;
telephone; postage; and local travel. An estimate of the additional costs
is $15,000 per year. Further costs may be incurred if the data requires
computerization.

In operating an in-house child care R&R, Lincoln National needs to minimize
its legal liability. Guidelines that have been followed by other
corporations to limit liability include:

* The child care profession.. never recommends a specific provider to a
parent. A number of referrals (where possible, three) are given leaving
the final decision with the parent.

* All FOC providers listed with tie R&R will be required to have their own
liability insurance.

* A clear procedure is established for removing providers of questionable
quality from the LNC referral listing. For example, if two or more
complaints are made by parents about a provider, the name should be
removed from LNC lists. Providers should be informed of this policy
before entering into the listing.

-13-

123



119

Step 2 -- Improving the Corporate Understanding of Today's Working Parents

A key officer, responsible for increasing awareness of and sensitivity to
the needs of today's working parents, should be designated. A similar
designation was considered an important part of Lincoln National's
Management Development Program. We believe this approach is equally
critical to the success of this program.

Step 3 -- Community Wide Registry of Child Care Providers

Throughout the country, resource and referral services use, almost

exclusively, lists of FDCs obtained through the licensing agency in the
applicable state. However, the majority of FDC providers in the state of
Indiana are not licensed because Indiana licensing requirements do not
include providers caring for less than six children. In fact, there are
only seventy licensed FDC providers in Allen County.

Because licensed homes in Fort Wayne are few, any resource and referral
service must establish a voluntary registry of FDCS. Compiling and
maintaining the registry for a city this size is costly. Rather than assume
the cost alone, Lincoln National should initiate and participate in the
development of a community child care registry. The registry could be
expanded by the community to include a resource and referral capability for
use by other area employers and the public.

This would support a community need. "Community-based Information and
Referral services appear to be critical elements in the smooth functioning
of the child care market in the U.S. In particular, they offer assistance
to parents in locating and choosing care, help to providers that increases
the quality of care offered, and data for public policy matters on supply
and demand", according to the March 1980 Ford Foundation publication
'Minding the Children'.

In many commwiities, publicly or privately funded services help the consumer
identify and understand the child care choices. In Fort Wayne, however,
parents are left to their own devices in this complex search. NO one in the
community educates and counsels parents in selection. The regulatory system
ignores non-subsidized FDC, and thereby renders it invisible to the
consumer. Most of the attention in or Wayne has been concentrated on
services for low income families and very little has been directed at the
growing needs of the middle class.

Resource and referral agencies which are community-wide have proved
successful. As an example, Boston's Child Care Resource Center is an
independent resource and referral agency which assists 500 to 600 parents
monthly; three quarters of these are through corporate clients. Among its
business clients is the New England Life Insurance Company. "Out of 3,500
employees, about 200 have made use of the center" (Nation's Business,
February 1984).
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Under the direction of the child care professional, Lincoln National could
continue to deliver its resource and referral services on-site with its own
counseling. Lincoln National would be linked with the community registry
and an enhanced resource and referral data base. This would allow the
Lincoln National child care professional to exert more effort towards
employee support activities and less towards the maintenance of resource
listings. With Lincoln National as the driving force, the establishment of

'cessful resource and referral service could benefit the community as a
whole rather than be limited to only its own employees. This would
reinforce Lincoln National's role as a sensitive employer and community
leader.

Step 4 -- Develop a Salary Reduction Program to Help Defray the Cost of
Child Care

The cote of child care is important to parent eaployees. This was clearly
indicated by the October 1983 employee survey. As other efforts seek to
improve quality and availability of child care, there will be upward
pressure on cost. There are several ways of reducing the cost of child care
without sacrificing quality. Host of these involve a subsidy from
employers.

They include:

. Dependent care assistance programs (where the employer pays all or
part of the employee's child care expenses).

. Guaranteed places in existing child care facilities, in exchange for
reduced fees for employee's children.

. The Kindustry Plan, where employers and Kindercare work together to
reduce the cost to employees by 20% in Kindercare centers.

Subsidized child care centers, run principally for children of
employees. In this case employers may subsidize start-up or on-going
expenses.

. Creation of a tax-exempt not-for-profit child care center for use
by the community at large under Section 501 of the Internal
Revenue Code.

. Establishment of a salary reduction arrangement for dependent care.

The Economic Recovery Tax Act (1981), in part, specifically excluded certain
types of assistance from inclusion in employees' taxable income. Amounts
paid or incurred by the employer for dependent care assistance are excluded
if the program qualifies under the Internal Revenue Code.
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A salary reduction arrangement will absorb increased cost through tax
reduction. It may also be used to make higher-cost options available, such
as 'Lincoln' child care centers with infant care, to a broader group of
employees if worked as a fixed percentage of salary.

The salary reduction arrangement is recommended for several reasons:

. Employee assistance should not carry a significant cost to the
corporation.

. Employee assistance should not discriminate against any group of

employees.

A correctly structured salary reduction arrangement would fit in
with the direction of flexible benefits.

. The 1985 Federal Budget seeks to alter the Tax Credit for dependent
children in favor of the lower said, and against the higher paid.

It should be noted that salary reduction arrangements of this type also
reduce employer FICA liability and any savings so achieved can be used as a
'no cost' employer subsidy. The FICA savings to employees may serve as
additional incentive to enter the arrangement.

Salary reduction arrangements are 'sweeping the country' among.professional

firms. However, it is predicted that the extent to which salary reduction
plans can reduce salary will soon be limited by the IRS.

Step 5 -- Establish an On-going Program to Assess the Feasibility of a Child

Care Center for Lincoln National Employees

The child care survey, conducted in October 1983, asked tespondents to rank
the type of assistance that would be most desirable to them, without
outlining the circumstances surrounding such assistance. While moat

recipients favored a child care center at or near their place of work, this
survey question did not elicit their expectations of the corporation with
regard to the center. The survey also indicated that the average weekly
child care cost is $34, and that employees were prepared to pay only a

little more to obtain more satisfactory child care. Infant care within

these centers is an important need for employees.

A Lincoln National child care center could resolve a number of child care
related problems for both employees and the corporation. These include:

. increased confidence in quality of care, reducing worry

. simplified drop-off/pick-up, reducing tardiness

. removal of problem of sick or vacationing babysitter, reducing
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absenteeism

. improved accessibility, particularly on snow days, reducing
absenteeism

. greater flexibility in hours that employees could work, increasing
availability to work both overtime and non-prime hours

. increased control over the care situation, reducing worry.

In addition the introduction of infant care within such a center would:

. provide consistency of care for children from age six weeks
through five years, reducing time taken to locate new child care

. simplify the task of new parents seeking child care for the
first time, and potentially reducing leaves of absence and
voluntary terminations.

Each of the above would help to alleviate the aspects of child care which
impact employee productivity, and at the same time would improve the
attractiveness of Lincoln National to potential new high calibre employees.

However, a child care center, with infant care, established by Lincoln
National is a potentially high cost solution. This is emphasiied when
compared with the available care in the community. The higher cost would
have to be borne in one of two areas, or both:

. High fees to parents

. Subsidies from the corporation.

Although there is much to support the establishment of on- or near-site
child care centers, particularly to address the infant care need,
considerably more investigation must be conducted, by a qualified
individual, before such a recommendation can be made.

The team has formulated a series of ideas which could be used to help reduce
the cost of running a child care center. While some of these may not be
practical from a legal or administrative perspective, it is encouraged that
they are considered when assessing the cost of establishing a child care
center.

. Volunteer caregivers - Retirees could be surveyed to see if a pool of
resources is available to provide volunteer helpers. Also other
community resources (such as church groups or Senior Citizens Center
members) could be utilized as volunteers.
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Bulk purchasing - Use the Corporation's Purchasing Dept. to do the
purchasing of the required equipment, etc. to realize a possible
savings.

Use of Corporate Services - If chargeback rate is lower than the center
would pay independently for such items as: food preparation,
custodial services, photocopying, health services, ADS (personal
computing for adainisttative needs), hiring, telephone services,
transportation, etc.

Parent cooperative assistance - Require each parent to work a pre-
established amount of time (at least one hour per week at the center
doing: maintenance, baking, cleaning, artwork, yard work, storytelling,
field trips - whatever they enjoy doing that is needed. The) may want
to use their professicaal skills (attorneys, accountants, medical
professionals, programmers, teachers, etc.) to provide a more direct
savings to the center in lieu of their one hour commitment. -hese

activities would need to be coordinated by a parent organizer.

Renting out the facility on off-hours - Could be used for gymnastics,
dancing, or exercise classes. It could be opened for special care
during community affairs meetings, concerts, or during conventions if
needed.

Use of student helpers - If resources exceed the jobs currently
available, vocational education high school students, college students
or nursing students interested in child development fields would make
excellent part-time and summer helpers. Especially for the older
(school aged) children in the summer.

Create a non-profit organization - To realize tax benefits and possibly
pass any excess profit back to the parents (or use for low income family
support, charity or special programs).

Bulk purchase of baby items (only if an infant center is present) - For
use by the center and to sell to parents at a slight mark-up.

Donations by parents (or community) - Used equipment, toys, books and
supplies.

Consignment store (reasonably priced extra space would need to be
available) - To sell used equipment, toys, and clothes for the parents
with the center getting a percentage.

If set-up for the company only - Make empty slots available to other
people in the community to maintain full enrollment. Lincoln

National employees would still have priority to fill future slots.
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. If tax credits are possible - The company could pass these credits on to
the center in the fora of reduced lease rates or to reduce service
charges.
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VII. APPENDIXES

Appendix I -- Existing Employer-Supported Child Care Programs

A growing number of employers are acknowledging their employees' child care
needs. The number of companies providing substantial assistance has grown
from 10 in 1978 to nearly 600 in 1983 (Health and Human Services Department
Report).

Americas Management Association (AMA) research of 204 companies involved in
child care assistance indicates that service industries such as banking,
finance, insurance, and health care are the most responsive in providing
child care services. The AMA study also reported that "almost 100 percent
of respondents saw the b.nefits as far outweighing the costs."

Insurance companies are among the fore-runners in addressing their
employees' child care needs. This list -- not intended to be all-inclusive

illustrates the array of alternatives employed by some of our counter-
parts.

Company Program (See key below)

Counecticut-General
Equitable Life

Group Health Plan Ins. Co.
Houston Cen'l. Ins. Co.

John Hancock
Metro Life Ins. Co.

New England Life
Northwestern National

Prudential Life
Union Fidelity Life
Union Mutual

CO/CH on-site center
Support of X0/X11 centers in three cities in

exchange for reduced tuition
X0/X11 noon-hour parenting seminar series
Employees' school age children may attend

SO/XM summer camp program
X0/XM Information & Referral
X0/XM center in exchange for access to
program

X0/XM Information & Referral
Support of X0/XM working parent seminar

series
X0/XM working parent seminar series
CO/CM on-site center
CO/XM off-site center

X0/XM -- Externally-owned and externally-managed program by for-profit
or non-profit organization

CO/CM -- Company-owned and company-managed program

CO /XH -- Company-owned program that is externally-managed by for-profit
or non-profit organization
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Several companies sponsoring child care programs are located in our region.

Fort Wayne'o Lutheran Hospital opened an on-site child care center, in 1979.
The center has a capacity of 65 infants and preschoolers per shift and
operates 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Employee. pay $1.10 per hour
and the hospital subsidizes the remainder -- hundreds of thousands of
dolls -s each year. The waiting list for the first shift is approximately
150 names long.

Steele**. Industries, the country's largest manufacturer of office
furniture, provides an Information and Referral service to help ,arents
locate and maintain appropriate child care. Located in Grand Rapids,
Michigan, the company employs .400 workers, 1,100 of whom are women. Two
trained child care professionals, each working 30 hours per west counsel
parents seeking care, refer registered or licensed care givers, and visit
hoses that serve company employees to improve and monitor quality.

Nyloncraft, An injection molding firm, is located in Nishawsca, Indiana. In
1981, the company opened a center which has a capacity of 120 infants,
preschoolers, and school age children. The company provides subsidy, space,
and in-kind services to the center which operates the day shift, plus
evening and night shift.
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Appendix II -- The Changing Work Force

The trend is irreversible: the composition of today's work force has
changed dramatically in the past two decades.

The facts underscore the prominence of mothers in the work force:

* One-third of all mothers with infants work.

* Forty-three percent of mothers with children under three work.

* Almost 57 percent of mothers with children ages 3 to 5 work.

* By 1990, 11 million more women with young children will work.

* While the number of working women has doubled since 1940, the number of
working mothers has increased tenfold.

Because of the prominence of women in the work force (the majority with
young children) family care Is no longer the exclusit domain of women.
Child care is a shared responsibility.The child care Issue, as a result,
affects men. As the number of working mothers and their importance in the
worxplt:- increases, family care responsibilities of males Increase.

* Almost 66 percent of 111 husband-wife families now have two earners.

* By 1990, it is estimated that half the men in the workplace will be
fatners. Only one in three of those men will have a wife who doesn't
work outride the home.

* Child care seminars conducted in the workplace reflect the concern of the
father, with about 20 percent of the participants being fathers.

* The number of single-parent households is on the rise, many of whom are
men, as fathers increasingly demand and receive custody of their children.
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Appendix IV -- Employee Suter

INTRODUCTION

A Child Care Total Involvement Team prepared a questionnaire which was
distributed to all home office employees with the 9/30/83 issue of The
Company News. Of the approximately 2,800 employees surveyed, 869 responded.
This is more than 302 of the population and exceeds the 20-252 response that
LNSC Market Research indicated we cold expect from a survey of this type.

LIMITATIONS

Any survey contains limitations. Below are some of the limitations of the
Child Caro survey:

Not enough information is available to permit valid extrapolation of the
results to cover the company as a whole. It is typical in a survey of
this type that those with an interest will respond and those with
little, or no, interest will not respond. Assuming the potential employee
population imnecred iu aged 20-39, 680 of those 2,000 employees responded.

We acknowledge chat if both parents are employees of the company and if
both responded to the survey, some values may be inflated. Howeve7, we
feel that the effect of this is minimal because there are not a
significant number of couples employed by the Lincoln.

A few responses indicated that certain questions were misinterpreted by
the respondents. These ambiguities were resolved by resorting the data and
making additional analysis runs.

The survey did not attempt to identify split-shift or part-time employees.

GENERAL STATISTICS

The following are the general statistics of the population which responded
to the survey (302 of all employees). Of the 869 questionnaires returned:

751 were completed by women and 222 were completed by men;

612 of the respondents are located downtown and 392 are located at LNL
West;

Night shift employees comprised only 12;

552 were returned by grade level 01 through II employees, and 451 were
returned by exempt employees;

The majority of the respondents were age 20-39 (792).
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CONIENI CHILD CARE MESA

40% of the respondents (349 surveys) identified they have children who
requirs cars during the work day. An additional 10% (6i surveys), who
currently do not have child care needs. anticipate that they will have such
needs in the next twelve months.

Of the children requiring care during the workday:

. 170 are age 0-2;

. 167 are age 2-5;

. There are 127 school age children requiring part-time care during the
workday or during school breaks.

FACILITIES USED, PRICE PAID AND CONVENIENCE

The child care arrangements used swat often are:

. Children cared for in anther's home 68%

. Children cared for at a child care center 11%

. Caregiver crimes into the employee's home 9%

. Children attend a pre-school nursery 6%

. Other 6%

Of the respondents who take their children outside of their hoses for child
care purposes, 40% (120 respondents) indicated that the facility was not on
their way to work. These employees drive an average of 6 extra Idles each
day.

the weekly child care cost per child varies greatly ($0-$100). The average
paid per child is approximately $34.
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PRODUCTIVITY

68% of all respondents (515 employees) felt child care problems affect work
productivity. Explanatory comments to the survey Indicated that work
productivity is affected as follows:

. Worry about child care which affects productivity by:

. becoming the subject of discussion with co-workers
. distracted mental energy
- loss of time 'doing the job'
- inadvertent work errors

. Absenteeism, including arriving late or leaving early, creates a work
verload and additional stress for the individual and/or co-workers.

. Personal calla to determine weafare of children or to make alternative
child care arrangements.

. It is difficult to schedule work commitments outside of a regular work
day.

DETAILED PRODUCTIVITY RESULTS

. A majority of the respondents who have child care needs (64%) felt it was
necessary to arri7e late er leave work early. This happens an average of
two times per month.

. In the last 90 days, 28% of those with child cart needs had to miss
working days due to problems with child care arrangements. Number of
days missed averaged 1.8. (It is not known how many were administrative
absence and how many were vacation days).

. A majority of the respondents with child care needs (60%) found it
necessary to make alternative child care arrarqements due to problems with
usual arrangements. This happened an average of ahree times In the last 90
days.
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WHAT CAN BE DONE TO
IMPROVE THE SITUATION?

The survey included
two questions rhich

were meant to help define what stepsmight be most meaningful
to the employees.

. One half of the respondents
with child care needs

indicated they would bewilling to pay sore if they could obtain
more satisfactory child carearrangements. Of those who

were willing to pay more for an improvedchild care situation:

- 52% (74 surveys)
would pay $2-5 sore

- 37% (53 surveys)
would pay $6-10 more- 112 (16 surveys)
would pay in excess of $10 sore

While employees
appear to be unprepared

to pay such sore
at present, it isnot necessarily

an indication of the current level of
satisfaction withexisting arrangements.

. The type of child
care assistance that

employees would find restdesirable, in order of importance, are:

- A child care facility
near this place of employment.-

Assistance in finding
satisfactory child care.- No assistance needed.

We feel these
results contain

a limitation in that it was difficult toestablish a clear ranking of preferences.
The first and second choiceu

were very close.
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Appendix V -- Management Interviews

Not only are employees with children affected by inadequate child care, but
managers also feel the impact on work productivity. In several interviews
with managers, the team has heard, repeatedly, the impact on managers and
other employees. Comments such as:

1. "I lost one of my best people because the mother had to stay home."

2. "Another significant problem....is the inability of certain
employees Co work overtime."

3. "I've witnessed the aggravation and distraction resulting from
inadequate babysitters and the almost total preoccupation with
trying to find out if the current babysitter is as good or as
inexpensive.as someone else's."

4. "Lincoln will have Co do something if they hope Co attract
quality talent into the corporation."

In the American Management Association report, the sponsoring organizations
were asked whether the cost of childcare outweighed the benefits Co the
organization. Over 752 responded that the benefits Ear exceeded the cost
citing the following reasons:

1. Less absenteeism

2. Greater stability and loyalty

3. Improved morale

4. Enhancement of the organization's image to employees and community

5. Improved ability Co attract and maintain quality personnel

6. Less distraction and worry by parents during the working day

7. Return of valuable employees from maternity leaves, sooner.
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APPENDIX VI -- Options to Support Child Care Needs

There are many options availsble for a corporation's involvement in child
care.

Eight corporate options for child care assistance are:

* The company-owned, on-site model
* The off-site, consortium model
* The vendor program
* The voucher program
* Salary-reduction

* Information and Referral
* Sick child care
* Sensitive personnel policies

The Company - Owned, On-Site Model

Located at or near the work sire, the company-owned child care facility may
be operated as a division or subsidiary of the parent company or as an
independent non-profit corporation. Financill support may include start-up
costs, operating expenses and tuition subsidy. The employer may hire a
professional staff or sub-contract with a child care management firm.

The Off-Site, Consortium Model

In this model, a group of employers share the costs and risks of
establishing a child care center. The companies provide seed money and may
offer administrative assistance to the center. Employer support may
underwrite the center's operating costs and partially subsidise employees'
children's tuition.

The Vendor Program

The vendor program involves employer purchase of a number of enrollment
spaces or slots in child care centers or homes and the subsequent resale of
the spaces to employees at a reduced price.

The Voucher Program

The voucher system provides a voucher, or coupon, to the empliyee worth a
specified amount towards the purchase of child care from any provider of the
service.

-29-

139



135

Salary Reduction

Under this plan, employees' salaries are decreased by the amount of their
child care expanses, not to exceed the income of the lower-earning spouse.
The employer pays the child care provider and the employee reduces taxable
income.

Information fi Referral Service

Information fi Referral assists families in locating quality child care. It

refers employees to pre-screened care givers which match the family's
specification of desired child care. In addition to referral, the service
can offer information on selecting care givers, educational programs for
working parents, tax information, etc. An employer may contribute to or
contract with a local referral agency, join a consortium of companies that
jointly underwrite administrative costs, or develop an in-house capability.

Sick Child Care

Some employers allow parents "leave" days to care for sick children. Other
companies allow a certain number of "personal leave days" to be used as the
employee sees fit. Still other companies have supported projects that
provide short-term home health care for sick children of working parents.

Sensitive Personnel Policies

Many employers have implemented personnel policies that are sensitive and
responsive to the needs of working parents. Alternative work scheduling
such as flextime or job pairing is frequently used. Employee assistance
programs are offered which include counseling and support for workers
experiencing family problems. Other policies include extension of sick
leave to cover serious illness of a child and more extensive maternity or
paternity leave policies. Finally, some businesses have adopted a cafeteria
plan, which allows employees to choose those benefits which best meet their
needs. Child care is an optional benefit.

-30-
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APPENDIX VII -- Child Care Professional's Responsibilities

A pivotal factor in the Team's recommendation is the hiring of a full-time
Ihild care professional. This individual would have the following
responsibilities:

* Interviewing and screening care givers (before inclusion on list).

* Compiling a comprehensive list of suitable care givers.

* Following-up with care givers on referral list to ensure continued
suitability and availability (this would be done on a periodic
basis).

Interviewing parents to determine their child care needs.

Referring parents to appropriate care givers on list.

* Developing seminars and nevletters.

* Counseling parents and care givers.

* Acting as a qualified resource in the company and the community
in matters concerning child care.

* Monitoring and reporting legislative, regu:atory and taxation
changes.

* Investigating the feasibility of s Lincoln National child care
center as the community child care environment evolves.

* Providing support and assistance for the designated senior manager.

* Maintaining a child care resource library.

A Keeping up-to-date with the national child care and child
development trends.

A Assisting with the development of a workable salary reduction
program.

* Providing services to other community employers on a 'fee for
service' basis. This could be both referral services and
educational/workshop services.

-31-
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF BONNIE WATKINS, AUSTIN, TX

women on the job force need all the help they can get

in locating and assuring quality day care for their children.

I commend this committee for the time, energy, and expense

that is being devoted to r..ceiving this testimony. However,

there's another group of women who also need help. These are

mothers who choose to stay at home with their children and

Who are struggling financially and emotionally for it.

Our family has made financial sacrifices for me to stay

home with our children, ages five and two. My husband has

begun his own business and we have ncc only been a one-income

family, we have often been a no-income family living on savings!

We haven't seen a roast beef on our table in five years, our

children wear only hand-me-downs, eating out is rare and then

usually at McDonalds - -in short, saving is a way of life. While

we don't feel deprived with our lifestyle, and are quite grateful

that we haven't had to borrow to this point, we are aware that

because we are not currently saving money, we may have to

borrow for our boys' education later. I supplement our income

by doing a number of jobs that I can perform at home: I rent

electric breastpumps for mothers who have to be separated from
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their nursing babies, I sell hand-held breast pumps, I perform

puppet shows for children's birthday parties, I keep two

neighbor girls after school, I letter certificates and I

substitute teach at our church pre-school where the boys can

accompany me. All of these jobs garnered me a whopping $1,000

income last year, but that was $1,000 more food dollars and

a chance to stay at home with my boys. My master's degree

and my teaching career are on the shelf for the moments by choice.

I know many other women who have sacrificed well-paying

and/or satisfying careers to stay at home with their children

because they feel strongly that hone with mother is the best

place for small children and mother at home is the best

arrangement for returning school children.

Yet, many mothers who want to stay at home and supplement

their family's income are frustrated or prohibited by labor

laws and tax provisions. When one mother that I interviewed

tried to start a catering business in her home, she was

frustrated by local health ordinances. To qualify for a license,

she was required to have three stainless steel sinks in her

kitchen in three separate locations--one for washing hands,

one for dishes, one for mops. An outside entrance to her

kitchen was necessary. In addition, if any males worked for

her in her home, separate bathroom facilities were required.

All of these requirements would have necessitated expensive
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re-modeling investments that she was not able to make

initially. So, the catering business and a subsequent home

income were not possible.

Another at-home mothers practices freelance writing.

Office space in her home cannot be deducted from her taxes

unless she makes a profit. Yet, she has to pay taxes on any

amount of income from articles sold.

Another mother who has chosen to stay at home with her

three boys is an attorney by profession. In her home, she

works part-time on a Family Law newsletter, reading and sum-

marizing cases to keep practicing attorneys informed of '.rrent

litigation changes. If she died, the social security that she

pays would not be able to be collected by her sons, since they

would be able to collect only from the main provides of the

family, their father.

I also know another kind of mother. This is the mother

who works not because it puts food on the table, but because

her paycheck keeps the family from worrying about unexpected

expenses and heightens their lifestyle. Often the husband

is pressuring this mother to contribute financially to the

family when she would prefer to stay at home with her chilcren

and believes in the importance of it. It is this borderline

working mother and her husband who might be swung over to

staying at home with her children if there were financial

incentives in our government that would make staying at home
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more attractive.

what emotional sacrifice does a mother at home make?

Society often assumes that this is all that :ale can do and that

she is less intelligent than the marketplace mom. Jack Anderson

stated the case at length in a recent column, "Equal Rights

Wanted for At-Home Mother": 1

Most working mothers cannot find adequate day care
for their children. Most divorced and widowed mothers
can't collect the full child support that the courts
have ordered. Mothers who want to stay home with their
children are treated as social inferiors.

Thagovernment offers tax incentives and pension benefits
to mothers who leave their children during the day and
find jobs away from home. Mothers who try to earn a
living at home, where they can keep an eye on their
children, may even run afoul of the labor laws.

The media is ,..he worst offender. It glorifies sex but
denigrates motherhood. Career women are portrayed
as glamorous, homemakers as frumpy.

. . . In other words, child-rearing isn't chic; home-
making is old-fashioned; mothers at home are a throw-
back to less enlightened times.

Dr. James Dobson, psychologist and published author,

says it even plainer. He says that our society calls mothers

who stay at home with their children "suckers."2

In her book, where Have All the Mothers Gone ?, Brenda

Hunter summarizess3

Many women in America today are floundering because
they lack a vision for the enormous potential of
the mothering role. Mired in the negative portrayal
of motherhood that is prevalent in feminist litera-
ture and the media, these women need to be encouraged
to see the positive influence they can have in their
children's lives.
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Why does the U.S. government have a vested interest

in keeping mothers at home? From birth, a child deveiops

confidence and sureness in his attachments from bonding with

one primary caretaker. Many caretakers confuse him. John

Bowlby, a world authority on maternal attachment and deprivation,

points out the importance of consistent care and that the parents

are the best providers of that care.4

One primary caretaker is more expensive than organizational

care and the lower caretaker-child ratio is also more ex;-;:nsive

since a greater number of workers have to be paid. If more

mothers enter the 'work force and leaw their children in

institutions, we are going to have more and more children who

are unable to make strong attachments in adult life because

they didn't establish an early attachment to one person. This

makes for more children who grow up to be maladjusted citizena;

crime may be the outgrowth, or increased divorces and weakened

family life, or just simply immature and insecure citizens who

don't reach their fullest potential and contribution to our

country. Such a breakdown in human personality is costly to

a society.

Other countries that rely on day care may teach us some-

thing about that aystem. When childcare specialist Dr. Meers

intervie.^ea ..he dir.-L.:or of the Hungarian Bureau of Child Care,

the _irectur apologized that grouli child care was done strictly

as an economic ne,:essity -n Hungary. Their weak economy required

that every able-Oxied adult; includir.g mothers, work. However,
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the director assured Dr. Meers that the Hungarian government

was working toward the goal of limiting day care as soon as

possible. She could not understand why mothers in the U.S.,

one of the richest nations in the world would wish to choo3e

day care for their children, when Hungary was trying to get

out from under that system. Further, the Czechosolovakian

government launched a television campaign to actively dissuade

its citizens from further placements of young in

day care; they were concerned enough ahcA the despcadent

children that had resulted to get invo3ved in trying to change

citizen's minds about the wisdom of this choice.5

Mothers at home also provide another valuable financial

resource to this country. They are the backbone of the volun-

teer system that keep many organizations and community services

afloat. Mothers at home are the ones who have more time than

mothers in the workplace to serve in hospitals, in libraries,

for cancer drives and a host of other "drives." They serve

more frequently in our churches and schools. In public services,

they staff the positions that would otherwise require many

other salaries to be provided.

What can be done to 5;,re up mothers at home?

Tangible, economic .'centres tbat reward them for staying

hone with tneir children are the most impoitdnt. Even if

these cane b° large financial incentives, some incentive,

ary incentive w'll make these mothers feel that what they
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do is important. Social incentives that make a statement

that mothers at han are a valuable natural resource and

that they deserve recognition will begin the turnaround in

society's thinking that casts mothers at home as less

valuable citizens.

Here are various suggestions that mothers have offered

for economic and social incentives that would be helpful;

1. Economic incentives from government to private
corporations that will institute job-sharing pro-
grams or flex-time programs so mothers can work
part-time while older children are in school,
or during hours when the father is at home to
keep smaller children.

2. Equal IRA deposits for homemakers.

3. A government lead in recognizing skills homemakers
acquired while at home that are listed on resumes
when they re-enter the job force. For example,
having volunteer jobs count as previous experience.

4. A social credit for every year at home that can
be redeemed for college credit upon return to
school.(Actually, this was not contributed by a
mother, but by the President of Catholic University.)

5. Encouragement for businesses to provide places for
children to remain with their mothers when the work
permits. (One political candidate in Austin did
this for volunteers; younger children were near-by
in a separate room and older children performed
useful work stuffing envelopes and loved iti)

6. Husbands receiving dependent sick leave to care
not only for sick children, but also for sick wives
at home.

7. A government standarized and publicized figure to
be established as the "equivalent salary" that a
homemaker would earn in the marketplace if she were
paid for comparable services. By ascribing a dollar
and cents value, this figure would boost the morale
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of homemakers and could be used as a basis for
establishing social security deposits for homemakers
and as a standard in litigation.

8. A tax credit for mothers who remain at home.

There are only suggestions. Some may be impractical

and there are surely others that haven't been mentioned that

would be helpful. The important thing is that the negative

mind-set of being "just a housewife" cnange. If this committee

breaks ground in recognizing that it is valuable enough to

this country's future to make staying at home attractive,

others may follow. We only ask that you put your minds to

work for solutions for not only mothers in the marketplace,

but that you also consider the position of mothers at home.

Please give us the same creative problem-solving and work

toward economic and social incentives to reward mothers who

choose to stay at home raising their children.

149



ENDNOTES

1Jack Anderson. "Equal Rights Wanted for At-Home Mother,"
Austin American-Statesman, May 10, 1984.

2
Focus on the Family radio broadcast, May 2.

3
Brenda Hunter, Where Have All the Mothers Gone? (Zondervan

Publishing House) 1982, quoted in Focus on the F-ir7IITY Magazine,
May, 1984, p.6.

4
John Bovlby. Materm are and Mental Health. (Geneva:

World Health Organization ) 1952.

s
Raymond Moore, Better Late Than Early. (Reader's Digest

Press) 1975.

150



146

Texas conrerzence ac chrluches
Telephone 512 / 478 7491, ?704 Rio Grande #9, Austm, Texas 78705

June I, 1984

House Select Committee on Children, Youth and Families
Room H2 -385, House Annex 2
Washington, D.C. 20515

I am pleased that the Mouse of Representatives is providing leadership
in examining issues related to child abuse.

As a staff member of a statewide ecumenical church
organization, I am

very aware of the cost tensions surrounding day care. High quality day
care is expensive--prohibitively so for mothers heading single-parent
households. Current licensing regulations require both "red tape" and
expenses which inhibit the willingness of the voluntary sector to provide
free or inexpensive child care.

It is also doubtful if there are enough
potential volunteers to make an Impact on the problem even if licensing
systems were more flexible.

Because of money problems, too many parents place their children in
grossly inadequate or even dangerous situations or leave their children
completely unattended. It's a frustrating dilemma for which I see noeasy answers. As more children are raised in single-parent households
and the dual-income/career expectations of two-parent families permeate
our society, I expect the problem to steadily increase.

One would assume that child care at the workplace and child care
vouchers will become the next major fringe benefit issue, but that
apparent luxury probably requires an extremely healthy economy and
business environment, as well as a high demand for workers. Corporate
tax laws probably could be modified to encourage more of this.

I am quite certain that the altruism of churches and other groups does
not significantly alleviate the problem now, nor will it in the future.
Host church day care centers have little church financial support beyond
spve, and infect, many are actually run by separate organizations which
rent the ,ac... Here in Austin, many of the child care programs which
are truly run by churches are financially self-supporting, do

not take
children every day or all day, and require regular enrollment.

In
other words, they are a luxury item for the family which is affluent
enough to pay for the program while supporting a non-working mother.
A cynic could view them as xi elitist phenomenon.

In addition to the problems 'aised by "ordinary" day care --lack of
availability and affordability--my work on the Parents Warmline of
Austin has caused me to be aware of the need for some special types
of child care.
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I. Drop-in respite care. The availability of drop-in child care to
give mothers a break when frustration is about to overwhelm them is
a critical need for prevention of child abuse. Ideally, such a
center should charge on a sliding scale and be able to provide pick-up
transportation, since it is often the isolated, trapped mother without
money or a car who is most vulnerable to frustration explosions. Here
in Austin, there are three drop-in centers. However, they are all
expensive, none provide transportation, none accept infants, and
parents are restricted to a limited geographic area in order to fit
the licensing loophole which makes such a center possible. Here in
Texas, licensing requirements make this sort of center difficult for
volunteers to operate. Yet, if one could be more flexible and creative
in organizing such a program, it would actually be one of the simpler
kinds of child abuse prevention activities for volunteers to offer.
The liability problem, especially surrounding transportation, is the
other very difficult and expensive problem for volunteers.

2. Nighttime or flexible-time care. Approximately 1/6th of the calls
we get at the Warmline are from parents needing regular child care
at unusual or irregular hours--parents who work after 6 p.m., parents
who work rotating shifts, etc. There are a few child care centers which
accommodate parents who work at night, but I'm told that their waiting
lists are discouragingly long. Parents who work rotating shifts, I'm
told,have to either find a rare individual baby-sitter or find
another job. In other words, most of the child care which is
available serves only the parent who has an extremely regular 8-5 job.

3. Infant care. The lack of affordable infant care is a great problem
both for working parents and for the purpose of child abuse prevention.
The required staff-chil0 ratio should probably not be changed, but it
does cause such care to be almost prohibitively expensive. At the
same time, mothers are most likely to seriously harm their infant
children since the mothers are often exhausted, unsure how to cope or
even determine why a baby is crying, and may be struggling with
prolonged "post-partum blues." It's noteworthy that none of the three
drop-in child care programs in Austin accept infants at any price. The
most upsetting calls I've taken on the Warmline have all beer from
mothers of infants who have reached the breaking point. There is
simply no immediate help for them.

I don't know how useful this litany of need will be to you. However,
I appreciate your willingness to investigate the problem and I hope
that some creative approaches to solutions will begin to emerge. Thank
you for allowing me to share my concerns with you.

Sincerely,

Mary Le ohns, dire or

Childr and Youth Services Program

ilesr camp Ai IPA DA ALA..
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MALCOLM HOST, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS, INC., HOUSTON, TX

DESCRIPTION OF PROGRAMS

Neighborhood Centers, Inc. (NCI) has been operating human service
programs for Houston area residents since 1907. The history of NCI
reflects a wide range of programs, which have been modified constantly
to meet the changing needs of community residents. NCI is committed to
operating programs which improve the quality of life In neighborhoods.
Programs are provided for families and individuals whose abilities to
secure needed services are hampered by limited resources.

MCI currently operates both facility based and non-facility based
programs. Facility based programs provide services to residents of
specific geographic areas in which our buildings are located.
Non-facility based programs provide services to those who meet
eligibility requirements of each program's primary funding source.

DAYCARE

care services are provided in NCI's eir;;It clay care centers, in 85
lICTIrceriR-Vdsupervised family day homes, and in over 200 private
day care centers contracting with our vendor/voucher program. Average
daily enrollment in day care is 1,225 children, with 95% of these
children between 6 weeks through 5-years-old. The focus of our day care
programs is on child development. The availability of low to moderate
cost daycare enables many single, working parents to remain
self-supporting, rather than becoming dependent upon welfare.

Eligibility requirements for day care vary, depending upon the funiUng
source. Families receiving Texas Department of Human Resources (TDHR)
sponsored day care most meet the state's low income guidelines; be in
school, job training or working; and, pay a minimal fee for services.
Families receiving Community Development (CD) sponsored day care must
meet low income guidelines, and live within designated geographic areas.
Families receiving United Way sponsored day care are not restricted by
income guidelines, with the fee based on a sliding income scale and
ranging from 623-$50 per week.

The day care Fee Assistance Program serves families having temporary
financial crises by partially subsidizing the cost of day care for up to
three months. This program is particularly helpful to families with
medical or employment problems who need day care in order to work and
are temporarily unable to pay thy' full cost of care.

The CHATTERS program provides telephone assurance and emergency back-up
services between the ages of 8 to 13 years, who are home
alone after school because of parental employment. This program started
in 1981 with a grant from the Hogg Foundation.

A special After-School Day Care'program co-sponsored by the Houston
Private Sector Initiatives Council and the Houston Independent School
District started in February, 1983. This program is testing the
feasibility of extended day care for elementary school age children
being provided in the public school. Cunningham Elementary School in
southwest Houston is the site for this project where day care is
provided for 50 chi1
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COMPREHENSIVE SERVICE PROGRAM (CSP)

Under contract with the Texas Department of Human Resources (TDHR), CSP
is the primary social service and preventative health coordinator for
Aide to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) recipients in Harris
County. The goal of CSP is to assist AFDC recipients to become
self-supporting and self-sufficient to the best of their capabilities.
Four CSP units are located in facilities that are accessible to clients.

CSP provides these services:
1. recruiting AFDC clients for Early Periodic Screening,

Diagnosis and Testing (EPSDT; physical and dental exams;
2. supportive case management and referrals on family related

problems and needs;
3. community involvement through neighborhood needs

identification, group problem solving, and
4. voluntary cooperation among area residents.

NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS PROGRAMS

The focus of our Neighborhood Centers Programs is on meeting the total
needs of residents in the geographic areas in which our facilities are
located. These programs are based on the age-old social work concept of
the "settlement house," a multi-service facility located within a
neighborhood which strives to meet the needs of residents in a
comprehensive manner. Services are developed and implemented based on
the expressed needs and interests of area residents, who range in age
from infancy to senior citizens. Special emphasis is placed on
individual growth and development, the strengthening of family life, and
improving the overall quality of life in neighborhoods.

VC! operates four distinct neighborhood centers programs in Harris
County -- Ripley, Pasadena, LaPorte and Southeast Houston Area Programs.
In 1983, over 200,000 different individuals received services through
these programs.

1. RIPLEY AREA PROGRAItS

The 'East End" of Houston was the site of the first NCI program which
was started in 1907. The geographic area currently served includes the
Second Ward, Clayton Homes, Denver Harbor, Port Houston, Central Park,
Magnolia Park, Harrichurg and Manchester. The population of this area
is 65% Hispanic, 2Ct Black and 15% Anglo; with about 30% of this
population with incomes at or below the poverty level.

Programs are offered at two facilities -- Ripley House, 4401 Lovejoy,
and Rusk Center, 2411 Canal. Three programs are provided -- Older Adult
Day Care, Infornal Education, and Facilities Provision.

The Older Adult Da Care program provides handicapped senior citizens
with limited financ a resources with comprehensive day care services in
a neighborhood setting, enabling them to continue living in their own
homes, thus delaying or preventing institutional care. An average of 35
senior citizens attend the program daily, receiving balanced meals,
transportation, counseling, recreation and social activities, assistance
with personal hygiene needs, and, home visits when unable to attend the
program due to illness.
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Facilities Provision leases space to a variety of human service agencies
that offer area residents needed services, and to families and community
groups for social and cultural events. In 1983, 22 different agencies
leased office space at Ripley House.

Informal Education programs are offered at Ripley House and Pusk Center.
A wide variety of classes and activities are available to all age
groups, and are developed based on the self-identified interests and
needs of area residents. Fees are charged for activities that require
paid professional instructors, and membership ($2 per family per year)
is required for participation in any Informal Education activity.
Activities include summer day camp, game rooms, leadership development
groups, special events, and classes such as sewing, citizenship, English
as a second language, guitar, typing, dancing, and music. All
activities are scheduled for the convenience of participants.

2. PASADENA AREA PROGRAMS

Established over 35 years ago, this program was the first Community
Chest supported agency to ooerate in the Pasadena, South Houston and
Deer Park areas. This programs which began as a recreation program, has
played a significant role in the development of public and private
community services for the 75 square mile area it serves. Services are
currently offered at three sites -- N.D. Cleveland Building, 720
Fairmont Parkway, Pasadena; David Coronado Community Center, 1106
Joseph, Pasadena; and, Allison Park, 4400 Alameda- Genoa, Southeast
Houston. Six separate programs are currently provided -- Information
and Referral, Informal Education, Early School Admission; Summer Day
Camp, After-School Day Care and Facilities Provision.

The Information and Referral program is a resource and coordination
servid1717inaividuals and families, community services and groups.
Program activities include researching and maintaining a current service
resource file; assisting families and individuals to identify and assess
needs; aiding clients to explore and use their own and available
community resources; and, advocating on behalf of clients with service
providers. Support services include outreach, home visits, follow-up,
and limited transportation. The primary area served is the area within
the Pasadena and Deer Park Independent School Districts, however,
residency is not a requirement to receive services.

The Informal Education Program provides education, enrichment and
recreation activities which enhance individual growth and development.
Activities are developed based on the interests and needs of residents.
Among the activities being offe-ed are physical fitness, ceramics,
English as a second language, elementary tutoring, food co-ops,
swimming, and field trips. A fee is charged for most classes, as well
as a $5.00 yearly family membership.

The Early School Admission Program prepares non-English speaking,
4-year-ola children for entry into the public school system, by
providing them with educational and social development opportunities.
An average of 40 children attend this half-day program daily.

Summer Day Camp provides educational, recreational and enrichment
experiences daily for elementary school age children who need supervised
activities during the summer. Many of the 85 children who participate
in the program are from single or two parent working families. The
program is almost completely self-supporting through the collection of
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weekly fees. Scholarships are available for those families who need the
service and are unable to pay the full fee.

The After-School Day Care Program provides child care for up to 24
children in graues 1-5, Who have nobody at home to provide after school
care. Children are transported from school to the center each day at 2
p.a., where they remain until 6 p.m. Daily activities include educa-
tional games, arts and crafts, sports and field trips. The weekly fee
is $23 for one child and $21 for each additional child. Limited finan-
cial assistance is available for families unable to pay the full fee.

Facilities Provision is provided at the Cleveland and Coronado Centers,
and Allison OPEFicility space is leased to a variety of human
service agencies that offer needed services to families, community
groups and organizations for social, recreational and cultural events.
A fee is charged for the use of the facilities.

3. LAPORTE AREA PROGRAMS

Services are provided to residents of the 55 square mile area that
includes LaPorte, Seabrook, Morgan's Point and Shore Acres. Operating
since 1952, this Neighborhood Center is the only United Nay Agency with
an office in the area and is located at 911 South 8th Street, LaPorte.

The Informal Education Progrom provides classes, activities and special
events for residents of all ages. Activities offered include dance
classes, physical fitness, art classes, microwave cooking, and
photography. Classes are offered at four locations -- LaPorte Area
office, 911 South 8th Street, LaPorte; Evelyn Kennedy Civic Center, 618
San Jacinto, LaPorte; Klein Retreat, 1010 Bayshore Drive, LaPorte; and
Seabrook Community Center, 1210 Anders, Seabrook.

Information and Referral offers assistance to telephone and walk-in
requests for emergency and non - emergency services; outreach to identify

potential clients; assessing clients' neeo. in the office or in their
homes; developing services plans and identifying resources; making
referrals; and, following-up. Community donations of canned and
packaged food stock an emergency food pantry, and the local Inter-Church
Council provides limited funds for families having financial crises.

Facilities Provision is available at the Klein Retreat. Overlooking
Galveston Bay, the Klein Retreat provides an informal and relaxed
setting near the Hbuston metropolitan area which is available for day,
overnight or weekend use by families, other NCI programs, special
interest groups, and organizations. The Retreat accommodates up to 50
people over - night, has a fully equipped kitchen, an outdoor covered
pavilion, and a variety of indoor and outdoor games. For overnight
stays, a minimum fee of $100 per day or $7 per person (whichever is
greater) is charged.

4. SOUTHEAST HOUSTON AREA PROGRAMS

NCI has been providing services to residents of the South Park and
Sunnyside areas since 1960. Informal Education, Facilities Provision
and a Senior Citizens Program are offered at the Harbach-Ripley
Neighborhood Center at 6225 Northdale.

Informal Education programs offered include food co-ops, drama, English
as a second language, sewing classes, physical fitness, structured
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recreation activities and socials, leadership development, a game room
and special cultural events.

Facilities Provision lases space to families, groups, agencies and
organizations for social and cultural events, and for meetings.
Recreational facilities are available to all area residents and include
an indoor gym, softball field and golf driving range.

The Senior Citizens Program is funded by the Area Agency on Aging and
provides transportation, recreation, arts and crafts, field trips, case
management and a hot meal to an average of 60 senior citizens daily who
attend the program. In addition meals are taken to 40 home bound senior
citizens daily.

HOSPITAL TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM

This program provides transportation services to outpatients with no
other source of transportation and are receiving cancer and kidney
dialysis treatments at hospitals in the Texas Medical Center. Ind)41 -
duals receiving this service are referred to NCI by each hospital's
social service department, and pay a minimal fee of $1.00 per trip.

ENERGY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

The Energy Assistance Program assists the elderly, special hardship
cases and low income individuals with the payment of utility bills. In
1983 this program was funded by three sources -- the Texas Department of
Human Resources, Entex and the Houston Lighting and Power Company. The
amount of financial assistance varies, depending upon the funding
source, but may be as high as $90.00 per month. Currently, the H.L.& P.
sponsored program -- SHARE -- is the only assistance program operating,
and serves the elderly and special hardship cases with H.L.5 P. bills.

HOUSTON JUNIOR FORUM NURSERY

This pre-school program is located in the Magnolia Park area of Houston.
Children in this program are provided with a half-day program geared to
language development and preparation for public school. Daily
enrollment is limited to 90 4-year-old children, who for the most part
are from Spanish speaking families and live near the facility. Families
pay a fee of $7.00 per week per child.

YOUTH DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

The Youth Development Progral, funded by the City of Houston's Ccamunity
Development Department (CD),. provides services to deter delinquelt
behavior and promote positive social behavior in 10 -to -14 -year-cld
youths. Services offered include indivlilualized assessment; case
management; group discussioc sessions; parent meetings; and, structured
enrichment activities such as tutoring, career exploration, informal
education classes, field trips, and recreation. The program operates
after-school with 50 youth divided into small groups. Participants must
live in one of three Community Development target areas -- Navigation,
Sunnyside, or South Park areas.

159

12/15/83

3,19A.11AVA Yq03 T2311



15.5

Neighborhood Centers, Inc.
Geographic Distribution of Day Care

Number
Licensed
Centers Geographic Area

Number
Served
1/1/83-
6/30/83

Number
Waiting

245 Acres 1/Imes/Northwest 284 107

124 Northeast 428 195

40 Third Ward (77004) 93 34

135 East End/Fifth Ward 327 112

139 Sunnyside/South Park/Southeast 433 :*',1

302 Southwest/Spring Branch 581 178

57 Heights/Downtown 83 14

64 Pasadena 98 20

1/3/84
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CHILD DAY CARE IN TEXAS A UNITED WAY PERSPECTIVE

AISTItCT

The following report was prepared by the United Way of Texas at the request of
the Hons. Human Services Committee of the 68th Texas Legislature. Its findings
ware presented in formal testimony to the Committee on November 10. 1983. The
report is a joint effort between the United gay of Texas and a number of local
United Way organizations in Texas. Specific attention is given to four local
United Way studies: Houston. El Faso. Fort Worth and Midland. Information
about other local United Ways is mainly contained in the "attachments" at the
end of the report. Highlights of the report are as follows;

Fundine.

- One of the primary funding sources for child day care in Texas is
Title XX/Socisl Services Block Grant funding. The original 1975
appropriation was $2.5 billion nationally. In 1981. the federal
Budget Reconciliation Act turned Title EE of the Social Security
Act into the Social Services Block Grant, and reduced the funding
to $2.4 billion. Only last week, amend the first of Novsmiter,
1983. did Congress raise the appropriation to almost $2.7 billion,
with estimates being that Texas will receive around $170 million
of that amount. Even this latest increase. however. essentially
just restores the program to the level of funding it recei7ed in
1977. When the effects of inflation are considered, the funding
for this program has been severly decreased over the years.

One of the main effects of the limited amount of federal funding
for child day care programs in Texas has been that services Nave
been reduced statewide, stringent fee systems have been established,
and other funding sources like United Way have been strained sev-
erely. While the United Way's commitment ti child day care is as
strong at ever, it and other funding sources need increased help
from the state and others in meeting the child day care needs of
this state.

As shown on Attachments "D: and "E: at the end of the report, there
is a strong interdependence among the various funding sources for
child day care in Texas. and the funding of this program is a true
case of "public/private partnership" at work. However, when fund-
ing from any one entity is decreased. all other interrelated fund-
ing sources feel the effects. For this reason. it is critical that
the communication levels among the various funding sources be open
and active. One example of this would be for the state to specif-
ically consult with some of the other major funders of the local
match monies for child day care before recommending to the Legis-
lature that the local match monies be dramatically increased, as
was almost the case in 1983.

Licensing

The vast majority of child care is provided in the hose (80%). The
cause for alarm, however, is in realizing that almost all (90I) of
these homes are unlicensed or unregistered. This is despite the
fact that family day homes in Texas are at least required to reg-
ister with the Texas Department of Human Resources (TURD.

163

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



159

Licensing of child day care centers in Texas has been hampered by
the inability of TDHR to get needed state monies for licensing staff
There has been a 252 reduction in staff, despite a 2792 increase
in the number of facilities to be licensed (from 7,000 in 1975 to
26.500 in 1983).

Findings of Local Needs Assessments

a. United Way of the Texar if Coast (Houston)

Most requests for care in day care centers in Houston are for
Infant Care (492 of requests for care). However, most centers
in Houston do not provide care for infants under the age of
18 months. In addition, the cost of infant care is higher
than that for other children. The cost rose from an average
of $42 /week in 1981 to $47.50 /meek in 1982; the cost for pre-
schoolers age 2-5 was $35/week in 1961 and $40.50 in 1982.
The study also pointed out that TDHR standards for child care
create an economic disincentive to provide programs for infants,
causing few centers to be interested in filling this unmet need
by providing more infant care.

TDHR pays for child day care slots through two types of ar-
rangements: contracting for slots, and paying for they whether
they are filled each day or not; and through "agreements".
The level of reimbursement for contract slots is higher ($8.83
per child per d.,) than that for agreement slots ($6.40 flat
rate for a full day and $4.16 for half day). The average
TDHR reimbursement rate is $32 per child per day, and yet, as
was noted above, the actual cost of providing care is such
higher. Centers wanting to remain in business must find ways
to cut cost, but the only meaningful ways are through cuts in
staff and food -- neither being a viable option. In addition,
most centers have raised fee structures as high as they can.
The only answer seems to be more money frog, outside funding
sources, such as the state.

b. United Way of El Paso County

As compared to other health and human services in the El Paso
service area, child day care needs are being met better than
most other needs. What is mainly being met, however, is
routine child care for children without special needs. Unmet
needs include:

There are few day care programs for handicapped children;

There are insufficient day care programs for Infants;

There are insufficient programs for infants and children,

from low income families, who do not qualify for AFDC,
but are too poor to pay;

There is no program dealing with care for bctmebuund children

with temporary problems, except for physician referrals for
homemaker or home-health services; and

No program provides respite care for homebound handicapped
children, except for commercial pay-as-you-go services and
services for MHMR clients, and these are vary limited.
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c. United Way of Metropolitan Tarrant County (Fort Worth)

- In Tarrant County approximately 8,000 or 75% of the pre-school
children who may need subsidized day care are not enrolled.

- In northwest Tarrant County and southwest Tarrant County,
there is no subsidized day care.

- For the city of Fort Worth, approximately 66% of the need is
unmet.

- In southeast Tarrant County, around 94% of the children need-
ing subsidized day care are not receiving it; in northeast
Tarrant county 90% are not receiving care.

- In all of Tarrant County, there are around 19,444 households
(both low-income needing subsidized day care and those who
are not low income) with as many as 40,000 children who need
child day care.

- Participants at a child care conference in 1982 identified
the following as areas, among others, that need expanding:

- Evaluate the quality of current programs;
- Provide more summer and school vacation care (possible

sponsored by employers);
- Provide more programs for special need children;
- Provide more programs 'for children frcm low-income

high risk areas;
- Expand services into areas of the county outside of

Fort Worth;
- Make greater use of existing community resources and

facilities, such as churches, businesses, etc.;
- Provide more programs in schools; and
- Put more emphasis on survival skills or self-care

programs.

- New program directions recommended by the conference partici-
pants are:

- Establish an Information and Referral (I&R) service to
direct parents to child care resources, especially after-
school-care resources;

- Establish a broker or vendor system to enable parents to
select their own day care center by providing a subsidy
or voucher; and

- Draw upon the resources of senior citizens and/or
neighborhood teenagers to assist in child care.
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d. United Way of Midland

- Over 43% of Midland women are in the workforce; of these,
over 37% are between the ages of 20-34, the high child-
bearing years.

- 1,800 working women in Midland are single heads-of-
household with children under age 18 in the home.

- There are over 8,000 children age 4 and younger in
Midland; there are another 6,70.1 a;es 5-9.

- The Yr-4 had over 200 children enrolled in its after-
school program in 1981.

The most critical two needs for child care in Midland are:
(1) affordable child day care (costs for Infants run as
high as $60 a week, and $50 a week for other age children);
.11d (2) the need for more Infant care (of the 50 centers
is Midland, only 17 care for Infants).

- Other need areas are: services for handicapped children,
and shelter facilities for young children and teens
(runaways, substance abusers, abused and neglected
children and youth, etc.).

e. Report from United Way of Wichita Falls

Unfortunately, materials from the United Way of Wichita Falls
were not received in time to include them in this report. We

would, however. like to include some telephone comments from
that organization in this testimony, and will make their report
available to the committee as soon as it is received by our
office.

In 1982, a Child Care Task Force Study was conducted in Wichira
Falls. This study contains a number of statistics on the child
care population, number of working women needing child care,
and other such data. It points out that while the number of
working women, s tgle heads of household in Wichita Falls is
increasing at a rate of 10% per year, the state appropriations
for child care have been decreasing.

The reports also points out that with the current minimum wage
in Texas, there is no incentive for women to go to work instead
of going on welfare.

The report also notes that many agencies that have tradition-
ally been "youth activity/recreation" program agencies are
today mostly in the business of providing substitute child
care for working parents. This is true of agencies like the
Girls Club, Boys Club, YMCA, YWCA, and so forth.
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CONCLUSIONS/RECOMMENDATIONS

In conclusion, based on the previous review of Child Day Care from the
perspective of the United Way of Texas, and three major local United Ways in
Texas, we feel the following recommendations can now be made to the house Human
Services Committee. We present these as initial and. not final recommendations,
since it is the purpose of this Committee's inter'm work to study these and
other recommendations before making its final report to the 69th Texas
Legislature in January, 1985.

1. Funding of child day care programs in Texas is truly a "public/private
partnership", with funding coming from federal, state and local
government, corporations, foundations, churches, United Way and other
charity organisations, and private individuals. As such, it is imperative
that decisions made by the state executive and legislative branches must
be made in consultation and coordination with these other funding sources.
An example of what can happen when this is not done was the situation
during the 68th Legislature where requirements for local match monies were
to be dramatically increased (151 in 1984 and 251 in 1985), and yet major
providers of that local match (United Way provide' around 631, fees and
other provide the remaining 37%) were never consulted and asked if this
was even possible. Furthermore, the way the budget was reflected for state
state legislative policy-makers to consider it (i.e. by combining all
federal, state. and local funds into one total -- giving the impression
that the state was increasing its funding when it was actually
proposing to decrease it) must be revised before the 69th Legislature
convenes, and preferably should be revised on all legislative and
executive office budget forme.

2. State governmental funding of Child Day Care programs in Texas should be
increased by the 69th Texas Legislature, at a minimum to a level consistent
with that recommended in 1981 by the 67th Legislature. This would increase
the total furding from the current $36.5 million in FY 1984 to at least
$36.9 million in FY 1986 and $40.7 million in FY 1987. If the Texas state
budget capacity increases by the time the 69th Legislature is in session,
and further increases are possible, they should be seriously considered.
Even if the state's revenue does not rine significantly, increases in child
day care should be considered, since this will be an indication that more
women are working and the needs for day care are even greater.

3. The Legislature should appropriate more funds for Child Care Licensing.
Furthermore, if state licensing of Family Day Homes is not feasible for
cost or other reasons, the state should consider some other means for
inspecting and approving the quality of such care. One such means might be
granting day care associations or large providers of day care services this
authority, with a reasonable amount of funding to do so.

4. There is need for community-based, comprehensive Information and Refertal
(LW programs to include a listing of all available child care
resources in a community, with details about cost, hours, number of
children served, vacancies for care, etc. Such referral network must be
community-based, and should also include information on centers and day
care homes that have been approved for cars as"quality" establishments.
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S. The TDHR reimbursement rate for Child Day Care should be reeltarined with
the incsaii or seeing whetner At ra reamOdamist. etmaistring current actual
staff, food, rent, and other costs incurred by service providing centers.

6. The State of Texas should reexamine its staff /child ratio requirements
and other aspects of licensed child cars to determine if they are adequate
and reascnable to ensure quality care for Texas children.

7. The state, should examine other avenues to facilitate funding child day care
In Texas, including but not limited to more corporate work-based child
care, in order to free up sore state resources for low - intone subsidised
care. This is particularly critical considering the lack of available
quality child care in the state, the dramatically increasing cost of such
care, and the inability of low- income and moderate-income persons to
purchase ouch care. Incentives should be provided to corporations to
provide such care to their employees through vcuchers or purchased
services or service at the work-site; such services should be included in
employee -benefit package' provided by omployers.

8. The state should examine ways for increasingthe availability of Infant
Care, and remove and disincentives that might exist in state law or
regulations which make the provision of such care too costly for
service providers.

9. The state should examine ways for providing care for 'latch-key" children
after school and during the summer months, so that such children are not
left unattended. Such an arrangement might be feasible with public
schools.

10. The Texas Department of Hunan Resources (TDHR) should review their5policies
relating to payment for child care *lots through 'contracts` and
-agreements" sith centers, in an effort to sake the psysent as cost-
effective as possible. TINIR should also study the feasibility of
encouraging other service agencies to use empty 'slots' each day that
TDHR has already paid for on a contract basis. For example, in one local
community in Texas, such slots are offered on an availability basis to
mothers in family violence shelters, to give thee a chance to find a home,
look for a job, or just get some rest.

11. The state should investigate the need for increased child day care for
handicapped and other special need children, and design and fund
appropriate programs to better meet these needs.
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11. Child Da% Care in Texas in the 1980's

The two major issues that have emerged in the 1980's in Texas with respect to
Child Day Care ate: (A) Funding, and (B) Licensing. These two ssue, continue
to receive the most attention by state and local policy makers, and will,
therefore, be the focus of this historical overview.

A. Funding

The major governmental funding source for child day care programs in Texas has
historically been Title XX of the Social Security Act. Federal funds for Title
XX have remained almost the ease since the start of this program in 1975. The
original federal appropriation in 1975 was $2.5 billion. An additional $200
million was added later for child day care. Despite numerous attempts to
increase social services funding, Title XX has actually had its funding
decreased over the years. For exemple, in 1977 it had a total budget of $2.7
billion, but the 1981 Budget Reconciliation Act. which turned Title XX into the
-Social Services Block Grant' only authorized $2.4 billion in FY 1982 funding.
Only recently has the funding been restored to almost $2.7 billion, with Texas.
share estimated to be around $170 million.

Prior to the 1981 Budget Reconciliation Act, the Texas Legislature hid budgeted
$36.9 million in federal, state and local iunda for Child Day Care services
funded by the Texas Department of Human Resources (TDHR). Uith the enactment of
the federal act, and the associated federal budget cuts, however, TDHR had to
adjust this amount to $31.5 million on October 29, 1981. It is important to
keep in mind that the 67th Texas Legislature had actually appropriated $36.9
million for child day care programs in FY 1982 and $40.7 million for FY 1983.
These amounts were never realized, however, because the 1981 Reconciliation Act
and federal budget cutbacks accompanying it came in August of 1981, after the
Legislature had adjourned in June of 1081.

In 1983, the 68th Texas Legislature approved an increase in Child Day Care funds
from the $31.5 . illion FY 1983 level to $34.7 million in FY 1984 and $36.7million in FY 1985. The TDHR Board was able to raise the FY 1984 level in
August, 1983 at the Board meeting approving the FY 1984 operating budget for the
Department to $36.5 million by using other available funds, and hopes to add
some funds next year to the FY 1985 level in a similar way. This increased
funding is still a long way, lowever, from the $40.7 million that the
Legislature intended to fund in FY 1983 before the federal cuts.

Child Care Licensing funding has also had its problems. The 67th Legislature in
1981 decreased the funding from $6.3 million in FY 1981 to $5.5 million in FY
1982 and $5.7 million in FY 1983, mainly because of state legislation (SB 173)
which exempted from licensing requirements religious-sponsoted and rivately
operated schools which meet certain criteria and choose to be exempt. This
exemption applied to about 200 previously-licensed facilities. The law also
removed from TOHR regulatory authority all facilities operatd by the Texas
Youth Council (TYC) and facilities providing services solely for TYC; this
exemption applied to about 60 previously-licensed facilities. For FY 1983
TOBR's Child Care Licensing budget was S6.04 million; in FY 1984 it will be$6.77 million -- just slightly above the FY 1981 1e.:1. This funding shortage
will be discussed in more detail later in this report when the licensing issue
is discussed in more dtpth.
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One of the major stated purpoaea of the 1981 Budget Reconciliation act, which
established the federal block grants and budget cuts in the health and human
services fede".1 programs under the initial stage of President Reagan's Nev"

Federaltsm" irttiative, was a major policy change. Thts policy change was to
turn over mare responsibility to state and local, governmental and voluntary
sectors. This was a dual responsibility. The federal government would increase
the flexibility of states in determing which programs to give priority attention
to, and would remove requirements contained in federal regulattons governing
matching funds and other areas prevtously required for compliance with the

federal programs. At the same time, however, it would require more state and
local reap* sibility for funding the programs.

The figures detailed earlier illustrate that at least in the Child Day Care

program, the state of Texas sougNt to increase its ftscal responsibtlity. It

also took advantage of the increased regulatory authority by establi,,htng nore

flextble local financial matching requirements. Mill ,,,ranted tes regional

offices the authority to set flexible local match requirements for chilA day

care programs funded under the new Social Services Block Grant. As a result,

local match's now vary from "OE" in one community to "482" in another. Even

within community, the local match monies required from a cont:actor with TDHR
will vary. While this increased flexibility is helpful in providing services

where they are needed, it makes it very difficult to determine who is actually

funding child day care in Texas, and in u'lt amounts.

Further complicating the picture is the fact that there is a great deal of non-

Title XR/Soctal Services Block Grant fended child day care in Texas. For

example, a total of over $5 million was reported as being provided in 1983 for
Child Day Care by only 13 local United Ways in Texas (see Attachment "A"). This

ftgure is particularly interesting when compared to the $2.9 mtilton that MI
obtained in FY 1983 as local match monies for child day care statewide. It

is also interesting to note that 632 of this $2.9 million came from local United
Ways in Texas, as also illustrated on Attachment 'A", which is based on a survey
that was conducted by the United Way of Texas for legislative testimony
presented in 1983 to the 68th Texaa Legislature.

Letting hack to the issue of local responsibility for social services programs,

we are pleased to note that local United Ways in Texas have responded to the

federal budget cuts by greatly increasing their financial investment in Child

Day Care programs. Attachment "8" notes that $2.5 million was lost in child day
care funds in only 15 Texas communities and only in agencies supported partly

through local United Way funds. In an attempt to respond to these cuts, between
1980 and 1983, in 25 local United Ways surveyed, there was a net tncrease in

funding for child day care of 66.72, as noted on Attachment C. While some
of the surveyed communities had to decrease their funds, the chart tllustrates
increases such as the following: 171.42 in To Green County United Way; 165.8%
at the Dallas United Way; 133.82 at the Victoria 'Jotted Vay; 133.12 at the

Coastal Bend United Way in Corpus Christi; and 101.52 at the Braxoria County
United Way in Angleton. These figures clearly reflect the commitment that local
United Ways in Texas have to increase child care services at a time when they

are needed more than ever before. While it is still too early to tell how the
Fall, 1983 united Way campaigns in Texas will fare, as the effects of the slow
economy and national recession are taking their toll on fund-raising
capabilities even in Texas, it is assumed that child day care will continue to

be a top priority service of most local United trays in Texas.

In conclusion, the Child Care stem in Texas is funded through a wide variety
of sources, and each of these sources is dependent on the other co make the

service "system" actually work. One of the prtmary funding sources for child
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0, carP Dro.r,-.$ In Texas Is litle ).X /Social Services olosk kart funds. Whilethe federal bovernment no longer requires a state and local funding match in
order to obtain the federal funds, the state government requirement for a match
still exists, and is being increased %early. The local match monies cone from a
variety of sources, but around 6)2 of the local match is from Vnited Way
organizations around the state. In addition to Title XX funded day core,
however, there is a wide variety of other funding sources. Attachment "D"

graphically illustrates the variety of funding sources that make child day care
perfect example of a "public /private partnership' at work. Attachment "E"

illustrates the interdependence of these public and private funding sources.
The point to be made here is that if funding is decreased by any one source, all
other sources feel the repercussions. That is why it is so critical that the
public and private, governmental, voluntary and business sectors work together
on the issue of how to fund child care in Texas.

B. Licensing

The second major issue affecting Child Day Care programs in Texas over the years
has been that of licensing of such programs. At the heart of the licensing
issue is the variety and number of child day care arrangements in Texas.
Essentially, there are two types of child care in which a child is in care away
from his/her home: (1) Family Day Homes, and (2) Child Day Care Centers. A
third type of arrangement for child care is one in which a child Is in ears in
his/her own home. (5)

1. Family Dav Hones

Individuals in Texas that use their homes to take care of children for a
profit are supposed to register with the Texas Department of Human Resources
(TDHR). However, the vast majority of caretakers do not register (a 1972
study by Keyerserling suggests that 90Z of day care is unlicensed or
unregistered (6). Since both a registered and nonregistered home provider
similar child care in the caretaker's home, the following definition 4111 be
used for both homes (7):

"A Registered temily Home is a facility that regularly provides
care in the caretaker's own residence for not more than 6
children under 14 years of age, excluding the caretaker's own
children, and that provides cars after school hours for not
more that six additional elementary school siblings of the other
children given care, but the total number of children, including
caretaker's own, does not exceed 12 at any given time." (8)

the main difference between registered and nonregistered home is that a
registered home must pass a state licensing check list which includes
health, building, and equipment sundrds. A nonregistered hose has no such
check list. (9)

Several studies have indicated that home care is the major type (80Z) of
child care utilized by parents. Since unregistered homes are the most
widely used of the day homes, it is difficult to estimate their actual
number. The cause for alarm, however, is in realizing that the vast major-
ity of child care is provided in the home (80X), and the vast majority of
these homes are-unlicensed or unregistered (900. The table below illus-
trates the findings of these studies graphically.

171
3.18AJIAVA 'MOO TZ30



167

Type of Care Investigating Organisation
Lnw

Spinler'68 SR2K-71 WESTAT'71 UNC0'75
by

Own relatives 322 27Z 352 182

Home Home by

Care nonrelative
by

212 5Z 72 16X

Care- relatives
taker by

152 20Z 16t 23X

Home nonrelative 162 26% 192 252

Center Care 6% 4Z 11% 6%

Other Care 12 182 62 12X

Dy Mother While Working 15X 5X

2. Child Day Care Centers

Like day homes, child day care centers must be registered. They also must be

licensed and must pass a similar but more comprehensive check-list than day

homes. The following definition is taken from the Texas Minimum Standards for

Day Care Centers: "A day care center is a child care facility which provides

care to more than 12 children under 14 years of age for less than 24 hours a

day."

Child Day Care Centers are divided by TDHR Licensing Division into "Day Care

Centers" and "Kindergarten and Nursery Schools". The kindergarten and nursery

schools are more education-oriented, while the day care centers' primary purpose
is to serve as substitute caretakers. Both types may provide meals and group
recreational activities for the
childrer (10)

The agencies providing service have been divided into: (a) Private, for profit

agencies, and (b) not-for-profit agencies.

a. Private, For Profit Agencies

Although most of the centers are owned and managed by individuals or day care

chains, the corporate sector also operates day care facilities for its employees
in many cases. Day care centers are also in operation at several educational
institutions around the state. The Corporate Child Development Fund of Texas

seeks to expand corporate child cars, particulary in rural areas of the state
which are less able to generate United Way and other local funds to be used as

match monies for governmental child care funds. (11)

b. Not-for-Profit Agencies

Funding sources for these agencies include, among others: Title XX/Social
Services Block Grant monies, provided through contract with TDHR; the federally-
funded Head Start program; private donors such as United Way, chu,'ch

organizations, and client fees. (12)

3.13AJIAVA `MOD Tail
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burirs ,e and early '0'0's, with the proWeration or the federal
gover,,r.Atal A, ;oil of da) .are, quality standard!. sere re;uirc.: As a
prereqe site to receipt of these funds. Federal Interagercy Day Care .L.Andards
often exceeded the federal dollars available to maintain sue% quality. Growing
concern with competition And diminishing federal dollars resulted in the
elimination of "federal standards". Day care vendors receiving federal funds
.ere only required to meet those standards established by the respective state
agencies, i.e. TDHR in Texas. (13)

As was noted earlier, all child care facilities must register with TDHR
Licensins Division. Day care centers are required by law to obtain a license.
Every facility must meet requirements which are set by the state in the Tests
Minimum Standards for Day Care Centers. Facilities must meet adequate staff.
space, equipment, safety, and health requirements. (14)

As was also noted earlier, the Atardards applicable to family day homes are much
less detailed than those for centers. Day homes are not licensed but are
registered with the TDHR Licensing Division. In some cases, day homes may be
registered with a licensed child-placing agency, such as a Day Care Association.
(15)

Day care centers In Texas must be inspected twice a year by TDHR Licensing
Division. However, the division has experienced a 25Z reduction in staff, due
to the previously mentioned decrease in federal funds, despite a 279Z increase
in the number of facilities to be licensed (from 7,000 in 1975 to 26,500 in
1983). See Attachment 'G" illustration for graphic of this p-mblem.
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leoChild Watch: Looking Out forAmerica's Children

I I I
san antonio coalition for children, youth and families

OVERVIEW

Children do not vote, lobby or make campaign contributions. Children's needs

are all to often shortchanged in decisions made by government. Federal budget

cuts and numerous program consolidations contained in the Omnibus Budget

Reconciliation Act of 1941 will have an impact on the lives of America's

children. Sir:e the mid-1960's. millions of families have relied on publicly

funded child care cente health programs, income supports and nutrition

programs to help them mee, tneir children's basic needs, many of these

programs have helped to make children healthier, better fed, and better equipped

to lead productive lives. Governmental data collection systems and reporting

mechanisms will provide statistical information on changes In participation

rates and program dollars spent as a result of the new public policy decisions.

But the American public also needs to Itarn what impact these changes will

have on actual children and their families in communities across the nation.

Child Watch is a citizen involvement project designed to help fill the information

gap. It requires a team of citizen volunteers committed to two critical tasks:

identifying and interviewing the key people in our community
responsible for administering ;-ograms for children, offering
services to children and their families, or advocating for
improved services to children and their families; and

developing a public information component to let others --
elected officials. civic and religious groups, the general
public -- kno, what Child !itch has discovered.

Child Watch encompasses four basic children's program areas -

Aid to Families with Dependent Children, Child Care, Health Care and

Child Welfare Services, including foster care and adoption and protective

services for abused and neglected children. These are areas of critical

importance to vulnerable children.
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leiChild Watch: Looking Out forAmerica's Children

I I san antonio coalition for children, youth and families
HONORARY CHAIRMAN : HENRY CISNEFCS

SAN ANTONIO CHILD WATCH ADVISORY COUNCIL

The following communitl leaders have given their endorsement to the San Antonio

Child Watch Project:

County Judge Albeit Bustamante

Lila Cockrell, Executive Director, United San Antonio

Betty Culbertson, Chairman, Child Developrent Department, San Antonio College

Reverend Marvin Doerfler, Archdiocese of San Antonio

Kenneth Kramr, Ph.D., Psychology Department, Trinity University

Kenneth B. Leeds, Chairman, Bexar County Child Welfare Board

Elizabeth Lando, President, Junior league of San Antonio

Earl Lewis, Ph.D., Department of Urban Studies, Trinity University

Jensie Madden, President, San Antonio Association for the Education of
Young Children

Kevin Moria :ity, Director, Hume Resources, City of San Antonio

Betty Murray, Human Resources Manager, Alano Area Council of Governments

Hadard J. Nolan, Executive Director, United Way of San Antee. o

Al J. Notzon, ill. Executive Director, Alamo Area Council of Governments

Homer° Rodriguez, NSW, Regional Administrator, Texas Department of Human Resources

Blanche A. Russ, Executive Director, Parent/Child, Inc.

+4,1 Etta Slaughter, Deportment of Social Sciences, St. Philip's College

Martha H. Tarpley, President, Texas Coalition for Juvenile Justice

Louis B. Tomzino, Ph.D., Dean, Borden School of Social Service, OLLU

Charlotte Travis, Prsildent, 5th District PTA

Lupe Torres Venema, Board of Directors, San Antonio Housing Authority
Ben 0. White, Executive Director, Beyer County Medical Society

Mary W. White, President, League of Women Voters

E. Gordon Whyte, Ph.D., Chairman, Coalition for Shildran, Youth and Families

1101 W. Woodlawn, San Antonio, Texas 78201 (512) 732 -1051
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CHILD CARE

In the area of child care, Child Watch found that federal

budget cuts have had great impact. Title XX funds, used to

subsidize child care programs for low income families, were

reduced by 50%. San Antonio is very fortunate that the city

government and the United Way replaced 80% of the lost funds.1

1See Appendix B
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Yet, even with this local assistance, services providLa by these

centers have been affected.

The federal child care food program funds were cut by 501 to 801.

Centers which had relied upon CETA workers as aides lost those

workers when the CETA program was dropped. Policy changes have

caused Title XX centers to severely limit eligibility require-

ments, leading to high turnover rates and eliminating after-

school care for children 11 years old and older. Once a child

is dropped, it isn't likely that he will be readmitted when he

regains eligibilit;r, because of the long waiting lists.for these

programs.

San Antonio abounds with children who are eligible for subsidized

care, but for whom such care is simply not available. According

to the 1970 census, 27,000 San Antonio families were eligible for

subsidized child care. Yet, in Match of 1982 there were only

1,609 slots available. More than 25,000 San Antonio children

who are eligible for subsidized child care are not receiving

it because it doesn't exist for them. The same situation holds

true for Head Start. Then there are the multitudes of children

whose parents make too much money to qualify for subsidized care,

but can't afford to pay for privqte care. These children are left

in a variety of situation - with relatives, neighbors, older

siblings, and in startling and ever-increasing numbers, are left

at home alone, with no supervision whatsoever!
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Meanwhile, the existing subsidized centers are facing tighter bud-

gets. TDHR has instituted a policy of competitive bidding, which

encourages centers to underbid each other in order to receive

state funds. This tends to keep operating budgets at s ih a low

level that very little money is available for meeting even the

most basic needs.

The federal staff/child ratio requirements for Tit.e XX programs

were dropped, leaving them to the governance of state or local

mdnimum standards. In Texas, this meant a grc,at increase in

the number of children to be cared for by each staff member.

For instance, one caregiver who had been assigned S three-year-

olds is now attempting to care for IS three-year-olds. This

change has significantly affected the quality of care available

to children.

Compounding these problems is the fact that the state child

care licensing staff has been drastically cut. In Region 9,

covering 21 counties, there are now only 14 licensing representa-

tives to monitor 1'877 facilities. The representatives are

able to make only two monitoring visits per facility per year.

Meanwhile, the number of complaints against child care centers

has been increasing, especially in the area of child abuse. 'Jith

such heavy caseloads, it is difficult for licensing workers to

effectively monitor child care centers.1

Clcarly, more and improved child care services are needed in

San Antonio. The areas of greatest need identified in this

See Appendix C
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section of the Child Watch study are: 1) more facilities which

provide for infant, school-aged and handi-apped ciild care, and

2) more employer involvement and assistance in meeting their

workers' child care needs. Since states are no longer going

to be required to meet local match for subsidized child care,

the burden on local resources is a large and growing concern.

One long term solution might be for a local United Way to

establish a "Day Care Help Line" for working parents. Some

areas have started volunteer-staffed "Phone- friend" programs

to help "latch-key" children cope with problems that crop up

after school when they're home alone.

Federal budget cuts and changes in federal policy have affected

the Children of our community in the past year, and indications

are that there will be even more of an impact in 1983-84.
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